Health outcomes in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases before and during the COVID-19 pandemic and the effect of corticosteroids: whole population data from England.

> Dr Megan Rutter BMBS, BMedSci, MRCP

Thesis submitted to the University of Nottingham for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

April 2023

Declaration/Candidate Statement

This is to certify that the work submitted in this thesis is the result of original research. I substantially conducted the work myself, with assistance as outlined below.

In chapter 3, assistance from Peter Stilwell, an analyst at the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS), was received to create reproducible code to extract general population data from the NOMIS website.

The work in this thesis has not previously been submitted as part of a degree. All authors and works to which reference has been made are fully acknowledged.

The study design, data extraction, analysis, writing, and general administration were primarily conducted by myself with support from my supervisors.

Supervision of this thesis was undertaken by Dr Fiona Pearce, Dr Peter Lanyon, Dr Matthew Grainge, and Professor Richard Hubbard.

Dr Megan Rutter

Acknowledgements

This work was made possible through research grants from Vasculitis UK and the British Society of Rheumatology, as well as a Versus Arthritis Clinical Research Fellowship, which funded my time.

I would like to thank my supervisors, Dr Fiona Pearce, Dr Peter Lanyon, Dr Matthew Grainge and Professor Richard Hubbard, for so generously giving their time and sharing their expertise throughout my PhD. Without their support and encouragement, I would never have had the courage to embark on this degree and I will be forever grateful for the opportunities that they have given me.

I would like to thank the team at NCARDRS, Mary Bythell, Jeanette Aston, Peter Stilwell, and Sean McPhail, for their support throughout this research. Their knowledge and humour made navigating some of the more difficult aspects of data access much more manageable. I would also like Peter Stilwell for his assistance with the NOMIS and datalake code.

I would like to thank my family, Claire, Hamish, and Matthew, for their unending patience and support, and for being a port in the storm when I needed a break from it all. And finally, my thanks go to Kazim, for always keeping me smiling.

Table of Contents

Declaration/Candidate Statement 2	?
Acknowledgements	3
Table of Contents 4	1
Abstract	ə
Abbreviations	?
List of tables	5
List of figures	5
Chapter 1: Introduction	3
1.1 The COVID-19 pandemic 19 1.1.1 Timeline of the beginning of the pandemic 19 1.1.2 Identification of the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 20 1.1.3 Timeline of the pandemic in England 21 1.1.4 Identification of people who were Clinically Extremely Vulnerable to COVID-19 24)) 1
1.2 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases 25 1.2.1 Definition and importance of rare diseases 25 1.2.2 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases 26 1.2.4 Similarities between rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases 26 1.2.5 Treatment of rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases 26 1.2.6 Identifying rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases in routinely collected healthcare data . 30	;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;
1.3 Rare diseases in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic 301.3.1 Perception of risk at the beginning of the pandemic301.3.2 Infection and immunosuppression311.3.3 COVID-19 and all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD321.3.4 Review of the published literature on COVID-19 in RAIRD321.3.5 The effect of age on COVID-19 outcomes331.3.6 The effect of sex on COVID-19 outcomes341.3.7 Differences between waves341.3.8 Vaccination against SARS-CoV-2351.3.9 Exacerbating inequalities and impact on well-being35)) L 2 2 3 1 1 5 5
1.4 Mortality in RAIRD before the pandemic 36 1.4.1 Mortality risk in RAIRD compared to the general population 36 1.4.2 Mortality trends in RAIRD 36 1.4.3 Cause-specific mortality in RAIRD 37	557
1.5 Rationale for thesis	7
1.6 Objectives of thesis:)
1.7 Outline of thesis chapters	•
Chapter 2: General methodology41	L
2.1 Background 41 2.1.1 The National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS) 41 2.1.2 RECORDER project 42 2.1.3 Transition from Public Health England to NHS Digital 42 2.1.4 Transition from NHS Digital to NHS England 43 2.1.5 Health Data Research UK 43	L 2 2 3 3

2.2 Data sources	
2.2.1 Hospital Episode Statistics	
2.2.2 Validation of HES data	
2.2.3 List of final RAIRD conditions	
2.2.4 Arteritis Unspecified (I77.6)	
2.2.5 The NHS Personal Demographics Service	
2.2.6 Office for National Statistics mortality data	
2.2.7 COVID-19 PCR testing results	
2.2.8 NHS Prescription Services	
2.2.9 General population data	
2.3 Initial all-cause mortality findings during the COVID-19	pandemic48
2.4 Data linkage and statistical software	
2.5 Information Governance	
2.6 Legal permissions	
2 6 1 Legal permissions under Public Health England	50
2.6.2 Legal permissions under NHS Digital	
2.7 Ethics	51
2.8 Data access and reproducibility	51
2.9 Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic	
Chapter 3: COVID-19 infection, admission, and death am Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England: the first w	ongst people with Rare ave of the pandemic53
3.1 Main findings and abstract	
3.1.1 Main findings and abstract	53
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract	
3.1.1 Main findings and abstract	
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract	
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 	53 53 53 54 54
 3.1 Main findings and abstract	53 53 53 53 54 ction
 3.1 Main findings and abstract	53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 	53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3 Study cohort 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3 Study cohort 3.3 4 BAIRD diagnoses 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract	53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3 6 COVID-19 status 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3 Study cohort 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3 T Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 	53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.9 COVID-19 infection rate calculation 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.9 COVID-19 infection rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics	53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings. 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings. 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.5 Death certificate data 3.6 COVID-19 status 3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings. 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis 3.4 Results 3.4.1 Demographic data 3.4.2 COVID-19 infection	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.9 COVID-19 infection rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis 3.4 Results 3.4.1 Demographic data 3.4.3 All-cause mortality	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
 3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions. 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis 3.4 Results 3.4.1 Demographic data 3.4.2 COVID-19 related mortality. 3.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality. 	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis 3.4 Results 3.4.1 Demographic data 3.4.2 COVID-19 infection 3.4.3 All-cause mortality 3.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality 3.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55
3.1 Main findings and abstract 3.1.1 Main findings 3.1.2 Abstract 3.2 Introduction 3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infe 3.2.2 Study objectives 3.3 Methods 3.3.1 Background 3.3.2 Data validation 3.3.3 Study cohort 3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses 3.3.5 Death certificate data 3.3.6 COVID-19 status 3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions 3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation 3.3.10 Stratification by disease 3.3.11 Ethics 3.3.12 Patient and public involvement 3.3.13 Data analysis 3.4 Results 3.4.1 Demographic data 3.4.2 COVID-19 infection 3.4.3 All-cause mortality 3.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality 3.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates 3.4.6 COVID-19 related deaths over time 3.4.6 COVID-19 related deaths over time	53 53 53 53 54 54 54 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55 55

3.4.8 All-cause death by category	
3.4.9 Age at death	
3.4.10 Stratification by disease	
3.5.1 Main findings	//
3.5.2 Strengths	//
3.5.3 Limitations	
3.5.4 Comparison to the published literature	
3.5.5 Infection rate	
3.5.6 Comparison between RAIRD	
3.5.7 Clinical and policy implications and future research	
3.6 Conclusions	
Chapter 4: COVID-19 infection, admission and death and the impa	ict of
corticosteroids amonast neonle with Rare Autoimmune Rheumati	c Diseases in
England: the second wave of the nandomic	о 21564565 111 ол
England: the second wave of the pandemic	
4.1 Main findings and abstract	
4.1.1 Main findings	
4.1.2 Abstract	
4.2 Introduction	
4.2.1 RAIRD in the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic	
4.2.2 Study objectives	
4.3 Methods	
4.3.1 Background	
4.3.2 Data validation	
4.3.3 Study cohort	
4.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses	
4.3.5 COVID-19 infection	
4.3.6 Death certificate data	
4.3.7 All-cause and COVID-19-related mortality	
4.3.8 Stratification by disease	
4.3.9 Corticosteroid prescriptions data	
4.3.10 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions	
4.3.11 Ethics	
4.3.12 Patient and public involvement	
4.3.13 Data analysis	
4.4 Results	
4.4.1 Cohort demographic data	
4.4.2 COVID-19 infection	
4.4.3 All-cause mortality	
4.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality	
4.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates	
4.4.6 COVID-19 related deaths over time	101
4.4.7 All-cause death by category	102
4.4.8 Age at death	104
4.4.9 Stratification by disease	106
4.4.10 Corticosteroid prescriptions data	106
4.4.11 Hospital and intensive care admissions	110
4.5 Discussion	
4.5.1 Main findings	
4.5.2 Strengths	
4.5.3 Limitations	113

4.5.4 Comparison to the published literature	113
4.5.5 Infection rate	115
4.5.6 Comparing mortality rate measures	115
4.5.7 Corticosteroids	116
4.5.8 Use of Poisson or logistic regression	117
4.5.9 Effect of other immunosuppressants	117
4.5.10 Clinical and policy implications and future research	121
4.6 Conclusions	121
Chanter 5: All-cause and cause-specific mortality in people with Pare A	utoimmune
Rheumatic Diseases in England using whole population data	122
5.1 Main findings and abstract	
5.1.1 Main findings	
5.1.2 ADStract	122
5.2 Introduction	123
5.2.1 Mortality in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases	123
5.2.2 Study objectives	
5.3 Methods	124
5.3.1 Background	
5.3.2 Data validation	
5.3.3 Study cohort	124
5.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses	127
5.3.5 Death certificate data	
5.3.6 Cause of death categories	
5.3.7 Mortality rate calculation	
5.3.8 Stratification by disease	
5.3.9 Deaths from opportunistic infections	
5.3.10 Ethics	
5.3.12 Data analysis	
5.4 Results	
5.4.1 Demographic data	
5.4.2 Crude all-cause mortality	
5.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates	
5.4.5 Δge at death	
5.4.6 Cause-specific death	
5.4.7 Stratification by disease	
5.4.8 Deaths from opportunistic infections	
5.5 Discussion	147
5.5 1 Main findings	147
5.5.2 Strengths	
5.5.3 Limitations	
5.5.4 Comparison to the published literature	
5.5.5 Comparison between RAIRD	
5.5.6 Opportunistic infections	
5.5.9 Temporal trends	151
5.5.9 Age at death	152
5.5.10 Clinical and policy implications and future research	153
5.6 Conclusions	153
Chapter 6: Overall discussion and conclusions	155

6.1 Outcomes in people with RAIRD during the first wave of the COVID-19 p	andemic 155
6.1.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications	155
6.2 Outcomes in people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-1	19 pandemic
6.2.1 Summary of main findings	158
6.2.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications	158
6.3 All-cause and cause-specific mortality in RAIRD	160
6.3.1 Summary of main findings	160
6.3.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications	161
Chapter 7: Suggestions for further research	163
References:	164
Appendix 1: PhD Outputs	177
A1.1 Published papers arising from this thesis	177
A1.2 Presentations arising from this thesis	177
A1.2.1 National presentations	177
A1.2.2 Local Presentations	177
A1.2.3 Patient charity presentations	178
A1.2.4 Podcasts	178
A1.3 Abstracts arising from this thesis	178
A1.4 Prizes	178
A1.5 Grants awarded	179
Appendix 2: ICD-10 and OPCS Codes	180
Appendix 3: Published papers arising from this thesis	
Appendix 4: Ethical Approval	194
Appendix 5: Plain English Summaries	205
Plain English summary: Infection rates and outcomes from COVID-19 Amon with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Disease in England. Results from the REC Project	gst People CORDER 205
Plain English summary: Findings from the Second Wave of Covid-19 In Engla Infections, deaths and the impact of steroids amongst people with Rare Aut Rheumatic Diseases. Results from the RECORDER Project	and: toimmune 206
Plain English summary: Risk of death and underlying cause of death in peop Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England	ole with Rare 208

Abstract

Introduction:

Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) are a heterogenous group of immunemediated inflammatory diseases. They are chronic and often require immunosuppression.

At the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, it was unclear whether people with RAIRD were at increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes, whether some conditions were associated with greater risk than others and whether immunosuppressive treatments, such as corticosteroids, conferred an increased risk of severe disease.

RAIRD have long been associated with increased morbidity and mortality, with poor outcomes attributable both to the effects of treatment and the underlying disease. Severe infections, including with atypical pathogens, are of concern. Previous studies have found that mortality is approximately 1.2-10-fold higher among people with RAIRD compared with the general population, however there is variability within and between diseases, reflecting lack of statistical power, selection bias and variations in ascertainment of the underlying diseases. There have been few population-based studies and contemporary data regarding cause of death in RAIRD remain scarce.

Methods:

I used linked national datasets of routinely collected healthcare data (demographic, death certificate, hospital, PCR testing and prescription data) to describe health outcomes in people with RAIRD.

The specific objectives of the studies were to:

 Calculate the age-standardised rates of laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection and death among people with RAIRD in England during the first and second waves of the COVID-19 pandemic (1st March 2020 – 31st July 2020 and 1st August 2020 – 30th April 2021) and compare these rates to those in the general population. Describe hospital and intensive care admissions related to COVID-19 infection, and all-cause mortality during each wave.

- Assess the relationship between corticosteroid treatment and COVID-19related death among people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Describe all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD during the years 2013-2020, including the calculation of all-cause and cause-specific age-sexstandardised mortality rates and comparison with the general population in England.

Results:

- 1) Of the 168,680 people with RAIRD alive at the start of the first COVID-19 wave, 1874 (1.11%) had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. The age-standardised infection rate was 1.54 (95% CI 1.50-1.59) times higher than in the general population. 713 (0.42%) people with RAIRD died with COVID-19 on their death certificate and the age-sex-standardised mortality rate for COVID-19-related death was 2.41 (2.30 2.53) times higher than in the general population. There was no evidence of an increase in deaths from other causes in the RAIRD population.
- 2) Of the 168,330 people with RAIRD alive at the start of the second COVID-19 wave, 9,961 (5.92%) had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. The age-standardised infection rate ratio between RAIRD and the general population was 0.99 (95% CI 0.97-1.00). 1,342 (0.80%) people with RAIRD died with COVID-19 on their death certificate and the age-sex-standardised mortality rate for COVID-19-related death was 2.76 (2.63–2.89) times higher than in the general population. There was a dose-dependent relationship between 30-day corticosteroid usage and COVID-19-related death. There was no increase in deaths due to other causes.
- 3) There were 108,593 people with RAIRD in 2013 and 180,083 in 2020. The majority were female (annual minimum 69.9%, maximum 70.9%). Median age increased from 61.5 to 62.5 years, compared to 39.7 to 40.2 years in the general population. Crude and age-sex-standardised all-cause mortality

gradually reduced between 2013-2019, increasing again in 2020 (during COVID-19). Age-sex-standardised mortality in 2013 was 2,324.5 per 100,000 person/years (95% CI 2,261.5-2,387.6) and in 2020 2,332.8 (2,283.3-2,382.2; rate ratio 2.4 (2.3-2.4) compared to general population). Risk of death due to infection (rate ratio 4.11 (3.82-4.40)), cardiovascular disease (2.51 (2.47– 2.56)), COVID-19 (2.77 (2.62–2.92)), and respiratory disease (2.92 (2.84– 2.99)) were particularly raised. Intra-disease comparison showed higher all-cause mortality in scleroderma, myositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis. Only 28/53,166 deaths were secondary to cytomegalovirus, 35 Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia and 8 progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy.

Conclusions:

- During the first wave of COVID-19 in England, people with RAIRD had a 54% increased risk of COVID-19 infection and more than twice the risk of COVID-19-related death compared to the general population. These increases were seen despite shielding policies.
- 2) During the second wave of COVID-19 in England, people with RAIRD had the same risk of COVID-19 infection but a 2.76-fold increased risk of COVID-19related death compared to the general population, with corticosteroids associated with increased risk.
- 3) Adjusting for age and sex, mortality in people with RAIRD was increased across all causes except dementia. Risk of death due to infection, COVID-19 and respiratory disease was particularly raised. Deaths due to infections associated with immunosuppression were rare.

Abbreviations

AAV	ANCA-associated vasculitis
ANA	Anti-nuclear antibodies
ANCA	Anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies
AOSD	Adult-onset Still's disease
APC	Admitted patient care
ASMR	Age-standardised mortality rate
BSR	British Society for Rheumatology
CAG	Comptroller and Auditor General
CEV	Clinically extremely vulnerable
CI	Confidence interval
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
СОРІ	Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002
COVID-19	Coronavirus Disease 2019
.CSV	Comma separated values
CTD	Connective tissue disease
DBS	Disclosure and Barring Service
DMARDs	Disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs
DOB	Date of birth
EGPA	Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis
ESP	European Standard Population
EULAR	European League Against Rheumatism
FCE	Finished consultant episode
GCA	Giant cell arteritis
GPA	Granulomatosis with polyangiitis
GPES	General Practice Extraction Service
HDR-UK	Health Data Research UK
HES	Hospital Episode Statistics
HLH	Haemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis
HR	Hazard ratio
ICD-10	International Classification of Diseases 10th Revision
ICTV	International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses
ICU	Intensive care unit

IIM	Idiopathic inflammatory myopathy
IL-6	Interleukin-6
IMD	Indices of multiple deprivation
IQR	Interquartile range
IRAS	Integrated research application system
IRR	Incidence rate ratio
JC virus	John Cunningham virus
JIA	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
LFT	Lateral flow test
MBIS	Mortality and births information system
MERS-CoV	Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus
MPA	Microscopic polyangiitis
MPO	Myeloperoxidase
n	Number
NCARDRS	National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service
NDRS	National Disease Registration Service
NHS	National Health Service
NHSD	NHS Digital
NHSE	NHS England
NHSI	NHS Improvement
OHID	Office for Health Improvement and Disparities
ONS	Office for National Statistics
OPCS	Operating Procedure Codes Supplement
NIMS	National Immunisations Management Service
PAN	Polyarteritis nodosa
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PED	Prednisolone equivalent dose
PHE	Public Health England
PJP	Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia
PML	Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy
PMR	Polymyalgia rheumatica
PPV	Positive predictive value
PR3	Proteinase 3
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RAIRD	Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

RECORDER	Registration of Complex Rare Diseases – Exemplars in Rheumatology
RMD	Rheumatic and musculoskeletal disorders
SARS-CoV	Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus
SARS-CoV-2	Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2
SCID	Severe combined immunodeficiency
SE	Standard error
SGSS	Second Generation Surveillance System
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SMR	Standardised mortality rate
SPL	Shielded Patient List
SSc	Systemic sclerosis
sJIA	Systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis
ТАК	Takayasu arteritis
UKHSA	UK Health Security Agency
VTE	Venous thromboembolism

List of tables

Table 1: Characteristics of the cohort of people with RAIRD alive 01 March 2020
(n=168,680)
Table 2: PCR-proven COVID-19 infections in the RAIRD population compared to the
whole population of England64
Table 3: Deaths, crude mortality rates, age-sex-standardised mortality rates and sex-
specific age-standardised mortality rates during March to July 2020 for the RAIRD
cohort compared to the mid-year 2019 population of England67
Table 4: Deaths and age-standardised mortality rates during March to July 2020 for
the RAIRD cohort compared to the 2013 European Standard Population68
Table 5: Summary of hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions, including
demographics and characteristics of stay71
Table 6: ONS ascribed underlying cause of death by category in RAIRD cohort
between 1 st March and 31 st July 202072
Table 7: Age at death of RAIRD cohort March-July 2016-202074
Table 8: Characteristics of the cohort of people with RAIRD alive 01 August 2020
(n=168,330)94
Table 9: PCR-proven COVID-19 infections in the RAIRD population compared to the
whole population of England96
Table 10: Age-sex-standardised mortality rates for RAIRD from 01 August 2020 to 30
April 2021, compared to the general population of England98
Table 11: Deaths and age-standardised mortality rates 01 August 2020 to 30 April
2021 for the RAIRD cohort, compared to the 2013 European Standard Population 100
Table 12: ONS ascribed underlying cause of death by category in RAIRD cohort
between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021102
Table 13: Age at death of RAIRD cohort August-April 2016-2021
Table 14: Poisson regression results, with risk ratios for COVID-19-related death in
relation to daily corticosteroid dosage [†] 107
Table 15: Poisson regression results with risk ratios for COVID-19-related death in
relation to daily corticosteroid dosage, including those with zero person-time $+$ 109
Table 16: Summary of hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions, including
demographics and characteristics of stay111
Table 17: ICD-10 codes used in each cause of death category129
Table 18: Characteristics of study cohort on 1 st January of each study year132
Table 19: Age-sex-standardised all-cause mortality rates for RAIRD by year from 2013
to 2020, compared to the general population of England135
Table 20: Age at death (median, IQR) of RAIRD cohort 2013-2020140
Table 21: Age-sex-standardised cause-specific mortality rates for RAIRD during 2013
to 2020, compared to the general population of England142
Table 22: Causes of death due to opportunistic infections in people with RAIRD 2013-
2020

List of figures

Figure 1: Timeline of the COVID-19 pandemic	.23
Figure 2: Data flow diagram showing identification of RAIRD cohort from HES data.	56
Figure 3: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis	.57
Figure 4: Deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 March 2020 and 31 July 2020, shown	1
as all deaths, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and	
deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, with all deaths in RAIRD	
cohort between 01 March 2019 and 31 July 2019 as a comparator	.69
Figure 5. All cause death by category in people with RAIRD during March-July 2016	i-
2020 Categories align to major ICD-10 code chanters, with the addition of diagnos	Δc
nertigent to the cohort (RAIRD, dementia)	72
Figure 6: Cause of death by category and age in i) between March to July 2020 and	ii)
mean over March to July 2016 2010	") 75
Figure 7: Forest plot showing insidence rate ratios with 05% confidence intervals for	.75 or
COVID 10 related death, stratified by DAIDD diagnosis	ונ סר
COVID-19-related death, stratified by RAIRD diagnosis	.70
Figure 8: Data flow diagram showing identification of second wave RAIRD conort	~~
from HES data.	.88
Figure 9: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis	.89
Figure 10: Deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021,	
shown as all deaths, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate	•
and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, with all deaths in RAIRI)
cohort between 01 August 2019 and 30 April 2020 as a comparator1	.01
Figure 11: All cause death by category in people with RAIRD during months August	-
April in 2016-2021. Categories align to major ICD-10 code chapters, with the additi	on
of diagnoses pertinent to the cohort (RAIRD, dementia)1	.03
Figure 12: Cause of death by category and age in people with RAIRD i) between	
August 2020 to April 2021 and ii) mean over August to April 2016-20201	.05
Figure 13: Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals	
for COVID-19-related death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis, with the combined RAIRI	D
cohort used as the reference group1	.06
Figure 14: Algorithm for identifying rituximab infusions within X92.1 OPCS code –	
remains in development1	.20
Figure 15: Data flow diagram showing identification of RAIRD cohort from HES data	a.
	.26
Figure 16: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis1	.27
Figure 17: RAIRD and general population deaths per year 2013-2020, shown as a	
proportion of deaths per five-year age hand	37
Figure 18: RAIRD deaths per vear 2013-2020 shown as a number of deaths per five	
vear age hand and solit by sev	28
Figure 19: Cause-specific deaths, shown as the total number of RAIRD deaths per	.50
voar of study	12
Figure 20: Deaths from all causes 2012, 2020 in PAIPD schort compared to general	.+3
ngure 20. Deaths from an causes 2015-2020 in KAIKD conort compared to general	11
pupulation, shown as a proportion of each 5-year age Dana	.44
Figure 21: Deaths from infection in KAIRD conort compared to general population,	4-
snown by year and as a proportion of each 5-year age band1	.45

Figure 22: Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% confidence interval	S
for all-cause mortality stratified by RAIRD diagnosis, with the combined RAIRD	
cohort used as the reference group	.146

Chapter 1: Introduction

This PhD is an exploration of the clinical impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on people living with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD), focusing on COVID-19 infection, admission, and deaths. It also examines mortality in people living with these conditions in the years preceding the pandemic.

Our understanding of COVID-19 has increased so much in the last three years that it can be difficult now to remember the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic. Faced with an entirely novel pathogen, with rapid global spread, it was a time of huge uncertainty for all. How severe might the infection prove to be? How transmissible was it? Would health services stand up to the challenge?

For people with immunosuppressive conditions or treatments, or with other comorbidities likely to confer vulnerability to severe infection, it was a particularly anxious time. Both patients and the clinicians looking after them were desperate for answers.

Within the community of clinicians caring for people with RAIRD, key questions included:

- Were people with autoimmune rheumatic conditions at increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes?
- Did this include all autoimmune rheumatic conditions, or were some associated with greater risk than others?
- Did immunosuppressive treatments, such as corticosteroids, confer an increased risk of severe disease or, given the immune activation component of severe COVID-19 might they be protective?

Although there were some early studies of COVID-19 outcomes in people living with RAIRD, they were limited by selected populations or small numbers, and it remained difficult to determine what the true risk might be.

Routinely collected healthcare datasets in England contain whole population data in a patient-identifiable format suitable for linkage and are highly suited to addressing questions about outcomes in rare disease. In this thesis, I use routinely collected healthcare data to conduct whole population studies in England to address questions about COVID-19 outcomes in RAIRD. I then use similar methods to examine all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD in the years preceding the pandemic.

This introductory section provides an overview of the COVID-19 pandemic in England, the background clinical and research context in RAIRD, and a discussion of how the arrival of COVID-19 changed the landscape for people living with these conditions. Due to the rapidly evolving nature of the literature in this area, this introduction focuses on what was known at the time of embarking on my PhD, with updates to the literature found in the introduction and discussion sections of chapters 3, 4 and 5, and in the discussion in chapter 6. It then goes on to describe what was known about causes of mortality in people with these conditions in the years preceding COVID-19. This is followed by the objectives of this thesis, and an outline of the thesis chapters.

1.1 The COVID-19 pandemic

1.1.1 Timeline of the beginning of the pandemic

On the 31st December 2019, Wuhan Municipal Health Commission reported a cluster of 27 cases of viral pneumonia in Wuhan, in Hubei Province, China(1, 2). Symptoms and signs included fever, cough, chest discomfort, dyspnoea, and lung infiltrates(3). By 10th January 2020 the first death was reported(1) and on 13th January 2020, the first international case was confirmed in Thailand(2). By 20th January 2020, four international cases had been confirmed in a total of three different countries (Thailand, Japan, and South Korea)(1).

The World Health Organisation (WHO) had set up an incident support management team on 1st January, the day after the announcement of the cluster of infections(2). It went on to publish Disease Outbreak News on 5th January 2020(4), confirming that

contact tracing and follow up was in progress, and issued technical guidance on the virus on 10th January(2).

Human-to-human transmission was suspected early on in the outbreak, with spread to family members noted in a press conference on 14th January 2020(2). There was also evidence of nosocomial infections within hospitals(5). Human-to-human transmission was confirmed in a statement by the WHO Mission to China on 22nd January 2020(2).

On the same day, the WHO convened an Emergency Committee to determine whether the outbreak met the criteria for a public health emergency of international concern (PHEIC)(2, 6). Consensus could not be reached but the committee reconvened eight days later, on 30th January 2020, following the confirmation of human-to-human transmission outside China, and a PHEIC was declared(2, 7).

A pandemic was formally declared by the WHO on 11th March 2020(2). By this time, there had been 118,319 confirmed cases globally and 4,292 deaths across 114 countries(8, 9).

Retrospective analysis showed that symptom onset in the first person known to be infected with the virus started on 8th December 2019(3, 5).

1.1.2 Identification of the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2

China isolated and identified the virus as a novel coronavirus on 7th January 2020, and this was publicly confirmed two days later, on 9th January 2020(5). The genetic sequence of the virus was published on 12th January 2020(2).

The virus was named severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) on 11th February 2020(8), according to the International Committee on Taxonomy of Viruses (ICTV). The disease caused by the virus was named coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) on the same date(8).

Dr Megan Rutter

SARS-CoV-2 is a novel betavirus and genome sequencing has confirmed significant similarities to SARS-CoV and to a lesser extent Middle East respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV)(3). Phylogenetic analysis showed close association with SARS and SARS-related coronaviruses found in bats and pangolins(3). This gave weight to the theory that SARS-CoV-2 had resulted from a spillover event between different animal species and humans(10), with evidence pointing towards a clustering of early cases around the Wuhan wet market. However, there remains significant debate and controversy around the origins of SARS-CoV-2, with many unanswered questions remaining.

1.1.3 Timeline of the pandemic in England

The first positive cases of COVID-19 in the UK were confirmed on 29th January 2020, in two individuals who had recently travelled to York, UK, from China(11). Sporadic cases were confirmed and isolated, until on 28th February 2020 the first human-to-human transmission in the UK was confirmed(11). On the same date, the first death of a British national was confirmed, albeit on a cruise ship rather than on British soil(11).

Wide-ranging social restrictions, commonly referred to as lockdown, were commenced on 20th March 2020, with all schools, pubs, restaurants, gyms, and other social venues across the UK instructed to close(11). This was followed up with advice on 23rd March 2020 to only go outside to buy food or to exercise once a day, and not to go into the workplace unless there was no alternative(11). People felt to be at risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes were contacted and advised to <u>shield, as described in</u> <u>section 1.1.4.</u>

On 10th May 2020, there was a limited easing of the lockdown, with individuals allowed to take unlimited exercise and to go back to work if they were unable to work from home(11). A 14-day quarantine period following international travel was also announced(11). On 28th May 2020, Track and Trace was launched, to aid in the contact tracing of exposed individuals(11). The next few months saw a gradual

opening up of society, with schools, places of worship, non-essential retailers, and hospitality reopening.

On 6th July 2020, shielding was eased with the introduction of "support bubbles", which enabled households to mix under limited circumstances(11). Shielding was then formally suspended on 1st August 2020(11) and people felt to be Clinically Extremely Vulnerable (CEV) were advised that they could return to "COVID-secure" workplaces.

By 9th September 2020, there were fears of an impending second wave of infections and social restrictions were gradually reintroduced, leading up to the formal announcement of a second lockdown on 31st October 2020(11) and the restarting of shielding on 4th November 2020(11).

At the peak of the first wave in England (April 2020), there were 4,812 infections and 1,208 COVID-19-related deaths per day. This reduced to a nadir of 351 infections and 7 deaths in July and August 2020, before rising again to 74,058 infections and 1,328 deaths during the peak of the second wave of the pandemic (December 2020 and January 2021, note difference in testing strategies in the second wave led to higher numbers of detected infections).

In total, shielding was in place in England between 29th March 2020 and 1st August 2020 and 4th November 2020 and 1st April 2021.

A timeline of the pandemic can be found in Figure 1.

Figure 1: Timeline of the COVID-19 pandemic



1.1.4 Identification of people who were Clinically Extremely Vulnerable to COVID-19 A rapid process to identify people felt to be at risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes had been undertaken, and on 23rd March 2020 a programme of shielding was announced(12, 13).

This was a targeted public health measure intended to minimise COVID-19 exposure and so infection risk. Based on the risk factors identified from early COVID-19 cases, people felt to be at-risk (CEV(14, 15)) were centrally identified using electronic records, and government letters were issued advising individuals to socially isolate themselves, restricting contact even within their household group, with the help of centralised financial and logistical support(12-14, 16).

There was sparse information available with which to draw up the initial guidelines for who might be at risk of severe COVID-19(14). Early indications were that this was a virus with predominantly respiratory sequelae (although the clinical picture developed as time went on and the haematological, cardiovascular, and systemic inflammatory responses became clearer). Much of the initial guidance therefore took a pragmatic approach, focusing on the cohort of people felt to be at higher risk from influenza infection.

A list of risk factors presumed to predispose to severe COVID-19 infections was drawn up centrally, in work lead by the Chief Medical Officer. Individuals felt to be at particular risk were(14):

- solid organ transplant recipients
- recipients of bone marrow or stem cell transplants in the last 6 months
- individuals with specific cancers (leukaemia, lymphoma, or myeloma) or on active chemotherapy, radical radiotherapy, or targeted immunotherapy
- individuals with severe respiratory conditions including cystic fibrosis, severe asthma, and severe chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD)

- individuals with rare diseases and inborn errors of metabolism that significantly increase the risk of infections (such as severe combined immunodeficiency (SCID), homozygous sickle cell)
- individuals on immunosuppression therapies sufficient to significantly increase the risk of infection
- pregnant women with significant heart disease, congenital or acquired.

Individuals with these conditions were identified using a mixture of national datasets of routinely collected healthcare data, secondary care clinicians (often with the help of guidance issued by medical speciality societies)(17) and latterly primary care clinicians.

Many people with RAIRD were in a category thought to be vulnerable to severe COVID-19 outcomes and this is discussed in section 1.3.1.

1.2 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

1.2.1 Definition and importance of rare diseases

A rare disease is defined as a disease affecting less than 1 in 2000 people(18). These diseases may be individually rare but together they are common, with 1 in 17 people in the UK predicted to suffer from a rare disease at some point in their lives(18). Rare diseases are a significant resource burden in the NHS and outcomes in these diseases tend to be poorer than in more common diseases. Rare diseases also account for a disproportionate amount of NHS spending: £22.9 billion in 2022-23(19), out of a planned budget of £180.2 billion(17), equating to 12.7% of the total.

In 2013 the Department of Health published the UK Strategy for Rare Diseases(18), which has since been followed up by The UK Rare Diseases Framework(20), published in January 2021. The Framework recognises the progress that has been made in diagnosing and treating rare diseases over the past 7 years, particularly in the field of genomics, but highlights ongoing difficulties including delayed diagnosis, disjointed care and difficulties accessing specialised treatments(18). It reiterates the four nations' commitment to improving the lives and care for those people living

Dr Megan Rutter

with rare diseases and highlights the power of epidemiological data and patient registries to improve healthcare planning and delivery for people with rare diseases.

1.2.2 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) are a heterogenous group of diseases which share common underlying mechanisms. All are immune-mediated inflammatory diseases, and all may require immunosuppression, depending on disease severity and subtype.

They are chronic conditions, in some cases with the prospect of remission but not of cure, and treatment focuses on slowing or halting disease progression.

The RAIRD included in this thesis are giant cell arteritis, ANCA-associated vasculitis (comprising eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis, granulomatosis with polyangiitis and microscopic polyangiitis), polyarteritis nodosa, Takayasu arteritis, Behçet's disease, <u>arteritis unspecified</u>, systemic lupus erythematosus, scleroderma, idiopathic inflammatory myopathy (comprising dermatomyositis, juvenile myositis, and polymyositis), and juvenile idiopathic arthritis. <u>Chapter 2</u> of this thesis describes the rationale for why these diseases were selected.

A brief description of each disease is given below.

ANCA-associated vasculitis (AAV): AAV comprises three separate conditions; eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis (EGPA), granulomatosis with polyangiitis (GPA) and microscopic polyangiitis (MPA). These conditions cause necrotising vasculitis, with little or no immune deposits, of predominantly small vessels. They are associated with antineutrophilic cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCA; myeloperoxidase (MPO) and proteinase 3 (PR3) antibodies)), although in a substantial minority of patients these antibodies are not detectable. As small vessels are ubiquitous, these conditions can affect any organ system, although the upper and lower respiratory tract and kidneys are commonly involved. The disease phenotype often relates disease sub-type, with prominent upper airway involvement

in EPGA for example(21). The combined incidence rate for GPA, MPA and EGPA varies geographically, and in Norway was found to be 24.7 per million person-years(22, 23) compared to 33 per million person-years in the USA(23, 24).

Behçet's disease: Behçet's disease is associated with vasculitis of both the arterial and venous systems and has several different disease phenotypes. It can present as recurrent oral and genital aphthous ulceration, associated with inflammation of the cutaneous, ocular, articular, gastrointestinal, and central nervous systems. Venous thromboembolism and arterial aneurysms may occur(21). There is evidence that Behçet's disease originated along the path of the Silk Road, and global incidence varies significantly depending on migration patterns. Reported incidences vary from 0.05 per 100,000 person-years in Poland(23, 25) to 3.9 per 100,000 person-years in South Korea(23, 26).

Giant cell arteritis (GCA): GCA is a typically granulomatous arteritis affecting the aorta and/or its major branches, particularly the temporal, carotid and vertebral arteries. Onset is typically in the over 50s and the disease usually presents with headache and scalp tenderness. Untreated disease can lead to visual disturbance or loss, and/or stroke, and GCA is both a sight- and potentially life-threatening condition. GCA is associated with another inflammatory condition called polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR) which causes proximal stiffness of the shoulder and hip girdles(21). In a UK study, age adjusted incidence rate of GCA was found to be 2.2 per 10,000 person-years(27).

Idiopathic inflammatory myopathies (IIM): IIM, also known as myositis, are multisystem disorders characterised by inflammation of the muscles(28). Involvement of the skin is common, particularly in the sub-type dermatomyositis, as is interstitial lung disease(28). Incidence varies but is up to 19 per million person-years in adults and 4 per million person-years in children(29).

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA): JIA is a clinically heterogenous group of arthritides presenting in childhood and ranging from mono- and oligoarthritis to polyarthritis,

Dr Megan Rutter

axial disease, and systemic inflammatory disease (systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis, sJIA)(30). sJIA in particular is associated with the development of haemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (HLH), a syndrome of immune dysregulation which can be fatal. There is also an association between some subtypes of JIA and uveitis, which can lead to visual loss and blindness and requires careful monitoring(30). Global incidence varies from 1.6 to 23 per 100,000 person-years and the overall pooled incidence rate among Caucasians was found to be around 8 per 100,000 person-years(31).

Polyarteritis nodosa (PAN): PAN is a necrotising vasculitis of medium and small vessels. The disease is often insidious in onset and presents with weight loss, sweats, and fever. Arterial microaneurysms may occur, particularly in the gastrointestinal and renal vasculature. It can be distinguished from AAV as it does not cause glomerulonephritis and is not associated with ANCA(21). PAN is an ultra-rare disease; a population study in Sweden calculated the incidence as 0.9 per million person-years(32).

Scleroderma (or systemic sclerosis, SSc): SSc is an autoimmune condition of unknown aetiology associated with skin fibrosis and involvement of the cardiovascular, respiratory, renal, and gastrointestinal systems. In a UK study, incidence was found to be approximately 19 per million person-years and was 4.7 times higher in females than males(33). It is associated with premature mortality, with 5- and 10-year survival rates of 80.0% and 65.7%(33).

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE): SLE is a multisystem autoimmune disease which most commonly presents in women in the reproductive age group, but which can present at any age(34). Disease manifestations include renal, haematological, musculoskeletal, and cutaneous disease. It is associated with a range of antibodies, particularly anti-nuclear antibodies (ANA). The incidence in the UK is approximately 5 per 100,000 person-years(35).

Takayasu arteritis (TAK): TAK causes usually granulomatous inflammation of large vessels, predominantly the aorta and its major branches(21). Its onset is often insidious, with systemic upset, weight loss and fever. More advanced disease can cause claudicant or ischaemic symptoms due to vessel stenosis. TAK is an ultra-rare disease; global incidence is 1.1 per million person-years(36).

1.2.4 Similarities between rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

Whilst RAIRD have differences in presentation and in underlying disease mechanisms, there are significant similarities, including their basis in immune-mediated inflammation and tendency to cause multi-system disease.

None of the diseases have a definitive clinical test allowing diagnosis, and in all the cases the diagnosis is made on a clinical basis using a combination of the presenting history, examination findings and investigations including blood testing and imaging.

People with RAIRD often develop long-term co-morbidities due to disease- and treatment-related damage. Again, there are commonalities between RAIRD with premature cardiovascular disease, chronic kidney disease and lung disease frequently seen(34, 37, 38). Such co-morbidities have their own negative impacts on COVID-19 outcomes(39).

Due to the similarities between the diseases, they have many treatments in common, which are largely rooted in immunosuppressive therapies and prevention of disease sequelae.

1.2.5 Treatment of rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

Without treatment, many RAIRD are associated with very high morbidity and mortality. For example, left untreated AAV is rapidly progressive and has a 2-year survival rate of only 20%(40). However, with current treatments the 2-year survival rate in people with AAV is around 85%(41).

Corticosteroids are a mainstay of initial treatment for many RAIRD, particularly GCA, AAV and SLE, helping to bring disease rapidly under control(28, 34, 42). Even in RAIRD where there are concerns about the use of corticosteroids worsening disease (for example in SSc, where steroids have been linked with an increased risk of scleroderma renal crisis), they may still be used sparingly in order to control skin and joint disease. For some conditions, such TAK and GCA, corticosteroids remain the first line treatment throughout the disease course(42, 43). In others they may be used long-term in low doses alongside other disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs), or at time of flare to bring about remission(28, 34).

DMARDs are commonly used in RAIRD to maintain remission, all of which are associated with immunosuppressive effects. Examples of non-biologic DMARDs include methotrexate, azathioprine, ciclosporin, tacrolimus and cyclophosphamide(28, 30, 34, 44-46). Biologic DMARDs used in RAIRD include infliximab, tocilizumab, and rituximab(28, 30, 34, 44-46).

The effect of immunosuppressive treatments on infection risk is discussed later in <u>section 1.3.2</u>.

1.2.6 Identifying rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases in routinely collected healthcare data

RAIRD are ideal for identification in routinely collected healthcare data as each RAIRD maps to unique ICD-10 codes, not shared with other conditions. Due to the complexity and severity of RAIRD, people with these conditions also frequently require in-patient and day-case treatment, meaning that they are identifiable in secondary care data.

The methodology for identifying RAIRD, including the validation strategies and results, are detailed in <u>chapter 2</u> of this thesis.

1.3 Rare diseases in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic

1.3.1 Perception of risk at the beginning of the pandemic

People with RAIRD were identified as potentially being at heightened risk early in the pandemic. They are often immunosuppressed, and as described <u>section 1.2.2</u> their underlying disease and/or treatment may cause respiratory, renal, and cardiovascular complications which confer additional risk.

There was early <u>involvement of clinicians</u> caring for people with RAIRD in the identification of those at increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes. The government guidance stated that those with "severe respiratory conditions", "individuals with rare diseases... that significantly increase the risk of infections" or "individuals on immunosuppression therapies sufficient to significantly increase the risk of infection" should be contacted and advised to shield(14).

My paper "Estimation of the burden of shielding among a cross section of patients attending rheumatology clinics with SLE – data from the BSR audit of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus" showed that more than a third of patients with SLE were likely to have been identified as CEV and advised to shield(47). This proportion increased to over 50% in those with renal involvement (lupus nephritis).

1.3.2 Infection and immunosuppression

People living with RAIRD are vulnerable to infectious diseases as they are <u>frequently</u> <u>on immunosuppressive treatment</u>, as detailed earlier in section 1.2.5. The challenge of balancing the risk of infection conferred by treatment against the risk of morbidity and mortality from active rheumatic disease was particularly pressing during the early phases of the pandemic.

Corticosteroid usage in rheumatic disease has long been thought to increase the risk of infection(48-50), although the confounding factor of immune dysregulation from underlying autoimmune disease is difficult to quantify.

In COVID-19, this was complicated by the emergence of dexamethasone as an effective treatment, significantly lowering mortality in those requiring oxygen (rate ratio 0.82 (95% CI 0.72- 0.94)) or ventilation (rate ratio 0.64 (95% CI 0.51-0.81))(51),

However, concerns remained that corticosteroid treatment preceding infection may predispose to more severe disease(52, 53).

Complicating matters further, interleukin-6 (IL-6) receptor antagonists such as tocilizumab, whilst initially thought to confer additional risk of severe COVID-19 infection(14), were shown to reduce mortality in severe COVID-19 requiring intensive care. In comparison, rituximab, with its mechanism of action of B cell depletion, was thought to impair the antiviral immune response and antibody production, with potentially more severe clinical outcomes(53, 54).

1.3.3 COVID-19 and all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD

Given the significant concern that people with RAIRD were at increased risk of adverse outcomes from COVID-19 infection, my research team and I looked at mortality rates in a cohort of people with RAIRD early in the pandemic. Further details of this research, and of my role in it, can be found in <u>chapter 2</u>.

Taking all people in England with these conditions and alive on 01 March 2020, we looked at the age-standardised mortality rate (ASMR) for all-cause mortality over the study period 1st March – 30th April 2020(55). We compared this rate to both the ASMR in the general population and to the mean ASMR for the same months of the previous 5 years. In people with RAIRD, we found that the ratio of the ASMR in March-April 2020 compared with the mean ASMR in March-April 2015–2019 was 1.44 (95% CI: 1.42, 1.45)(55). In the general population, the same ratio was 1.38. In other words, people with RAIRD were more likely to die during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic than the general population. However, it was unclear whether this was due to COVID-19 infection itself, or due to the wide-ranging impact of the pandemic on the health service at the time. This study was the catalyst for the research contained in this thesis.

1.3.4 Review of the published literature on COVID-19 in RAIRD

Research in RAIRD generally is hampered by the small numbers of people affected by each disease, which makes it difficult to design studies with enough statistical power

to assess outcomes. These limitations made robust studies of COVID-19 outcomes difficult to perform, particularly in the early stages of the pandemic. Most study designs risked biased case selection, as cohorts were derived from disease registries or physician reported cases, which may exclude people with the mildest disease who are never referred.

The COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance registry included physician-reported cases in people with a range of rheumatic diseases, with RAIRD included alongside more common diagnoses such as rheumatoid and psoriatic arthritis(53). The study team reported an association between certain immunosuppressive medications and COVID-19-related mortality(53). They also reported an association with rheumatic disease activity(56), although this may be affected by reporting bias. However, as these studies relied on physician-reported cases they are associated with bias as described above. In addition, the denominator was unknown, so they were unable to describe rates of infection, admission, or COVID-19-related death.

The important OpenSAFELY(39) and QCOVID(57) studies, looking at COVID-19 outcomes in the general population in England using primary care data, were not designed to detect outcomes in rare diseases. They also had less statistical power to do so; OpenSAFELY included 17 million patients registered with GP surgeries(39) and QCOVID used data from 8.26 million adults from 1,205 general practices in England(57) (compared to the whole England population of 56 million used in my research). The QCOVID risk calculator assigned risk to certain rheumatic diseases (rheumatoid arthritis, systemic lupus erythematosus)(57) but was not powered to include other, rarer diseases.

1.3.5 The effect of age on COVID-19 outcomes

Reports from early in the pandemic made it clear that advancing age was associated with increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes. This was confirmed in larger studies such as OpenSAFELY, which found that those aged over 80 had 20-times the risk of COVID-19 related death compared to those aged 50-60 (hazard ratio (HR) 20.60 (95% CI 18.70-22.68))(39).

This was an important factor to consider when assessing the risk of COVID-19 infection to people with RAIRD. With the exception of JIA, which is by definition a disease starting in childhood, most RAIRD develop in the fourth to sixth decades (e.g., SLE(34, 35), SSc(58)) or later (e.g., AAV, GCA(23)). This means that the RAIRD cohort is older on average than the general population.

1.3.6 The effect of sex on COVID-19 outcomes

Male sex also confers an increased risk of adverse COVID-19 outcomes, with a HR of 1.59 (95% CI 1.53-1.65) compared to female sex, as found in the OpenSAFELY study(39).

Again, this was an important factor to account for when considering the risk to people with RAIRD from COVID-19 infection. With the exception of AAV, which is more common in men(23), most RAIRD are more common in women (e.g., SLE(34, 35), SSc(58), TAK(36)), meaning that the RAIRD population has a greater proportion of women than the general population.

1.3.7 Differences between waves

As knowledge of the pathophysiology of COVID-19 evolved, so did treatment options and critical care strategies. This resulted in an improved survival rate over time, which was seen even over the course of the first five months of the pandemic in England(59).

There were differing government policies in place at different times, e.g., lockdown, social distancing, access to testing. Testing strategies in particular evolved during the pandemic, with COVID-19 tests largely limited to those admitted into hospital in the first wave, compared to widespread community testing later on as testing capacity increased

The predominant SARS-CoV-2 variant at the time also impacted on clinical outcomes. The dominant variant at any given time was the one which outcompeted the others

due to some sort of survival advantage(60). This meant that as the pandemic progressed, the dominant variant tended to be more transmissible. For example, the wild-type infection seen at the start of the pandemic was largely replaced by the alpha variant, which became dominant on 18th December 2020(61). This was subsequently replaced by the Delta variant, which became dominant on 22nd May 2021 (and latterly this was replaced by Omicron, which become dominant on 19th December 2021)(61). More transmissible infection led to progressively higher peaks in cases, with more people exposed, as well as the possibility of reinfections within the same individual.

1.3.8 Vaccination against SARS-CoV-2

Given their increased risk of adverse COVID-19 outcomes, many people with RAIRD were categorised as high priority for vaccination against COVID-19. However, immunosuppression may result in a "suboptimal immune response to the vaccine"(62) and there were fears that vaccination would not provide the same protection in this group that it offered to the general population.

Rituximab in particular was thought likely to cause an inadequate vaccine response, based on data from other immunisations. Early guidance suggested an individualised approach, with delay of immunosuppressive treatment where appropriate(63). The science in this area has moved on considerably over the course of the pandemic and further discussion of vaccination in people with RAIRD, particularly those on rituximab treatment, can be found in chapters 2, 4 and 6.

1.3.9 Exacerbating inequalities and impact on well-being

The emerging literature describing the patient experience during the pandemic described a perception of "diversion of resources away from chronic disease care" and fear about increased vulnerability to COVID-19... contributing to health-care-avoidant behaviours" amongst those with systematic autoimmune rheumatic diseases(64).

Discussions with my patient and public involvement group revealed the fears held by those in the RAIRD community, of the potential increased mortality risk from COVID-19 infection, increased barriers to accessing care for their underlying disease and the uncertainty around vaccine efficacy in people with RAIRD on immunosuppression(65). There was a desire within the RAIRD community for research specific to RAIRD, to try to identify modifiable risk factors (for example corticosteroid treatment) and give individuals a clearer idea of their risk.

1.4 Mortality in RAIRD before the pandemic

1.4.1 Mortality risk in RAIRD compared to the general population

How does COVID-19-related mortality relate to mortality more generally in people with RAIRD? RAIRD have long been associated with excess morbidity and premature death. As with COVID-19, poor outcomes are attributable both to the effects of treatment and the underlying disease. Immunosuppression predisposes to other severe infections, including from atypical pathogens.

Previous studies have found that all-cause mortality is approximately 1.2-10-fold higher(66-72) among people with RAIRD compared with the general population. The RAIRD associated with the highest mortality rates include Behçet's disease (with a standardised mortality rate (SMR) up to 10-times that of the general population in certain age categories(70)) and SSc (with an SMR of up to 7.2 in one study(73)). On the other end of the spectrum, a meta-analysis by Hill et al. found that ASMRs in GCA were 1.17 (95% Cl 1.02–1.35) times higher than in the general population(72).

There is also variation within diseases, which may reflect selection bias within the study populations. In SSc, for example, a meta-analysis including a total of 1,645 incident cases found an SMR of 1.5-7.2, depending on the cohort(73). There have been few population-based studies.

1.4.2 Mortality trends in RAIRD

As described <u>in section 1.2.5</u>, the advent of new treatments has dramatically reduced morbidity and mortality in RAIRD. The general trend has therefore been one
of gradually improving survival rates(74, 75), although premature mortality persists(76). As contemporary data regarding cause of death in RAIRD remain scarce, the published literature may no longer reflect the current risk.

In addition, whilst deaths due to underlying RAIRD themselves have reduced, this has come at the expense of an <u>increased risk of infection</u> related to treatment(74, 77).

With a longer life expectancy following diagnosis, complications from both the diseases and their treatments have also become more apparent. For example, one study in SLE found that overall survival gradually improved between the 1950s and the mid-1990s, after which it plateaued(78). However, deaths due to SLE continued to fall throughout the study period (1950-2016), suggesting that the persisting mortality risk was increasingly due to causes other than active autoimmune disease. This highlights the importance of looking at cause-specific, as well as all-cause, mortality.

1.4.3 Cause-specific mortality in RAIRD

As well as an increased risk of death due to infection(41, 69), RAIRD are also associated with premature cardiovascular disease, which is a prominent cause of death(41, 79, 80).

Respiratory disease is also described as a significant cause of death in those with IIM(71, 81), SSc(73, 82) and AAV associated with MPO antibodies(75).

In some RAIRD, such as SSc, the majority of deaths remain attributable to the disease itself(83). Notably, the COVID-19 pandemic, and the attendant consequences on healthcare configuration and demand, raised concerns about barriers to accessing care, and the potential for an increase in deaths related to underlying RAIRD disease as a consequence(64).

1.5 Rationale for thesis

To summarise the evidence above, at the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, there were many unanswered questions for people living with RAIRD and the clinicians caring for them. It was unclear whether they were at increased risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes, whether some conditions were associated with greater risk than others and whether immunosuppressive treatments, such as corticosteroids, conferred an increased risk of severe disease or were indeed protective.

The early studies of COVID-19 outcomes in people living with RAIRD were limited by selected populations, small numbers, or included more common conditions which potentially had less severe outcomes such as rheumatoid arthritis or gout. I had access to and the ability to link national datasets, facilitating whole population studies looking at outcomes such as COVID-19 infections, hospital admissions, deaths, and cause of death data, as well as the influence of modifiable risk factors such as corticosteroid treatment.

As described <u>in section 1.1.3</u>, there were significant differences in testing, clinical treatment, and government policies between waves of the pandemic. This thesis therefore describes the first and second waves of the pandemic in England separately. The beginning of the first wave is defined as 1st March 2020, which is the day after human-to-human transmission was confirmed in England (28th February 2020). The end of the first wave is defined as 31st July 2020, which is the day before shielding was formally suspended (1st August 2020). The beginning of the second wave is defined as 30th April 2020, which was selected as there was a nadir of deaths related to COVID-19 at this time point.

The RAIRD are all associated with increased morbidity and mortality and despite trends towards improvement, premature mortality in these conditions persists. As described <u>in section 1.2.1</u>, The UK Rare Diseases Framework(20) highlights ongoing difficulties with healthcare experienced by those with rare diseases, including delayed diagnosis, disjointed care and difficulties accessing specialised treatments(18), all of which have the potential to negatively impact outcomes

38

including survival rates. Within the published literature, there is variability within and between diseases, reflecting the relative lack of statistical power in most previous studies. There have been few population-based studies, and contemporary data regarding cause of death in rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases remain scarce. The fourth chapter of this thesis describes contemporaneous all-cause and cause-specific mortality rates in RAIRD, including during the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic, with the aim of informing health policy.

1.6 Objectives of thesis:

- Calculate the age-standardised rates of laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection and death among people with RAIRD in England during the first and second waves of the COVID-19 pandemic and compare these rates to those in the general population. Describe hospital and intensive care admissions related to COVID-19 infection, and all-cause mortality during each wave.
- Assess the relationship between corticosteroid treatment and COVID-19related death among people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Describe all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD during the years 2013-2020, including the calculation of all-cause and cause-specific age-sexstandardised mortality rates and comparison with the general population in England.

1.7 Outline of thesis chapters

The outline of this thesis is as follows:

Chapter 1: As detailed above, this chapter describes the relevant background literature and rationale and objectives for this thesis.

Chapter 2: This chapter describes general methodology relevant throughout chapters 3-5 of this thesis, as well as the legal basis and ethical permissions for this research.

Chapter 3: This chapter describes COVID-19 outcomes (infection, hospital admission and death) in people with RAIRD during the first wave of the pandemic (March-August 2020) in England.

Chapter 4: This chapter describes COVID-19 outcomes (infection, hospital admission and death) in people with RAIRD during the second wave of the pandemic (August 2020-April 2021) in England. It also assesses the relationship between corticosteroid treatment and COVID-19-related death.

Chapter 5: This chapter describes all-cause mortality in people with RAIRD during the years 2013-2020 and describes all-cause and cause-specific mortality rates, with comparison to the general population.

Chapter 6: This chapter discusses the clinical implications of each of the studies, and the conclusions of this thesis.

Chapter 7: This chapter proposes areas for further research.

Chapter 2: General methodology

This chapter describes the general methodology relevant throughout the work in my thesis, including the data sources used. It also details the preparatory work undertaken before commencing the research.

2.1 Background

2.1.1 The National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS)

The work contained within this thesis utilises the unique data sources available within the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS), part of the National Disease Registration Service (NDRS)(84). Formerly within Public Health England (PHE), NCARDRS moved to NHS Digital (NHSD) following PHE's <u>dissolution</u>.

NCARDRS collects patient-identifiable data for rare diseases without the need for individual informed consent. Under PHE this was performed with permission from the National Information Governance Board under <u>Section 251</u> of the NHS Health Act 2006 and the authority of the Health Service (Control of Patient Information) Regulations 2002 (CAG ref: CAG 10-02(d)/2015). Following the transition to NHSD, this is performed under <u>Section 254</u> approval (sections 254(1) and 254(6) of the 2012 Health and Social Care Act).

In effect, this allows unique access to immensely rich linked national datasets of electronic health records of people living with rare diseases, at patient-identifiable level and covering the whole population of England.

For context, the population of England is approximately 56 million people. NHS data is not only acknowledged as some of the most comprehensive health data in the world, but the population of England is larger than any other country with advanced epidemiological infrastructures such as Scotland (5.5 million), Denmark (5.8 million), Sweden (10 million) and Canada (38 million), allowing world-beating research.

2.1.2 RECORDER project

The RECORDER (Registration of Complex Rare Diseases – Exemplars in Rheumatology) project(85), based at the University of Nottingham and lead by Dr Fiona Pearce, is a team of clinicians, health data scientists, epidemiologists, and statisticians. RECORDER works in partnership with NCARDRS, focusing on late-onset, non-genetic rare diseases. RECORDER uses novel linkage of existing NCARDRS datasets, including whole population NHS demographics and admissions data, prescriptions data, high-cost drug approval data (Blueteq), and Covid-19 specific data such as testing and vaccination data, to carry out novel research in this space. This whole-population data approach allows every individual to count, and the NDRS provides the largest rare disease data infrastructure in Europe.

The UK Rare Diseases Framework(20) highlights the power of epidemiological data and patient registries to improve healthcare planning and delivery for people with rare diseases. The RECORDER project's unique partnership with NCARDRS(86), which has positioned rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) at the forefront of national disease registration, is recognised within the Framework as the case study for England(20).

2.1.3 Transition from Public Health England to NHS Digital

NCARDRS was launched in July 2015 in response to the UK Strategy for Rare Diseases(18), as part of the NDRS within PHE(87). Its aim is to register people with rare conditions in order to support high quality clinical practice and research, provide epidemiology data and empower patients.

On 29th March 2021 it was announced that PHE would be dissolved, with its functions split between the UK Health Security Agency (UKHSA), the Office for Health Improvement and Disparities (OHID), NHS England/NHS Improvement (NHSE/I) and NHSD(88).

Due to its focus on building disease registries, including the utilisation of routinely collected data to identify people living with rare diseases, NDRS was transitioned to NHSD. This process was completed on 1st October 2020.

The legal permissions to access patient data under both PHE and NHSD are described in <u>section 2.6</u>.

2.1.4 Transition from NHS Digital to NHS England

On 1st February 2023, NHSD was merged into NHS England (NHSE)(89). This was a planned merger, which aimed to reduce duplication and improve efficiency(89). As part of NHSD, NDRS made the transition across to NHSE on this date.

The work contained within this thesis was all completed prior to this merger date and so falls under the legal and ethical permissions held by PHE and NHSD and described in <u>section 2.6</u>.

2.1.5 Health Data Research UK

The COVID-19 work contained within this thesis is registered with Health Data Research UK (HDR-UK) under their Better Care theme and is integrated into their Innovation Gateway. HDR-UK is the UK's national institute for health data science and aims to improve the utilisation of health data across stakeholders in order to improve health outcomes(90).

2.2 Data sources

NCARDRS' legal permissions afford access to NHS national databases of electronic health records including Hospital Episode Statistics, Office for National Statistics Death Registrations (death certificate data), Second Generation Surveillance System COVID-19 PCR testing results and NHS Prescription Services.

Access to the National Immunisations Management Service (NIMS) database and the Shielded Patient List (SPL), both held by NHSD, was applied for, and granted under the Coronavirus (COVID-19) notice under Regulation 3(4) of the National Health

Service (Control of Patient Information Regulations) 2002 (COPI). These data are beyond the scope of the work within this thesis.

2.2.1 Hospital Episode Statistics

Hospital Episode Statistics (HES) contains every episode of admitted patient care (APC) in NHS hospitals in England, including in-patient and day-case admissions(91). For every episode of APC, the dataset includes all prevalent diagnoses, coded according to ICD-10 classification, and details of any procedures performed, including drug infusions, coded according to OPCS (codes used by healthcare providers to classify interventions and procedures).

The RECORDER project has established the methodologies for identification and registration of people with rare autoimmune diseases (RAIRD) within HES data(92). Importantly, each RAIRD maps to unique ICD-10 codes, not shared with other conditions. RAIRD also frequently necessitate in-patient and day-case activity, making them ideal for identification within HES(92-94). The accuracy of coding within HES data has improved over time, increasing the accuracy of case ascertainment(91).

2.2.2 Validation of HES data

As part of the RECORDER project, I have contributed to the validation of methods for ascertainment of the following RAIRD in HES using prevalent ICD-10 codes.

I looked at 12 sets of cases notes with a code for Takayasu arteritis and 36 sets of case notes with a code for polyarteritis nodosa, both at the same hospital trust (Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust). As for all the diagnostic ICD-10 codes for RAIRD utilised in this research, additional validation took place at other Trusts, with a total of 3-5 Trusts checked per diagnostic code. This took place either in person (performed by clinicians caring for people with RAIRD) or using remote access to electronic records (performed by NCARDRS' validation staff using their special legal permissions).

44

The ICD-10 codes for Takayasu arteritis and polyarteritis nodosa were found to have a high positive predictive value (PPV; 79.4% and 90.6% respectively, overall PPV 85.5% (95% CI 82.7-87.9)(55)) and so were amongst the <u>conditions</u> included in my final research.

In addition, I also looked at 37 sets of case notes with a code for Kawasaki disease in the same trust. Overall, ICD-10 codes for Kawasaki disease had a PPV of 97.6% (91.6-99.7%). This validation work contributed to recently published work by my research group and I on the incidence of Kawasaki disease in England(95).

Finally, I looked at five sets of case notes with a code for relapsing polychondritis and 16 sets of case notes with a code for adult-onset Still's disease (AOSD), again in Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust. For both conditions, the diagnostic ICD-10 codes were found to have poor reliability (PPV 40.0% (5.3-85.3%) and 42.8% (17.7-71.1%) respectively(92)). More detailed, disease-specific work was therefore required to develop an algorithm to accurately identify them using HES data. Due to the urgent nature of COVID-19 research, these cases were therefore excluded from the work contained in my thesis. Research to develop an algorithm to accurately identify people with AOSD in HES is planned within my research team.

2.2.3 List of final RAIRD conditions

The final list of conditions referred to as RAIRD throughout this research is: giant cell arteritis, ANCA-associated vasculitis (AAV; comprising eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis (EGPA), granulomatosis with polyangiitis (GPA) and microscopic polyangiitis (MPA)), polyarteritis nodosa, Takayasu arteritis, Behçet's disease, <u>arteritis unspecified</u>, systemic lupus erythematosus, scleroderma, idiopathic inflammatory myopathy (comprising dermatomyositis, juvenile myositis and polymyositis), and juvenile idiopathic arthritis.

The PPV for the ICD-10 codes for the 14 RAIRD conditions ranged from 65.8% to 100%(55). Overall, when weighted for the actual occurrence of the codes in the study population, the positive predictive value was 84.7%(55). Prevalence estimates

based on our findings for AAV, systemic lupus erythematosus and scleroderma, are similar to reported population estimates(33, 35, 96).

2.2.4 Arteritis Unspecified (177.6)

The ICD-10 code I77.6 represents a diagnosis of "arteritis, unspecified". AAV is often recorded as I77.6, rather than one of the specific AAV diagnostic codes (EGPA = M30.1; GPA = M31.3, MPA = M31.7) and this ICD-10 code is routinely used in AAV research(97, 98). In order to capture as many AAV cases as possible, I77.6 was therefore included in this research. Validation work within the RECORDER team has shown it to have a PPV of 65.8%.

2.2.5 The NHS Personal Demographics Service

Where people were identified as having RAIRD in HES APC, data from the NHS Personal Demographics Service were used to confirm whether people were alive or dead and, where dead, to confirm date of death(99).

2.2.6 Office for National Statistics mortality data

Mortality and births information system (MBIS) death certificate data were provided by the Office for National Statistics (ONS) in a patient identifiable format, allowing data linkage.

These data contain both free text and ICD-10 coded cause of death, from all parts of the death certificate, as completed by the certifying clinician. Each diagnosis entered by the clinician is subsequently converted to an ICD-10 diagnostic code by the ONS. These data were also included in the dataset.

Using internationally agreed rules, the ONS assigns a further category "underlying cause of death", which contains one ICD-10 code only. This is usually based on the lowest completed line of Part 1 of a death certificate(100).

2.2.7 COVID-19 PCR testing results

Positive COVID-19 PCR testing results, held in the Second Generation Surveillance System (SGSS), were provided in patient identifiable format, allowing data linkage.

This dataset contained specimen and lab report dates, allowing me to calculate the time period between a positive COVID-19 PCR test and death. This was relevant to the calculation of 28-day mortality rates.

These data were obtained under <u>COPI legislation</u>, enacted due to the coronavirus pandemic. This allowed the rapid dissemination of relevant data in order to combat the healthcare emergency. Due to the speed at which data sharing was required, only positive testing data were accessible. This was a result of the specifications of the data "view" that was set up, which was limited due to reasons of practicality due to the sheer size of this national dataset. One limitation of this was that I was unable to analyse the negative testing data, such as describing testing behaviour or the proportion of positive tests.

During the first and second wave of the pandemic, the time periods reported within this thesis, the SGSS database only held polymerase chain reaction (PCR) testing data. Later in the pandemic, as lateral flow tests (LFTs) became more widely available and evidence accumulated about their reliability, LFT results were also logged within SGSS. This is not applicable to the interpretation of the results within this thesis.

2.2.8 NHS Prescription Services

NHS Prescription Services data is held by the NHS Business Services Authority and analyses all NHS prescriptions issued in England, including those contracted out e.g., to pharmacies and GP practices. These data were provided in patient identifiable format, allowing data linkage.

NHS Prescription Services data do not cover secondary care prescriptions, e.g., those issued in hospitals, and so does not contain some specialist drugs, nor acute prescriptions (which may or may not be subsequently continued by the general

47

practitioner and therefore included in the data). The former is particularly important when considering prescriptions for disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDS; discussed further in <u>section 4.5.9</u>) and the latter when considering corticosteroid prescriptions. Discussion on the use of HES OPCS codes to identify drug infusions (such as rituximab) can also be found in <u>section 4.5.9</u>.

2.2.9 General population data

General population data on deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate were provided by the ONS, aggregated by sex and 5-year age bands. The ONS welcomes data requests from researchers and members of the public and these results were made publicly available on their website (see references in the text in sections 3.3.8 and 4.3.7).

General population data on COVID-19 infections and deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test were provided by PHE, aggregated by sex and 5-year age bands. Whilst they do not have the same public data sharing procedures in place, these data are available on request.

General population data for the all-cause mortality work detailed in <u>chapter 5</u> was provided by ONS through their NOMIS website, a publicly accessible resource which allows data queries for official census and labour market statistics(101).

2.3 Initial all-cause mortality findings during the COVID-19 pandemic

During the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic, there was significant concern that people with RAIRD might be more likely to have serious adverse outcomes from COVID-19 infection compared to the general population.

Having recently completed <u>validation</u> on methods to identify people with these conditions in HES data, my research team and I were in an ideal position to look at the effects of the pandemic on this cohort. Taking all people in England with these conditions and alive on 01 March 2020, we looked at the age-standardised mortality rate (ASMR) for all-cause mortality over the study period 01 March – 30th April

2020(55). We compared this rate to both the ASMR in the general population and to the mean ASMR for the same months of the previous 5 years. In people with RAIRD, we found that the ratio of the ASMR in March-April 2020 compared with the mean ASMR in March- April 2015–2019 was 1.44 (95% CI: 1.42, 1.45)(55). In the general population, the same ratio was 1.38. In other words, people with RAIRD were more likely to die during the early stages of the COVID-19 pandemic than the general population. However, it was unclear whether this was due to COVID-19 infection itself, or due to the wide-ranging impact of the pandemic on the health service at the time.

I contributed to the above research through my work <u>validating HES ICD-10 codes</u>, by contributing to the design of the research and through edits and revisions of the manuscript.

Following on from this all-cause mortality work, I decided to focus my thesis on COVID-19 outcomes in people living with RAIRD, and in particular to ascertain whether it was COVID-19 infection itself that was driving the increased rate of mortality, or other factors.

2.4 Data linkage and statistical software

The data sources within this research contain millions of rows and required statistical software for data cleaning and analysis.

I extracted HES data using SQL queries within the NHSD (formerly PHE) data lake, where it is stored securely in identifiable format, allowing linkage of multiple datasets. The other data sources described were supplied in patient-identifiable formats by NHSD to PHE (prior to the transition) and stored in the NCARDRS secure data network drive. The data were accessed as comma separated values (.csv) or excel files.

Patient-level linkage and data manipulation were performed via a reproducible programming code (R versions 3.6.3 to 4.2.1, updated over the course of the

research). The complete programming code used to clean and transform the data is documented and stored in an accessible text format in order to allow complete replication of the analysis. The R packages used for each section of work are detailed in the respective chapters of this thesis.

2.5 Information Governance

These are national datasets and are subject to rigorous data quality control by PHE/NHSD prior to researcher access. They can only be accessed in designated data safe havens following appropriate checks.

In order to conduct this research, I required an honorary contract with PHE (and subsequently NHSD), which I organised through the RECORDER project prior to commencing my PhD. I was then able to access the data via a secure PHE/NHSD laptop in a designated data safe haven. These were largely sited in PHE offices, with one also available on the University of Nottingham City Hospital campus. Due to the pandemic, PHE/NHD switched to homeworking where possible and so I had to ensure that my workspace was suitably secure to be designated a data safe haven.

I completed the necessary checks (including a Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) check) prior to being offered an honorary contract and undertook rigorous, annual mandatory health data security training in order to continue to access the data.

2.6 Legal permissions

2.6.1 Legal permissions under Public Health England

Under PHE, the legal basis to access the data without patient consent was covered by NCARDRS' Section 251 approval (Reference CAG 10-02(d)/2015)(102) and the work contained in <u>chapter 3</u> of this thesis was predominantly covered on this basis. This included access to HES, personal demographics, and mortality data.

Where the work extended beyond Section 251 approval, it was approved under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (COPI)(103), allowing the processing of confidential patient information for the

purposes of protecting public health and managing the COVID-19 outbreak. This included access to COVID-19 testing data.

2.6.2 Legal permissions under NHS Digital

For the remainder of the work in this thesis, the legal basis to access the data is covered by NCARDRS' Section 254 approval (sections 254(1) and 254(6) of the 2012 Health and Social Care Act). This contains specific legal instruction to collect patient data without informed consent(104). NCARDRS have permission to securely store this data for the lifetime of the patient.

2.7 Ethics

The COVID-19 focused work in this thesis is covered by ethical approval granted on 18 June 2020 by the London - Camden & Kings Cross Research Ethics Committee, following a successful integrated research application system (IRAS) ethics application.

The all-cause mortality work described in this thesis is covered by NCARDRS' directions and did not require additional ethical approval.

2.8 Data access and reproducibility

Due to legal and ethical considerations, supporting data from RECORDER publications containing NCARDRS data cannot be made openly available. A data access statement has been published for each section of this work, giving further details about the data, and describing conditions for access.

The data access statement for the first wave COVID-19 study can be found at this DOI: <u>http://doi.org/10.17639/nott.7131</u>

The data access statement for the second wave COVID-19 study and all-cause mortality study can be found at this DOI: <u>http://doi.org/10.17639/nott.7272</u>

Metadata is included within each R script, explaining each step of the code and the packages required. The version of R used for each stage of the research is described within the relevant thesis chapter.

The code for the all-cause mortality study has been securely uploaded to the PHE gitlab site, allowing this research to be both reproduced and adapted for other rare diseases.

2.9 Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic

I started my PhD during the COVID-19 pandemic. Resources and procedures were promptly put in place in order allow me to work from home. My honorary contract with PHE allowed me access to a PHE (later NHSD) computer, with secure access to the necessary data systems. My home office was designated as an approved data safe haven by PHE.

I set up remote access to a university desktop, as well as access to the necessary software, including word-processing software and the statistical package R. Most of my attendance at university training courses has been facilitated remotely, with some in person presentations and assessments.

Team-working was maintained through online meetings and email, both with my academic supervisors and the team at NCARDRS.

Chapter 3: COVID-19 infection, admission, and death amongst people with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England: the first wave of the pandemic

This chapter details the first study within my thesis. It is a nationwide cohort study looking at COVID-19 outcomes in people with RAIRD during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England. The study is published in Rheumatology (Oxford) and a PDF of the manuscript is included within <u>Appendix 3</u>.

3.1 Main findings and abstract

3.1.1 Main findings

- 1. People with RAIRD were at increased risk of COVID-19 infection during the first wave.
- Compared to the general population, they had over twice the risk of COVID-19-related death.
- 3. These increased risks were seen despite shielding policies in place in England.

3.1.2 Abstract

Objectives:

To calculate the rates of COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England compared to the general population.

Methods:

I used Hospital Episode Statistics to identify all people alive 01 March 2020 with ICD-10 codes for RAIRD from the whole population of England. I used linked national health records (demographic, death certificate, admissions, and PCR testing data) to calculate rates of COVID-19 infection and death up to 31 July 2020. The primary definition of COVID-19-related death was mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate. General population data from Public Health England and the Office for National Statistics were used for comparison. I also describe COVID-19-related hospital admissions and all-cause deaths.

Results:

I identified a cohort of 168,680 people with RAIRD, of whom 1874 (1.11%) had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. The age-standardised infection rate was 1.54 (95% CI 1.50-1.59) times higher than in the general population. 713 (0.42%) people with RAIRD died with COVID-19 on their death certificate and the age-sex-standardised mortality rate for COVID-19-related death was 2.41 (2.30 – 2.53) times higher than in the general population. There was no evidence of an increase in deaths from other causes in the RAIRD population.

Conclusions:

During the first wave of COVID-19 in England, people with RAIRD had a 54% increased risk of COVID-19 infection and more than twice the risk of COVID-19-related death compared to the general population. These increases were seen despite shielding policies.

3.2 Introduction

3.2.1 Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 infection

Along with my research team, I have <u>previously shown</u> that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) were at increased risk of all-cause mortality during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (March-April 2020), when compared to the general population in England(55). However, this study did not examine whether the increased mortality was due to COVID-19 infection itself, or due to indirect effects of the pandemic.

3.2.2 Study objectives

This study uses linked national health records for the whole population of England to calculate the rates of laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with RAIRD from 01 March to 31 July 2020, the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, and compares these rates to that in the general population. I describe COVID-19-related hospital and ICU admission, underlying causes of death by category and COVID-19-related mortality stratified by RAIRD diagnosis.

3.3 Methods

3.3.1 Background

The Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology (RECORDER) project is a collaboration between the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS)(85). NCARDRS, based within Public Health England (PHE), registers people with rare conditions in order to support high quality clinical practice and research, provide epidemiology data and empower patients(105). It has unique access to linked national datasets of electronic health records at patient-identifiable level for the whole population of England.

This study uses Hospital Episode Statistics (HES, which contains every episode of admitted patient care in NHS hospitals in England), COVID-19 polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test results and Office for National Statistics (ONS) death certificate data.

3.3.2 Data validation

My research team and I's <u>previous work</u> validating HES ICD-10 codes for RAIRD has shown high accuracy, with a positive predictive value was 84.7%(55). Prevalence estimates based on our findings for ANCA-associated vasculitis, systemic lupus erythematosus and scleroderma, are similar to reported population estimates(33, 35, 96).

3.3.3 Study cohort

People with a diagnostic code for RAIRD in HES from 2003 onwards, resident in England, and alive 01 March 2020 were included in the study, using the same cohort as the preliminary all-cause mortality study(55). A data flow diagram is shown in <u>Figure 2</u>. Vital status data from the NHS Personal Demographics Service were used to confirm whether people were alive, or to confirm date of death(99).





*RAIRD ICD-10 codes comprise: M313, M317, M301, M314, I776, M352, M315, M316, M321, M330, M332, M331, M339, M340, M341, M348, M349, M083, M084, M082, M080, M300, M308, J991, N085, N164, M328, M329, M609, G724, M608, M089

3.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses

Participants were grouped by RAIRD diagnosis, based on their most recent diagnostic code. Where the most recent code was non-specific, for example "Renal tubulo-interstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder", earlier, more specific diagnostic codes were used where available, following the algorithm in Figure 3.

Figure 3: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis

Most recent diagnostic code for RAIRD applied as primary RAIRD diagnosis

Where primary diagnosis was a non-specific connective tissue disease (CTD) code ("Glomerular disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder", "Renal tubulointerstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder", "Respiratory disorder in other diffuse connective tissue disorder")

Replaced with next most recent specific diagnostic code

Process repeated 8 times (until no further changes with repeated cycles)

All non-specific CTD codes grouped into category "Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement"

Where primary diagnosis was "Polyarteritis Nodosa" or "Arteritis, unspecified" (1776), replaced with next most recent specific diagnostic code (process not applied where next most recent code was a non-specific CTD code)

3.3.5 Death certificate data

Death certificate and underlying cause of death data (both free text and ICD-10 codes) provided by the ONS were utilised. Using internationally agreed rules, ONS assigns underlying cause of death by ICD-10 code, usually based on the lowest completed line of Part 1 of a death certificate(100). The data were examined for ICD-10 codes specific to COVID-19 (U07.1, U07.2). The free text was manually checked for keywords (*"cov"*, *"virus"* or *"19"*) which confirmed that no deaths related to COVID-19 (including misspellings) had been omitted. Whilst COVID-19-specific ICD-10 codes were not introduced until 25 March 2020(106), all deaths with a free text mention of COVID-19 occurring before that date had been captured retrospectively by the ONS coding system.

I categorised underlying cause of death into cardiovascular disease, malignancy, respiratory disease, dementia, underlying RAIRD, COVID-19 infection, non-COVID-19 infection and other. Chi-squared test was used to assess for statistically significant differences between cause of death categories in the 2020 RAIRD cohort, compared to people with a diagnostic code for RAIRD alive 01 March 2019 and who died between 01 March and 31 July 2019.

3.3.6 COVID-19 status

A population-level dataset of COVID-19 polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test results, held in the Second Generation Surveillance System in PHE, was used. Positive tests amongst the RAIRD cohort were extracted, along with the date the laboratory reported the result.

During the study period, COVID-19 PCR testing was available as either pillar 1 (inhospital) or pillar 2 (community) testing. For positive COVID-19 PCR tests, the proportion of tests by pillar were described in the RAIRD cohort and compared to the general population. Demographics, including median age at testing (with interquartile ranges) and, where applicable, age at death where it occurred within 28 days of a positive test, are also described.

3.3.7 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions

HES admitted patient care (APC) data on hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions with an ICD-10 diagnostic code for COVID-19 were extracted from the PHE datalake. Duration and number of admissions, and basic and advanced respiratory support days on ICU are described.

3.3.8 Mortality rate calculation

I report two measures of COVID-19-related deaths. The primary definition is death with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate as used by the ONS(107). This was chosen as the primary measure due to the limited availability of COVID-19 PCR testing in the community during the first wave. The secondary definition is death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, as used by PHE(108).

The crude all-cause mortality rate from 01 March to 31 July 2020 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population, along with the crude mortality rates for the two measures of COVID-19-related death.

Age-sex-standardised mortality rates and sex-specific mortality rates per 100,000 in the population were calculated, standardised to the 2019 mid-year estimate for the England population using 5-year age bands. Age-standardised mortality rates (ASMRs) standardised to the 2013 European Standard Population (ESP) were also calculated. As the ESP is not disaggregated by sex and assumes equal numbers of males and females, and identical age distributions within sexes, this population was not used to calculate age-sex standardised rates.

The ONS provided data for all-cause deaths, and deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate, over the same time period in England, split by sex and age band(109, 110). PHE provided comparable data for deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test (available to the public on request). These data were used to calculate the crude, age-standardised and sex-specific mortality rates as a

59

comparator. The 2019 mid-year estimate for the population of England was used as the denominator.

Risk ratios with 95% confidence intervals were calculated in order to compare rates between the RAIRD cohort and the general population. Given the size of the general population of England (approximately 56 million), for the purposes of this calculation it was treated as an infinite population (in order to avoid unnecessary complexity, with no meaningful change to the results). Rate ratios were therefore calculated as the general population rate divided by the rate in RAIRD, with confidence intervals.

3.3.9 COVID-19 infection rate calculation

Laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection rate from 01 March to 31 July 2020 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population. Publicly available data from the government Coronavirus dashboard(111) were used to compare infection rates in the general population. Infection rate was age-standardised to the mid-year 2019 England population. It was not possible to standardise by sex as this was poorly recorded in the general population data. Risk ratios were calculated using the same method as for mortality rates.

3.3.10 Stratification by disease

Poisson regression methods, with an offset term for follow-up time, were used to analyse rates of COVID-19-related death, adjusted for age, sex and RAIRD diagnosis. Incidence rate ratios for each diagnosis, with 95% confidence intervals, are displayed as a forest plot.

3.3.11 Ethics

This study received a favourable opinion from the Camden and Kings Cross Research Ethics Committee, study reference 20/HRA/2076, on 18 June 2020.

This work aligns with NCARDRS's objectives and was approved as a project within the National Disease Registration Service (NDRS) in PHE. The legal basis to access the

data is predominantly covered by NCARDRS' Section 251 approval (Reference CAG 10-02(d)/2015). Where the work extends beyond Section 251 approval, it has been approved under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (COPI), allowing the processing of confidential patient information for the purposes of protecting public health, providing healthcare services to the public and monitoring and managing the COVID-19 outbreak.

For quality assurance the data extraction and analysis were re-conducted by an independent analyst from the National Disease Registration Service.

3.3.12 Patient and public involvement

This work has been developed with input from people with RAIRD. Following the preliminary finding of increased mortality in this population(55), my research group and I consulted with patients and patient charities to confirm priorities for future research and inform the communication and dissemination of our results. This will continue as an iterative process as results become available. A plain English summary of this study was published as an online supplement and is contained in Appendix 5.

3.3.13 Data analysis

I performed cleaning, linkage, and analysis of the data in R version 3.6.3 (packages *tidyverse(112), janitor(113), survival(114), mfx(115), survminer(116), meta(117)*).

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Demographic data

168,691 people were included in the RAIRD cohort in the all-cause mortality study(55). Updates to personal demographic data revealed that 11 people had died prior to 01 March 2020, leaving 168,680 people included in this study. Descriptive demographic data, including RAIRD diagnoses, are shown in <u>Table 1</u>. The median age of the population was 61.7 years (IQR 41.5 – 75.4) and 118,374 (70.2%) were female.

Characteristic	Value
Sex*	
Female	118,374 (70.2%)
Male	50,305 (29.8%)
Median age (IQR)	
Total cohort	61.7 (41.5 - 75.4; 33.9)
Female	61.8 (43.0 -75.7; 32.6)
Male	61.3 (36.6 -74.9; 38.3)
Most recent diagnosis (n, %)	
Systemic lupus erythematosus	41,261 (24.5%)
Giant cell arteritis	38,014 (22.5%)
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	21,202 (12.6%)
Arteritis, unspecified	17,632 (10.5%)
Polymyositis	17,447 (10.3%)
Scleroderma	11,578 (6.9%)
Granulomatosis with polyangiitis	6,164 (3.7%)
Behçet's disease	4,880 (2.9%)
Dermatomyositis	2,594 (1.5%)
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis	2,351 (1.4%)
Polyarteritis nodosa	1,597 (0.9%)
Microscopic polyangiitis	1,339 (0.8%)
Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement	1,218 (0.7%)
Takayasu arteritis	905 (0.5%)
Juvenile myositis	498 (0.3%)

Table 1: Characteristics of the cohort of people with RAIRD alive 01 March 2020 (n=168,680)

ICD-10 codes used: Systemic lupus erythematosus = M321, M328, M329; Giant cell arteritis = M315, M316; Juvenile inflammatory arthritis = M080, M082, M083, M084, M089; Arteritis, unspecified = I776; Polymyositis = G724, M332, M608, M609; Scleroderma = M340, M341, M348, M349; Granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M313; Behçet's disease = M352; Dermatomyositis = M331, M339; Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M301; Polyarteritis nodosa = M300, M308; Microscopic polyangiitis = M317; Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement = J991, N085, N164; Takayasu arteritis = M314; Juvenile myositis = M330. *One person did not have sex recorded

3.4.2 COVID-19 infection

Between 01 March and 31 July 2020, 1874 (1.11%) of the RAIRD population had a positive COVID-19 PCR test, compared to 261,348 (0.46%) of the general population. Age-standardised to the England population, the infection rate per 100,000 person-years was 1,720.3 (1670.0-1770.6), compared to 1114.3 (1111.5-1117.0) per 100,000 person-years in the general population (rate ratio 1.54 (1.50-1.59), <u>Table 2</u>).

Characteristics of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test are shown in <u>Table 2</u>. People with RAIRD with a positive PCR test were more likely to have had a pillar 1 test (86.87% of positive tests) than people with a positive PCR test in the general population (62.31% of positive tests).

	RAIRD (n = 168,680)	England (n = 56,286,961)	Rate ratio
Infection rate (n, %)	1,874 (1.11%)	261,348 (0.46%)	
Death certificate mention of COVID (n, %)	713 (0.42%)	56,196 (0.10%)	
Death within 28 days of COVID test (n, %)	574 (0.34%)	36,658 (0.07%)	
Age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate (per 100,000 person-years)	1,720.3 (1670.0-1770.6)	1,114.3 (1111.5-1117.0)	1.54 (1.50-1.59)
Positive COVID-19 PCR tests by pillar (n (% total tests))	RAIRD (n = 168,680)	England (n = 56,286,961)	
Pillar 1	1,628 (86.87%)	164,600 (62.31%)	
Pillar 2	246 (13.13%)	99,583 (37.69%)	

Table 2: PCR-proven COVID-19 infections in the RAIRD population compared to the whole population of England

Age of those in RAIRD cohort with a positive PCR test

	Mean age	Median age	Interquartile
	Weall age	Weddan age	range
Billar 1	71 1/	75 10	60.89 - 84.14
	/1.14	75.10	(23.25)
Dillar 2	62.42	6E 21	42.19 - 84.72
	02.42	05.51	(42.53)

Deaths in RAIRD cohort within 28 days of a positive PCR test, by pillar (n (% deaths))

Pillar 1	560 (97.6%)		
Pillar 2	14 (2.4%)		
Age of RAIRD cohort who	o died within 28 days of a p	ositive PCR test	
Pillar 1	77.03	79.21	71.26 - 85.94 (14.68)
Pillar 2	88.13	89.47	84.84 - 92.55 (7.71)

Note: Pillar 1 denotes in-hospital testing and Pillar 2 denotes community testing

3.4.3 All-cause mortality

Between 01 March and 31 July, 3401 (2.02%) people in the RAIRD cohort died of any cause, compared to 257,547 out of 56,286,961 (0.46%) among the general population.

3.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality

Of the 3401 people who died, death certificate data were available for 3332 (97.97%). 713 (0.42% RAIRD cohort) had COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, in any position. This compares to 49,166 (0.09%) of all those who died in the general population.

Of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test, 574/1874 (30.6%) died within 28 days of a positive test, compared to 36,658/261,348 (14.03%) of the general population. However, the RAIRD cohort were older than the general population of England.

The combined total of people with RAIRD dying with either COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, or within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test, was 743/168,680 (0.44%) and by this measure COVID-19 was implicated in 743/3401 (21.9%) of all deaths during this time-period in this cohort. There is no similar data for the general population of England with which to compare this.

3.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates

The age-sex-standardised mortality rate for all-cause death in RAIRD, standardised to the 2019 mid-year population of England, was 2325.2 (2274.8 – 2375.7), compared to 1098.1 (95% CI 1095.4-1100.9) in the general population (rate ratio 2.12 (2.07 – 2.16)). For deaths mentioning COVID-19 on the death certificate, the age-sex-standardised mortality rate was 505.5 (481.5–529.4), compared to 209.6 (208.4–210.8) in the general population (rate ratio 2.41 (2.30 – 2.53)). For deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, the age-sex-standardised mortality rate in RAIRD was 422.0 (399.7–444.3), compared to 156.3 (155.3–157.3) in the general population (rate ratio 2.70 (2.56 – 2.84)). These data are summarised in Table 3. The

ASMR for all-cause death in RAIRD, adjusted to the 2013 European Standard Population is shown in <u>Table 4</u>.

Table 3: Deaths, crude mortality rates, age-sex-standardised mortality rates and sex-specific age-standardised mortality rates					
during March to July 2020 for the RAIRD cohort compared to the mid-year 2019 population of England					
			D: 1 (

	Number of deaths	Number of people	Person-years	Crude mortality rate per 100,000 person years	RAIRD age-sex- standardised mortality rate*	England age- sex- standardised mortality rate*	Risk ratio for mortality rates
All-cause	mortality						
All	3,401	168,680	70,283	4,839.0 (4734.0- 4944.0)	2325.2 (2274.8 – 2375.7)	1098.1 (1095.4 - 1100.9)	2.12 (2.07 – 2.16)
Female	2179	118,374	49,323	4417.9 (4298.1- 4537.6)	2131.7 (2073.9 – 2189.4)	1069.5 (1065.7- 1073.3)	1.99 (1.94 – 2.05)
Male	1222	50,305	20,960	5830.0 (5619.0 - 6041.0)	2518.8 (2427.7- 2610.0)	1127.5 (1123.5- 1131.4)	2.23 (2.15 – 2.31)
Death wi	th any mentio	n of COVID-19	on the death ce	ertificate			
All	713	168,680	70,283	1014.4 (966.4- 1062.6)	505.5 (481.5– 529.4)	209.6 (208.4– 210.8)	2.41 (2.30 – 2.53)
Female	427	118,374	49,323	865.7 (812.7 – 918.7)	417.4 (391.9- 443.0)	186.2 (184.6- 187.8)	2.24 (2.10 – 2.38)
Male	286	50,305	20,960	1164.5 (1262.4 - 1466.6)	595.5 (551.0- 640.1)	233.6 (231.8- 235.4)	2.55 (2.39 – 2.74)

Death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test

All	574	168,680	70,283	816.7 (773.6- 859.8)	422.0 (399.7– 444.3)	156.3 (155.3– 157.3)	2.70 (2.56 – 2.84)
Female	332	118,374	49,323	673.1 (626.3 - 719.9)	327.2 (304.5- 349.9)	131.1 (129.8- 132.5)	2.50 (2.32 – 2.67)
Male	242	50,305	20,960	1154.6 (1060.7 - 1248.5)	519.0 (476.8- 561.2)	182.1 (180.5- 183.6)	2.85 (2.62 – 3.08)

*Sex-specific rates are age-standardised only

Table 4: Deaths and age-standardised mortality rates during March to July 2020 for the RAIRD cohort compared to the 2013 European Standard Population

	Number of deaths	Number of people	Person- years	Crude mortality rate per 100,000 person years	RAIRD age- standardised mortality rate	General population age- standardised mortality rate	Risk ratio for mortality rates
All-cause	e mortality						
All	3,401	168,680	70,283	4,775.3 (4614.8- 4935.8)	2,454.4 (2401.1-2507.6)	1,143.5 (1140.7-1146.4)	2.15 (2.10 – 2.19)
Death w	ith any mentio	on of COVID-19	on the death	n certificate			
All	713	168,680	70,283	1014.4 (966.4- 1062.6)	478.6 (456.0- 501.3)	218.0 (216.7- 219.2)	2.20 (2.09 – 2.30)
Death w	ithin 28 days o	of a positive CO	VID-19 test				
All	574	168,680	70,283	816.7 (773.6- 859.8)	393.1 (372.3- 413.8)	162.6 (161.5- 163.7)	2.42 (2.29 – 2.54)

3.4.6 COVID-19 related deaths over time

All-cause deaths in 2019 and 2020, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test were plotted over time and are shown in Figure 4.

Figure 4: Deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 March 2020 and 31 July 2020, shown as all deaths, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, with all deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 March 2019 and 31 July 2019 as a comparator



colour

All deaths in 2019

All deaths in 2020

Deaths in 2020 with mention of COVID-19 on death certificate

Deaths in 2020 with positive COVID-19 swab in preceding 28 days

3.4.7 Hospital and ICU admissions

Demographic data for those who were admitted to hospital and/or to ICU with a diagnostic code for COVID-19 are shown in <u>Table 5</u>. The median age of those with a hospital admission was 75.07 years (IQR 62.13-83.64), and for an ICU admission 60.65 years (IQR 48.71-69.79).

For hospital admissions, the median length of stay was 8 days (mean 13.8, range 0-269) and the median number of admissions was 2 (mean 2.3, range 1-20).

For ICU admissions, the median length of stay was 6 days (mean 12.1, range 0-101) and the median number of admissions was 1 (mean 1.2, range 1-3). The median number of basic respiratory support days whilst on ICU was 2 (mean 3.6, range 0-30) and the median number of advanced respiratory support days was 1 (mean 7.9, range 0-93) (Table 5).

Seventy people died within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test but were not admitted. Within this group, the median age was 84.84 (IQR 78.30-89.62).

Of the 103 people who died with a mention of COVID-19 on their death certificate but who did not have a positive COVID-19 PCR test or a hospital admission, the median age was 84.78 IQR (77.44-89.40).

Demographics							
	n	Mean age	Median age	IQR			
Any admission with COVID-19 code	1672*	71.43	75.07	62.13-83.64 (21.51)			
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	546†	76.68	79.04	71.15-85.66 (14.51)			
Death within 28 days of test	504	76.73	78.95	71.26-85.65 (14.39)			
ICU admission with COVID-19 code	137	59.79	60.65	48.71-69.79 (21.08)			
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	64	62.72	61.59	51.47-74.97 (23.51)			
Death within 28 days of test	59	64.30	65.51	53.83-75.91 (22.07)			
COVID positive, not admitted, all	595	65.30	70.72	48.83-84.71 (35.88)			
Death from all causes	81	81.91	84.88	76.05-90.15 (14.10)			
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	64	81.92	84.86	77.81-89.69 (11.89)			
Death within 28 days of test	70§	81.46	84.82	74.70-89.84 (15.14)			
Mention of COVID-19 on death certificate,	102	02.52	04 70	77 44 00 40 (44 00)			
without admission or positive PCR	103	82.53	84.78	77.44-89.40 (11.96)			
*Of whom 1279/1672 had a positive COVID-19 F	CR test						
+ Of whom 502/546 had a positive COVID-19 PC	R test						
§Of whom 61/70 had mention of COVID-19 on the	neir death	certificate					
All hospital admissions‡ (n=1672)							
	Median	Mean	Range				
Duration of admission (days)**	8.0	13.8	0-269				
Number of admissions per individual	2.0	2.3	1-20				
ICU admissions‡ (n=137)							
	Median	Mean	Range				
Basic respiratory support days	2.0	3.6	0-30				
Advanced respiratory support days	1.0	7.9	0-93				
Duration of admission (days)**	6.0	12.1	0-101				
Number of ICU admissions per individual	1.0	1.2	1-3				
‡Where an individual had more than one admission, totals are summed							
**Reported as 0 where admissions were less than one calendar day							

Table 5: Summary of hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions, including demographics and characteristics of stay

3.4.8 All-cause death by category

Where death certificate data were available, underlying cause of death by category was extracted and are shown in <u>Table 6</u>. Deaths due to cardiovascular disease were recorded in 703 (21.1%), COVID-19 652 (19.6%), malignancy 581 (17.4%), respiratory 404 (12.1%), dementia 280 (8.4%), underlying RAIRD 113 (3.4%) and non-COVID-19 infection 19 (0.6%), with the remaining 580 (17.4%) ascribed to other causes.

Table 6: ONS ascribed underlying cause of death by category in RAIRD cohort between 1st March and 31st July 2020

Cause of death	n (%)
Category	
Cardiovascular	703 (21.1%)
COVID-19	652 (19.6%)
Malignancy	581 (17.4%)
Other	580 (17.4%)
Respiratory	404 (12.1%)
Dementia	280 (8.4%)
Underlying RAIRD	113 (3.4%)
Non COVID-19 infection	19 (0.6%)
For comparison, data were extracted on all-cause death in people with a diagnostic code for RAIRD occurring during March-July 2016-2020 and categorised by underlying cause (Figure 5). There was no evidence of an increase in death from non-COVID-19-related causes during the pandemic.

Figure 5: All cause death by category in people with RAIRD during March-July 2016-2020. Categories align to major ICD-10 code chapters, with the addition of diagnoses pertinent to the cohort (RAIRD, dementia).



3.4.9 Age at death

There was no significant change in median age at death between 2016 and 2020 (median age ranged from 79.92-81.50), and this was similar to age at death related to COVID-19 (median 81.31, IQR 72.98-87.34; <u>Table 7</u>).

Table 7. Age at death of NAME conort March-July 2010-2020								
Year	Median age	IQR						
2020								
All deaths	81.50	72.95-87.82 (14.87)						
COVID-related	81.31	72.98-87.34 (14.36)						
Non-COVID-related	81.59	72.92-87.92 (15.01)						
2019	81.06	71.72-87.07 (15.35)						
2018	79.92	71.15-86.99 (15.84)						
2017	80.77	71.05-87.20 (16.15)						
2016	80.50	71.67-86.94 (15.27)						

Table 7: Age at death of RAIRD cohort March-July 2016-2020

Age at death in people with RAIRD was compared between 2020 and 2019, categorised by underlying cause of death (Figure 6). There was no evidence of earlier age of death occurring in 2020 in certain cause of death categories e.g., in deaths from cardiovascular disease.

Figure 6: Cause of death by category and age in i) between March to July 2020 and ii) mean over March to July 2016-2019

0

50-

0.

i)





0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 Age

Dementia



150 -

100 -

1

Infection

ii)



0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90

0 -





				1	Infe	ctior	ı				
5 0 -											
00 -											
5 0 -											
0 -	ò	10	20		40	50	60	70	80	90	
					RAI	RD					
50 -											



Age

3.4.10 Stratification by disease

Incidence rate ratios for COVID-19-related death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis are displayed in Figure 7. The comparable ratios and overlapping confidence intervals suggest a similar risk across the RAIRD cohort, regardless of diagnosis. People with giant cell arteritis (GCA) were at slightly reduced risk (IRR 0.66, 95% CI 0.60-0.74), which may reflect that GCA is often a self-limiting disease not requiring lifelong immunosuppression. This is discussed further in <u>section 3.5.6</u>. The wide confidence intervals reflect the relatively small number of events in the first wave.

Figure 7: Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals for COVID-19-related death, stratified by RAIRD diagnosis

Diagnosis	SE	No of events	5	F	Rate	ratio			IRR	95%-CI
Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement	0.65	9		_				_	1.94	[0.54; 6.95]
Takayasu's disease	0.63	3	-						1.08	[0.32; 3.69]
Microscopic polyangitis	0.47	13		-					1.67	[0.67; 4.18]
Polyarteritis nodosa	0.43	10		_		+			1.34	[0.58; 3.09]
Behcet's disease	0.34	10							1.05	[0.54; 2.03]
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	0.31	10			-+-				0.95	[0.51; 1.74]
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.30	10			-+-				0.93	[0.52; 1.67]
Dermatomyositis	0.26	6			-+				0.64	[0.38; 1.07]
Scleroderma	0.17	54			+	←			1.21	[0.86; 1.70]
Granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.17	24		_	→+				0.80	[0.58; 1.11]
Unspecified arteritis	0.15	121							1.50	[1.12; 2.02]
Polymyositis	0.15	61			+	_			1.08	[0.81; 1.44]
Systemic lupus erythematosus	0.12	113			+	_			1.13	[0.89; 1.44]
Giant cell arteritis	0.06	269		-+	-				0.66	[0.60; 0.74]
Juvenile myositis	0.01	0							0.00	[0.00; 0.00]
										-
			0.2	0.5	1	2	5	1	0	

3.5 Discussion

3.5.1 Main findings

In the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19-related death rates among people with RAIRD were more than twice that of the general population. This seems to have been contributed to by both higher COVID-19 infection rates, and higher mortality after COVID-19 infection, although further discussion of this continues in <u>section 3.5.5</u> and in <u>chapter 4</u>.

The age-sex-standardised COVID-19 infection rate was 1.54 (1.50-1.59) times higher among people with RAIRD compared to the general population, despite shielding policies (protection of the clinically extremely vulnerable(15)) in place in England.

3.5.2 Strengths

A major strength is that the denominator population is known, allowing me to describe for the first time both rates of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19 related death. Previous mortality COVID-19 studies in RAIRD have either included much a smaller group of people or relied on case series and physician reported cases(56) and allowed only internal comparisons within cohorts of people with rheumatic diseases, and not comparison with the general population.

This work uses novel methodology to bring together a number of linked datasets, including HES, COVID-19 PCR testing data and death certificate data for people with rare diseases, through collaboration with NCARDRS.

The patient identifiable nature of the data has allowed validation work to be performed on the methods of case ascertainment from HES. Overall, when weighted for the actual occurrence of the codes in the study population, the positive predictive value was 84.7%(55).

Whilst this RAIRD cohort contains a heterogenous group of diseases they share common underlying mechanisms; all are immune-mediated inflammatory diseases and all may require immunosuppression, depending on disease severity and subtype. My sub-analysis by disease show they all have comparable risks of death due to COVID-19. Pooled analysis of these diseases increases statistical power to detect outcomes and is clinically justified by their common underlying disease mechanisms and treatments.

3.5.3 Limitations

The measures of COVID-19 mortality described were selected to allow comparison with available statistics for the general population. The primary definition, any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate (used by the ONS), infers that COVID-19 infection contributed to death, even if it was not the main cause and even in the absence of a positive PCR test. This has the theoretical potential to over-estimate deaths due to COVID-19 infection but has been found to be the best measure to explain the excess deaths seen in the national data. In this RAIRD cohort, of the 713 people with a mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate, 661 (93%) had COVID-19 in part 1, meaning that it directly led to death(118). Conversely, I may have underestimated COVID-19-related deaths as death certificate data were unavailable for 2% of the cohort. This proportion is not unexpected and registration delays are common(119), although they may disproportionately reflect certain groups such as deaths in hospital, or due to occupational exposure to disease (including to COVID-19 infection(120)).

The secondary definition was death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, as used by PHE. This measure overlooks deaths where the person never has a positive PCR test, or where the death occurred more than 28 days after diagnosis: important given the prolonged clinical course of COVID-19. In this RAIRD cohort, the median time between a positive test and death was 6 days, and only 22 (4%) of those who had COVID-19 on their death certificate, and had a positive PCR test, had that test more than 28 days prior to death.

I identified this cohort from diagnoses in HES admitted patient care (APC) data and this methodology may not have identified patients with RAIRD who have never had an in-patient or daycase admission for any reason, and who have been treated entirely on an outpatient basis. Due to the nature of RAIRD, I believe this to be the minority of cases, which is supported by disease prevalence in this cohort being similar to previous studies(33, 35, 96). However, the potential impact is to skew this cohort towards those with more severe disease.

78

Dr Megan Rutter

This work describes outcomes in the first wave only. Further work is needed to describe the outcomes in the second wave, and assess the influence of immunosuppression, CEV status and shielding policies, and the vaccination programme.

This study does not include data on immunosuppressive medications. The vulnerability to COVID-19 of people living with RAIRD is likely explained in part by the frequent need for immunosuppression in this group. Corticosteroid usage has long been thought to increase the risk of infection(48-50) although in COVID-19, this has been complicated by the emergence of dexamethasone as an effective treatment(51). Concerns remain that corticosteroid treatment preceding infection may predispose to more severe disease(52, 53, 121). Whilst IL-6 receptor antagonists have been shown to reduce mortality in severe COVID-19 requiring intensive care(122), other immunosuppressants, such as rituximab, may impair the antiviral immune response and antibody production, with potentially more severe clinical outcomes(53, 54). This may also impact vaccine effectiveness and recently published data has demonstrated attenuated antibody responses in people with AAV on rituximab(123).

3.5.4 Comparison to the published literature

The small numbers of people affected by each RAIRD makes it difficult for studies to have enough statistical power to assess outcomes. Most research has therefore included more common rheumatic diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA).

The COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance describes COVID-19-related mortality in RAIRD and reports an association between immunosuppressive medications and mortality(53). However, this relied on physician-reported cases and could not report rates of COVID-19 infection or deaths. A study looking at the French RMD COVID-19 cohort, a mixture of physician-reported RA and RAIRD patients, found an increased risk of severe COVID-19 in those treated with rituximab(124). There was no increase in mortality in the rituximab group once other risk factors were adjusted for. Data from the same cohort also demonstrated an association between severe infection and treatment with corticosteroids or mycophenolate mofetil(125).

79

Dr Megan Rutter

A multi-centre prospective cohort study from Brazil, with a mixed study population of inflammatory arthritis and RAIRD, showed an increased risk of ICU admission and mortality associated with corticosteroids and cyclophosphamide(126).

OpenSAFELY and QCOVID, both of which looked at risk factors for severe COVID-19 outcomes in England, studied smaller populations. At the time of the last published analysis, OpenSAFELY included 24 million patients(39) and QCOVID 8.26 million(56). My research uses the whole England population of 56 million, which has afforded the statistical power to calculate more precise results. The use of whole population data, with a known denominator population, also allows calculation of rates and comparison to the general population.

In addition, of the RAIRD, only systemic lupus erythematosus was included in the QCOVID and OpenSAFELY studies, in both cases combined with RA. Both found a modest increase in the risk of death (HR 1.32 (1.06-1.65) and 1.20 (1.12-1.28) respectively(39, 57)).

Whole population data from Denmark(127) on COVID-19 hospital admissions, including 10,749 people with RAIRD, supports my findings of increased risk in connective tissue disease and vasculitis (age-sex adjusted HR 1.63 (0.78–3.43) and 2.03 (1.02–4.08) respectively). The wide confidence intervals reflect the small number of events, as well as their smaller population of 4.54 million. They do not report on COVID-19 infection rates, nor on mortality in RAIRD specifically.

Whole population data from South Korea(128), including 1,896 people with RAIRD, also found an increased risk of COVID-19 infection and hospitalisation (HR 1.33 (1.02–1.74) and 1.71 (1.06–2.71) respectively). There was also a suggestion of increased COVID-19 mortality, but the small number of events (seven deaths) gave wide confidence intervals, which were not statistically significant (HR 1.87 (0.71–4.85)).

3.5.5 Infection rate

There was an increased age-standardised infection rate in the RAIRD cohort, despite the intent of shielding policy to reduce infection exposure. There are several potential reasons for this. They may be more susceptible to symptomatic COVID-19 infection due to their underlying disease and immunosuppression. During the first wave, where testing was predominantly in hospital, their increased contact with healthcare services may have led to increased testing and ascertainment bias. Anecdotally, it is known that some units were performing asymptomatic screening prior to day-case or immunosuppressive treatment. People with RAIRD may also have a worse state of health than the general population, leading to increased hospital admissions, necessitating COVID-19 admission screening tests and the risk of nosocomial infection. Requirements for monitoring bloods and hospital attendances may also have increased the risk of acquiring infection.

3.5.6 Comparison between RAIRD

Adjusted for age and sex, the risk of death related to Covid-19 was largely comparable between RAIRD, with overlapping confidence intervals. This suggests a similar risk across the RAIRD cohort, regardless of diagnosis.

The exception was people with GCA, who had a slightly reduced risk (IRR 0.66, 95% CI 0.60-0.74), which may reflect that GCA is often a self-limiting disease not requiring lifelong immunosuppression. This means that people with GCA which has resolved may have a risk more similar to that of the general population of the same age and sex.

Another hypothesis is that people with active GCA are frequently treated with high-dose steroids and/or tocilizumab, both of which have been shown to be effective in reducing mortality in severe Covid-19 infection. This may have served to reduce their risk of death compared to people with other RAIRD, which tend to be treated with more modest doses of steroids and/or alternative immunosuppressants.

Finally, this finding may reflect the relatively large number of events in people with GCA compared to the other conditions included this study. People with GCA make up the majority of the RAIRD cohort and most Covid-19-related deaths occurred within this group, with comparatively few events in the other RAIRD conditions. This served to produce

81

narrower confidence intervals for GCA compared to the other RAIRD. As described in <u>section 4.4.9</u>, in the second wave the risk for people with GCA was similar to those with other RAIRD, which may reflect the higher number of events across all RAIRD conditions during that time period.

3.5.7 Clinical and policy implications and future research

These findings provide clear evidence that during the first wave of the pandemic people with RAIRD were both at higher risk of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19-related death than people of the same age and sex in the general population. They have important implications for people living with RAIRD, their clinicians and for public health policy.

They confirm at whole population-level that the assumptions at the start of the pandemic, that many people with RAIRD would be clinically extremely vulnerable to the effect of COVID-19(12), were correct. Many people with RAIRD require lifelong immunosuppression, conferring ongoing risk. Protecting the health of people with RAIRD needs specific public health prioritisation, to reduce both their risk of acquiring COVID-19 infection and mortality. Infection prevention measures, including robust alternatives to face-to-face appointments and support to shield during times of heightened infection rates in the community, are paramount, as is vaccine prioritisation in this group.

Within the UK, certain people were classified as "clinically extremely vulnerable" to COVID-19 infection and asked to "shield"(15). Whilst a RAIRD diagnosis alone did not lead to inclusion on the Shielded Patient List (SPL), risk stratification guidance advised that many patients on immunosuppressive therapies, including moderate- to high-dose corticosteroids, and/or with relevant co-morbidities, should shield(14). Given the nature of RAIRD, this included many people living with these conditions(129, 130). My findings suggest that despite this, COVID-19 infection and mortality rates were greater for people with RAIRD than for the general population. This is observational data, and the shielding status of this cohort is not yet known, so it is not possible to determine what the outcomes would have been without shielding policies in place. In addition, shielding policies were instituted on 23 March 2020 and some of my findings may reflect earlier transmission.

82

Further research in this cohort during later waves of the pandemic, including assessment of the impact of shielding, is ongoing.

I did not find an excess of non-COVID-19-related deaths during this period. This may reflect efforts to prioritise access to urgent care. However, any detrimental effect of the pandemic may have a delayed impact on mortality.

These results highlight the urgent need for analysis of the real-world effectiveness of vaccination among people with RAIRD, given the evidence that they may respond less well to vaccination(123, 131). This will have crucial implications for their ongoing health protection needs, including deciding the optimal vaccination schedule to maximise protection.

3.6 Conclusions

My research has shown that in the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19-related death rates among people with RAIRD were more than twice that of the general population. This seems to have been contributed to by both higher COVID-19 infection rates, and higher mortality after COVID-19 infection.

Chapter 4: COVID-19 infection, admission and death and the impact of corticosteroids amongst people with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England: the second wave of the pandemic

This chapter describes the second study within my thesis. It is a nationwide cohort study looking at COVID-19 outcomes in people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England. It also describes the association between corticosteroids and COVID-19 outcomes. This study is published in Rheumatology and is currently accessible as an accepted manuscript, with the fully formatted paper due to be published on 30/04/2023. A PDF of the manuscript is included within <u>Appendix 3</u>.

4.1 Main findings and abstract

4.1.1 Main findings

- 1. People with RAIRD had a 2.76-fold increased risk of COVID-19-related death compared to the general population.
- 2. There was no evidence of increased risk of death from non-COVID-19 related causes.
- Corticosteroid usage within the 30-days prior to COVID-19 infection was associated with an increased risk of COVID-19-related death, in a dosedependent fashion.

4.1.2 Abstract

Objectives:

To calculate the rates of COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England and describe the impact of corticosteroids on outcomes.

Methods:

Hospital Episode Statistics data were used to identify people alive 01 August 2020 with ICD-10 codes for RAIRD from the whole population of England. Linked national health records were used to calculate rates and rate ratios of COVID-19 infection and death up to 30 April 2021. Primary definition of COVID-19-related death was mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate. NHS Digital and Office for National Statistics general population data were used for comparison. The association between 30-day corticosteroid usage and COVID-19-related death, COVID-19-related hospital admissions and all-cause deaths were also described.

Results:

Of 168,330 people with RAIRD, 9,961 (5.92%) had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. The agestandardised infection rate ratio between RAIRD and the general population was 0.99 (95% CI 0.97-1.00). 1,342 (0.80%) people with RAIRD died with COVID-19 on their death certificate and the age-sex-standardised mortality rate for COVID-19-related death was 2.76 (2.63–2.89) times higher than in the general population. There was a dose-dependent relationship between 30-day corticosteroid usage and COVID-19-related death. There was no increase in deaths due to other causes.

Conclusions:

During the second wave of COVID-19 in England, people with RAIRD had the same risk of COVID-19 infection but a 2.76-fold increased risk of COVID-19-related death compared to the general population, with corticosteroids associated with increased risk.

4.2 Introduction

4.2.1 RAIRD in the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic

The research community responded remarkably to the challenge of the COVID-19 pandemic, rapidly describing outcomes in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) in order to guide clinical practice. However, previous studies have been small and/or relied on case series and physician-reported cases(56, 132-135). This allowed only internal comparisons within cohorts of people with rheumatic diseases and not comparison with the general population.

<u>My previous work</u> has shown that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) were at increased risk of death related to COVID-19 infection during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (01 March – 31 July 2020), when compared to the general population in England(55, 136).

85

4.2.2 Study objectives

There were concerns that more transmissible SARS-CoV-2 variants (including the Alpha variant) may have further increased the risk to those with RAIRD. This study therefore repeats methods used in <u>my previous work</u>, using linked national health records for the whole population of England, to calculate the rates of laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (01 August 2020 to 30 April 2021) and compares these rates to those in the general population. I also describe COVID-19-related hospital and ICU admission, underlying causes of death by category and COVID-19-related mortality stratified by RAIRD diagnosis.

Finally, as registry studies have highlighted an association between corticosteroids and adverse COVID-19 outcomes(56, 121, 137, 138), I examine the effect of corticosteroids on COVID-19-related death using national community prescriptions data. I also examine the effect of corticosteroid dose, to establish to what extent a relationship between corticosteroid and mortality is influenced by dose.

4.3 Methods

4.3.1 Background

This work is a product of the collaboration between the Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology (RECORDER) project at the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS)(85). NCARDRS, based within NHS Digital (NHSD), registers people with rare conditions in order to support high quality clinical practice and research, provide whole population epidemiological data and empower patients(105). It has unique access to linked national datasets of electronic health records at patient-identifiable level for the whole population of England.

This study uses Hospital Episode Statistics (HES, which contains every episode of admitted patient care in NHS hospitals in England), COVID-19 polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test results, Office for National Statistics (ONS) death certificate data and NHS prescriptions dispensed in the community.

The RAIRD included in this study comprise of ANCA-associated vasculitis, Behçet's disease, giant cell arteritis, idiopathic inflammatory myopathies, juvenile inflammatory arthritis, scleroderma, systemic lupus erythematosus and Takayasu arteritis (ICD-10 code lists are shown in Figure 8).

4.3.2 Data validation

As described earlier in this thesis, my research team and I's <u>previous work</u> validating HES ICD-10 codes for RAIRD has shown high accuracy, with a positive predictive value of 84.7%(55), and prevalence estimates for individual RAIRD are similar to reported population estimates.

4.3.3 Study cohort

People with a diagnostic code ever for RAIRD in HES, resident in England, and alive 01 August 2020 were included in the study. A data flow diagram is shown in <u>Figure 8</u>. Vital status data from the NHS Personal Demographics Service were used to confirm whether people were alive, or where relevant to confirm date of death(99). Figure 8: Data flow diagram showing identification of second wave RAIRD cohort from HES data.



FCE = finished consultant episode. HES = hospital episode statistics. *RAIRD ICD-10 codes comprise: M313, M317, M301, M314, I776, M352, M315, M316, M321, M330, M332, M331, M339, M340, M341, M348, M349, M083, M084, M082, M080, M300, M308, J991, N085, N164, M328, M329, M609, G724, M608, M089

4.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses

Participants were grouped by RAIRD diagnosis, based on their most recent diagnostic code. Where the most recent code was non-specific, for example "Renal tubulo-interstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder", earlier, more specific diagnostic codes were used. Where only non-specific codes were available, participants were excluded, following the algorithm in Figure 9.

Figure 9: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis

Most recent diagnostic code for RAIRD applied as primary RAIRD diagnosis

Where primary diagnosis was a non-specific connective tissue disease (CTD) code ("Glomerular disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder",
"Renal tubulo-interstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder",
"Respiratory disorder in other diffuse connective tissue disorder")

Replaced with most recent specific diagnostic code

Process repeated 8 times (until no further diagnostic codes)

Where primary diagnosis was "Polyarteritis Nodosa" or "Arteritis, unspecified" (I776), replaced with most recent specific diagnostic code (process not applied where next most recent code was a non-specific CTD code)

Process repeated 8 times (until no further diagnostic codes)

All records with only non-specific CTD codes remaining removed

4.3.5 COVID-19 infection

A population-level dataset of COVID-19 PCR test results, held in the Second Generation Surveillance System in UK Health Security Agency (UKHSA), was used to determine COVID-19 status. Positive tests amongst the RAIRD cohort were extracted, along with the date the laboratory reported the result. Demographics are described by pillar 1 (in-hospital) or pillar 2 (community) testing.

Laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection rate from 01 August 2020 to 30 April 2021 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population. Infection rate was age-standardised to the mid-year 2020 England population. Publicly available data from the government Coronavirus dashboard(111) were used to compare infection rates in the general population.

4.3.6 Death certificate data

Cause of death data from death certificates (free text and ICD-10 coded) provided by the ONS were utilised. All cause of death fields were examined for ICD-10 codes specific to current COVID-19 infection (U07.1, U07.2). The free text was manually checked for keywords ("*cov*", "*virus*" or "19") which found that one death with a mention of COVID-19 was not coded with a relevant code. In order to align with the methodology used for the general population data, this was not included in the final analysis.

For this wave of the pandemic, a sub-analysis was performed to examine the death certificate data for three additional COVID-19 codes, which were issued in November 2020 (U07.3, personal history of COVID-19; U07.4, post-COVID-19 condition; and U07.5, multisystem inflammatory syndrome associated with COVID-19)(139). No death certificates were found to contain these cause of death codes. The ONS general population data included only deaths mentioning codes U07.1 and U07.2 and so the methodology described above was used to describe COVID-19-related deaths and <u>calculate mortality rates</u>.

Underlying all-cause death was classified by ICD-10 category.

4.3.7 All-cause and COVID-19-related mortality

The crude all-cause mortality rate from 01 August 2020 to 30 April 2021 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population, along with the crude mortality rates for the two measures of COVID-19-related death.

I report two measures of COVID-19-related deaths. The primary definition is death with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate as used by the ONS(107). The secondary definition is death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, as used by UKHSA(108).

Age-sex-standardised mortality rates per 100,000 in the population were calculated, standardised to the 2020 mid-year estimate for the England population using 5-year age bands. Age-standardised mortality rates (ASMRs) standardised to the 2013 European Standard Population (ESP) were also calculated. As the ESP is not disaggregated by sex and assumes equal numbers of males and females, and identical age distributions within sexes, this population was not used to calculate age-sex standardised rates.

The ONS provided general population data for all-cause deaths, and deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate, over the same time period in England, split by sex and age band(140). UKHSA provided comparable data for deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test (available to the public on request). These data were used to calculate the crude, age-standardised and age-specific mortality rates as a comparator. The 2020 mid-year estimate for the population of England was used as the denominator.

All-cause deaths in 2019 and 2020, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test were plotted over time in order to allow direct comparison of the different measures, and to assess whether the peak in COVID-19-related deaths corresponded to a peak in all-cause mortality.

Underlying causes of death by ICD-10 category were extracted and categorised e.g., cardiovascular disease, dementia. For comparison, data were extracted on all-cause death occurring during August-April 2016-2021 in people with a diagnostic code for RAIRD, to assess for an increase in deaths due to causes other than COVID-19 infection.

91

Age at death was calculated and compared to the time period described above, to examine for any impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.

4.3.8 Stratification by disease

Poisson regression methods were used to analyse rates of COVID-19-related death, adjusted for age, sex and RAIRD diagnosis. The combined RAIRD cohort was used as the reference category. Incidence rate ratios for each diagnosis, with 95% confidence intervals, are displayed as a forest plot.

4.3.9 Corticosteroid prescriptions data

I performed a sub-analysis in those testing positive for Covid-19. A national community prescriptions dataset(141, 142) was used to extract prescriptions for oral corticosteroids in this cohort.

Prednisolone equivalent dose (PED) in mean daily dose bands (Omg, >0-5mg, >5-10mg, >10-15mg, >15mg) was calculated for the 30-day period prior to Covid-19 infection. In those dying related to Covid-19 infection but without a positive PCR test (n = 102), date of infection was taken as date of death minus 10 days. Poisson regression was used to assess the effect of corticosteroid dose on Covid-19-related death, adjusted for age and sex. A pvalue for trend was calculated. I ran a sensitivity analysis to check whether there was a linear relationship between steroid dose and Covid-19-related death, dividing steroid dose into quartiles and analysing it as factors, rather than as a continuous variable. Subsequent likelihood ratio testing showed no significant difference and so in the final model steroid dose was included as a continuous variable.

Compared to the first wave of the pandemic, the proportion of COVID-19-related deaths occurring on the same day as the positive PCR test result, and therefore accruing zero person-time and being excluded from the Poisson analysis, increased from 2.9% (21/713) to 3.8% (51/1342). To assess whether excluding these deaths influenced the results, a sensitivity analysis was performed.

4.3.10 Hospital and intensive care unit admissions

HES admitted patient care (APC) data on hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions with an ICD-10 diagnostic code for COVID-19 were extracted. Duration and number of admissions, and basic and advanced respiratory support days on ICU are described.

4.3.11 Ethics

This study was approved by the Camden and Kings Cross Research Ethics Committee, study reference 20/HRA/2076, on 18 June 2020.

The legal basis to access the data is covered by NCARDRS' Section 254 approval (sections 254(1) and 254(6) of the 2012 Health and Social Care Act), which includes a specific legal instruction to collect patient data without informed consent(143).

For quality assurance the data extraction and analysis were re-conducted by an independent analyst from the National Disease Registration Service.

4.3.12 Patient and public involvement

This work has been developed with input from people with RAIRD. Following my initial findings of increased all-cause mortality during COVID-19(55), my research group and I consulted with patients and patient charities to confirm priorities for future research and inform the communication and dissemination of my results. A plain English summary of this study was published as an online supplement and is contained in <u>Appendix 5</u>.

4.3.13 Data analysis

Cleaning, linkage, and analysis of the data was performed in R version 4.1.0 (packages tidyverse(112), janitor(113), survival(114), mfx(115), survminer(116), meta(117)).

4.4 Results

4.4.1 Cohort demographic data

168,330 people met the inclusion criteria for this study. Descriptive demographic data, including RAIRD diagnoses, are shown in <u>Table 8</u>. The median age of the population was 61.7 years (IQR 41.5 – 75.5) and 118,199 (70.2%) were female.

Characteristic	Value
Sex* (n, %)	
Female	118,199 (70.2%)
Male	50,127 (29.8%)
Mean age (standard deviation)	
Total cohort	57.5 (22.5)
Female	58.3 (21.8)
Male	55.5 (24.0)
Median age (IQR)	
Total cohort	61.7 (41.5 – 75.5; 34.0)
Female	61.8 (43.0 – 75.7; 32.7)
Male	61.2 (36.4 – 74.9; 38.5)
Most recent diagnosis (n, %)	
Behçet's disease	4,951 (2.9%)
Dermatomyositis	2,623 (1.6%)
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis	2,328 (1.4%)
Giant cell arteritis	37,970 (22.6%)
Granulomatosis with polyangiitis	6,283 (3.7%)
Arteritis, unspecified	16,502 (9.8%)
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	21,431 (12.7%)
Juvenile myositis	505 (0.3%)
Microscopic polyangiitis	1,476 (0.9%)
Polyarteritis nodosa	2,517 (1.5%)
Polymyositis	17,584 (10.4%)
Scleroderma	11,530 (6.8%)
Systemic lupus erythematosus	41,719 (24.8%)
Takayasu arteritis	911 (0.5%)

Table 8: Characteristics of the cohort of people with RAIRD alive 01 August 2020 (n=168,330)

* 4 patients had no sex recorded

ICD-10 codes used: Systemic lupus erythematosus = M321, M328, M329; Giant cell arteritis = M315, M316; Juvenile inflammatory arthritis = M080, M082, M083, M084, M089; Arteritis, unspecified = I776; Polymyositis = G724, M332, M608, M609; Scleroderma = M340, M341, M348, M349; Granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M313; Behçet's disease = M352; Dermatomyositis = M331, M339; Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M301; Polyarteritis nodosa = M300, M308; Microscopic polyangiitis = M317; Takayasu arteritis = M314; Juvenile myositis = M330.

4.4.2 COVID-19 infection

Between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021, 9,961 (5.92%) of the RAIRD population had a positive COVID-19 PCR test, compared to 3,466,193 (6.13%) of the general population. Agestandardised to the England population, the infection rate per 100,000 person-years was 8073.6 (95% CI 7936.3 – 8210.9), similar to 8172.6 (95% CI 8165.1 – 8180.0) per 100,000 person-years in the general population (rate ratio 0.99 (95% CI 0.97 -1.00), Table 9).

Characteristics of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test are shown in <u>Table 9</u>. A lower proportion of those testing positive had a hospital test (pillar 1; 31.05% of positive tests) than during the first wave (86.87% of positive tests).

Table 9: PCR-proven COVID-19 infections in the RAIRD population compared to the whole population of England

	RAIRD (n = 168,330)	England (n = 56,550,138)	Rate ratio
Infection rate (n, %)	9,961 (5.92%)	3,466,193 (6.13%)	
Infection fatality rate - death certificate mention of COVID (n, %)	1,342 (0.80%)	82,361 (0.15%)	
Infection fatality rate – death within 28 days of COVID test (n, %)	1,196 (0.71%)	75,564 (0.13%)	
Age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate (per 100,000 person/years)	8073.6 (7936.3 – 8210.9)	8172.6 (8165.1 – 8180.0)	0.99 (0.97 -1.00)
Positive COVID-19 PCR tests by pillar (n (% total tests))	RAIRD (n = 168,330)	England (n = 56,550,138)	
Pillar 1	3,093 (31.05%)	-	
Pillar 2	6,868 (68.95%)	-	
Total	9,961	3,466,193	
Age of those in RAIRD cohort with a p	oositive PCR test		
	Mean age	Median age	Interquartile range
Pillar 1	68.7	73.9	57.9 – 83.0 (25.1)
Pillar 2	49.5	50.3	30.7 – 66.1 (35.4)
Combined	55.5	57.0	37.0 – 75.2 (38.2)
Deaths in RAIRD cohort within 28 day	s of a positive PCR te	st, by pillar (n (% death	ns))†
Pillar 1	876 (73.2%)		
Pillar 2	320 (26.8%)		
All	1,196		
Age of RAIRD cohort who died within	28 days of a positive	PCR test	
Pillar 1	77.1	78.9	71.1 – 85.3 (14.2)
Pillar 2	78.6	82.2	71.0 - 88.0 (17.0)

Note: Pillar 1 denotes in-hospital testing and Pillar 2 denotes community testing †Data unavailable for general population

4.4.3 All-cause mortality

Between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021, 5,822 (3.46%) people in the RAIRD cohort died of any cause (Table 10).

4.4.4 COVID-19 related mortality

Of the 5,822 people who died, death certificate data were available for 5,651 (97.1%). 1,342 (0.80% RAIRD cohort) had COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, in any position. This compares to 82,361 (0.15%) of all those who died in the general population.

Of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test, 1,196/9,961 (12.0%) died within 28 days of a positive test, compared to 75,564/3,466,193 (2.2%) of the general population. However, the RAIRD cohort were older than the general population of England.

The combined total of people with RAIRD dying with either COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, or within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test, was 1,415/168,330 (0.84%) and by this measure COVID-19 was implicated in 1,415/5,822 (24.3%) of all deaths during this time-period in this cohort. There is no similar data for the general population of England with which to compare this.

4.4.5 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates

The age-sex-standardised mortality rate for all-cause death in RAIRD, standardised to the 2020 mid-year population of England, was 2277.9 (95% CI 2227.3 – 2328.6), compared to 1007.2 (95% CI 1004.6 – 1009.8) in the general population (rate ratio 2.26 (95% CI 2.21 – 2.31)). For deaths mentioning COVID-19 on the death certificate, the age-sex-standardised mortality rate was 535.5 (95% CI 510.7 – 560.3), compared to 194.2 (95% CI 193.0 – 195.3) in the general population (rate ratio 2.76 (95% CI 2.63 – 2.89)). For deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, the age-sex-standardised mortality rate in RAIRD was 476.6 (95% CI 453.2 – 500.0), compared to 178.2 (95% CI 177.1 – 179.3) in the general population (rate ratio 2.67 (95% CI 2.54 – 2.81)). These data are summarised in Table 10. The ASMR for all-cause death in RAIRD, adjusted to the 2013 European Standard Population is shown in Table 11.

Table 10: Age-sex-standardised mortality rates for RAIRD from 01 August 2020 to 30 April 2021, compared to the general population of England

	Number of deaths	Number of people	Person/years	Crude mortality rate per 100,000 person years	RAIRD age-sex- standardised mortality rate*	England age-sex- standardised mortality rate*	Risk ratio for mortality rates
All-cause	mortality						
All	5,822	168,330	125,902	4,611.6 (4509.0 – 4714.2)	2277.9 (2227.3 – 2328.6)	1007.2 (1004.6 – 1009.8)	2.26 (2.21 – 2.31)
Female	3,730	118,199	88,406	4207.6 (4090.7 – 4324.5)	2000.1 (1944.5 – 2055.7)	978.7 (975.1 – 982.3)	2.04 (1.99 – 2.10)
Male	2,092	50,127	37,492	5564.5 (5358.0 – 5771.0)	2561.6 (2466.5 – 2656.6)	1036.3 (1032.5 – 1040.0)	2.47 (2.38 – 2.56)
Death wit	th any mentio	on of COVID-1	L9 on the death c	ertificate			
All	1,342	168,330	125,902	1063.0 (1013.7 – 1112.2)	535.5 (510.7 – 560.3)	194.2 (193.0 – 195.3)	2.76 (2.63 – 2.89)
Female	825	118,199	88,406	930.6 (875.6 – 985.6)	444.7 (418.4 – 471.0)	177.0 (175.5 – 178.6)	2.51 (2.36 – 2.66)
Male	517	50,127	37,492	1375.2 (1272.5 – 1477.8)	628.2 (581.3 – 675.1)	211.7 (210.0 – 213.4)	2.97 (2.75 – 3.19)
Death wit	thin 28 days o	of a positive C	OVID-19 test				
All	1,196	168,330	125,902	947.3 (900.8 – 993.8)	476.6 (453.2 – 500.0)	178.2 (177.1 – 179.3)	2.67 (2.54 – 2.81)

Female	744	118,199	88,406	839.3 (787.0 – 891.5)	400.9 (376.0 – 425.8)	162.6 (161.1 – 164.1)	2.47 (2.31 – 2.62)
Male	452	50,127	37,492	1,202.2 (1106.3 – 1298.3)	553.8 (509.6 – 598.0)	194.1 (192.4 – 195.7)	2.85 (2.63 – 3.08)

*Sex-specific rates are age-standardised only. Note that 4 people had no sex recorded.

Table 11: Deaths and age-standardised mortality rates 01 August 2020 to 30 April 2021 for the RAIRD cohort, compared to the 2013 European Standard Population

	Number of deaths	Number of people	Person- years	Crude mortality rate per 100,000 person years	RAIRD age- standardised mortality rate	General population age- standardised mortality rate	Risk ratio for mortality rates
All-cause	e mortality						
All	5,822	168,330	125,902	4,611.6 (4509.0 - 4714.2)	3064.6 (3006.9 - 3122.3)	1,042.6 (1039.9 - 1045.3)	2.94 (2.88 – 2.99)
Death w	ith any mentio	on of COVID-19	on the death	certificate			
All	1,342	168,330	125,902	1063.0 (1013.7 – 1112.2)	506.9 (483.4 - 530.4)	200.9 (199.7 – 202.1)	2.52 (2.41 – 2.64)
Death w	ithin 28 days c	of a positive CC	VID-19 test				
All	1,196	168,330	125,902	947.3 (900.8 – 993.8)	451.9 (429.7- 474.1)	184.3 (183.2- 185.5)	2.45 (2.33 – 2.57)

Note: <1 and 1-4 age groups plus 90-94 and 95+ age groups were combined for calculation, to align with format of available general population denominator data.

4.4.6 COVID-19 related deaths over time

All-cause deaths in 2019 and 2020, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test were plotted over time and are shown in <u>Figure 10</u>.

Figure 10: Deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021, shown as all deaths, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28-days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, with all deaths in RAIRD cohort between 01 August 2019 and 30 April 2020 as a comparator.



All deaths in RAIRD cohort in 2019-2020

All deaths in RAIRD cohort in 2020-2021

Deaths in RAIRD cohort in 2020-2021 with mention of COVID-19 on death certificate

Deaths in RAIRD cohort in 2020-2021 with positive COVID-19 swab in preceding 28 days

4.4.7 All-cause death by category

Where death certificate data were available (n=5,651), underlying causes of death by category were extracted and are shown in <u>Table 12</u>. Deaths attributed to cardiovascular disease were recorded in 1,216 (21.6%), COVID-19 1,194 (21.1%), malignancy 1,020 (18.0%), respiratory 539 (9.5%), dementia 430 (7.6%), underlying RAIRD 193 (3.4%) and non-COVID-19 infection 55 (1.0%), with the remaining 1,004 (17.8%) ascribed to other causes.

RAIRD conditibetween of August 2020 and 50 April 2021								
Cause of death	n (% total deaths)							
Category								
Cardiovascular	1,216 (21.5%)							
COVID-19	1,194 (21.1%)							
Malignancy	1,020 (18.0%)							
Other	1,004 (17.8%)							
Respiratory	539 (9.5%)							
Dementia	430 (7.6%)							
Underlying RAIRD	193 (3.4%)							
Non COVID-19 infection	55 (1.0%)							
Total deaths in RAIRD population with death certificate data available	5,651							
Total RAIRD population	168,330							

Table 12: ONS ascribed underlying cause of death by category in RAIRD cohort between 01 August 2020 and 30 April 2021

For comparison, data were extracted on all-cause death in people with a diagnostic code for RAIRD occurring during August-April 2016-2021 and categorised by underlying cause (Figure 11). As in the first wave of the pandemic, there remained no evidence of an increase in death from non-COVID-19-related causes.

Figure 11: All cause death by category in people with RAIRD during months August-April in 2016-2021. Categories align to major ICD-10 code chapters, with the addition of diagnoses pertinent to the cohort (RAIRD, dementia).



4.4.8 Age at death

There was no significant change in median age at death between August 2016 and April 2021 (median age ranged from 80.7-81.0), although unlike wave one age at death related to COVID-19 was slightly lower (median 80.2, IQR 70.8-86.6; <u>Table 13</u>).

Year	Median age	IQR						
2020-2021								
All deaths	80.8	72.0-87.2 (15.2)						
COVID-related	80.2	70.8-86.6 (15.8)						
Non-COVID-related	81.0	72.2-87.5 (15.3)						
2019-2020	80.8	72.2-87.5 (15.3)						
2018-2019	80.8	71.6-87.3 (15.6)						
2017-2018	80.9	71.9-87.5 (15.6)						
2016-2017	80.7	71.4-87.3 (15.9)						

Table 13: Age at death of RAIRD cohort August-April 2016-2021

Age at death in people with RAIRD was compared between 2020-2021 and 2019-2020, categorised by underlying cause of death (Figure 12). There was no evidence of earlier age of death occurring in 2020 in certain cause of death categories e.g., in deaths from cardiovascular disease.

Figure 12: Cause of death by category and age in people with RAIRD i) between August 2020 to April 2021 and ii) mean over August to April 2016-2020



4.4.9 Stratification by disease

Incidence rate ratios for COVID-19-related death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis are displayed in <u>Figure 13</u>. The comparable ratios suggest a similar risk across the RAIRD cohort, regardless of diagnosis.

Figure 13: Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals for COVID-19-related death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis, with the combined RAIRD cohort used as the reference group

Diagnosis	SE	No of ever	nts	Incidend	e Rate	e Ratio	o IRF	95%-CI
Juvenile myositis	0.84	1			-+		- 0.84	[0.16; 4.34]
Takayasu arteritis	0.57	4					- 1.14	[0.37; 3.48]
Behcet's disease	0.29	15					1.10	[0.63; 1.93]
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis	0.26	19			-+		1.13	[0.68; 1.89]
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	0.24	18			\	_	1.02	[0.63; 1.64]
Dermatomyositis	0.22	22				_	1.02	[0.66; 1.57]
Polyarteritis nodosa	0.18	36				-	1.05	[0.74; 1.48]
Microscopic polyangiitis	0.17	34			+		0.99	[0.71; 1.40]
Granulomatosis with polyangiitis	0.14	54			+		1.00	[0.76; 1.31]
Scleroderma	0.10	100			- +		0.98	[0.80; 1.20]
Polymyositis	0.09	136			- 		0.98	[0.82; 1.17]
Arteritis, unspecified	0.09	161			- * -		1.01	[0.85; 1.19]
Systemic lupus erythematosus	0.08	213			- 		0.99	[0.85; 1.15]
Giant cell arteritis	0.06	529	Г	1		1	1.00	[0.89; 1.12]
			0.1	0.5	1	2	5	

4.4.10 Corticosteroid prescriptions data

Risk ratios for COVID-19-related death stratified by prednisolone equivalent dose (PED) are displayed in <u>Table 14</u>. There is a dose response relationship, with a 1.10 (95% CI 1.08–1.13) increase in risk of death for every additional 5mg PED. Those taking >15mg PED/daily at the time of COVID-19 infection had 2.15 times (95% CI 1.80–2.56) higher COVID-19-related mortality than those not taking corticosteroids. The p-value for trend was <0.01.

Dr Megan Rutter

Daily corticosteroid dose	Number of people	Number of COVID-19 related deaths	Risk ratio – unadjusted (95% CI)	p-value	Risk ratio – adjusted for age and sex (95% CI)	p-value
0mg	8418	935	1		1	
>0mg-5mg	232	44	1.96 (1.43 – 2.61)	<0.01*	1.21 (0.88 – 1.62)	0.21
>5mg-10mg	514	116	2.30 (1.89 – 2.78)	<0.01*	1.57 (1.29 – 1.89)	<0.01*
>10mg-15mg	259	54	2.09 (1.57 – 2.72)	<0.01*	1.46 (1.09 – 1.89)	<0.01*
>15mg	585	142	2.49 (2.07 – 2.95)	<0.01*	2.15 (1.80 – 2.56)	<0.01*
Daily corticosteroid dose, increasing in 5mg increments	10,008	1,291	1.11 (1.09 – 1.13)	<0.01*	1.10 (1.08 – 1.13)	<0.01*

Table 14: Poisson regression results, with risk ratios for COVID-19-related death in relation to daily corticosteroid dosage⁺

⁺Participants whose positive COVID-19 PCR test result was received after death due to laboratory delays are included with a person-time of 10 days for this analysis, in keeping with the median time between positive test and death related by COVID-19 described by the WHO.

The results of the sensitivity analysis are shown in <u>Table 15</u>. There was no material difference in the resultant risk ratios.
	0					
Daily corticosteroid dose	Number of people	Number of COVID-19 related deaths	Risk ratio – unadjusted (95% CI)	p-value	Risk ratio – adjusted for age and sex (95% CI)	p-value
Omg	8,435	949	1		1	
>0mg-5mg	235	47	2.06 (1.52 – 2.73)	<0.01*	1.28 (0.94 – 1.69)	0.1
>5mg-10mg	518	120	2.35 (1.93 – 2.82)	<0.01*	1.60 (1.32 – 1.93)	<0.01*
>10mg-15mg	259	54	2.06 (1.55 – 2.68)	<0.01*	1.43 (1.08 – 1.87)	0.01*
>15mg	587	144	2.48 (2.08 – 2.95)	<0.01*	2.15 (1.80 – 2.56)	<0.01*
Daily corticosteroid dose, increasing in 5mg increments	10,034	1,314	1.11 (1.09 – 1.13)	<0.01*	1.10 (1.08 - 1.13)	<0.01*

Table 15: Poisson regression results with risk ratios for COVID-19-related death in relation to daily corticosteroid dosage, including those with zero person-time⁺

[†]In this sub-analysis, those with zero person-time are included using 0.5 days person-time. 28 people whose positive PCR tests returned after death due to laboratory delays are excluded.

4.4.11 Hospital and intensive care admissions

Demographic data for those who were admitted to hospital and/or to ICU with a diagnostic code for COVID-19 are shown in <u>Table 16</u>. The median age of those with a hospital admission was 73.6 years (IQR 59.6-82.5), and for an ICU admission 60.5 years (IQR 48.2-69.3).

For hospital admissions, the median length of stay was 10 days (mean 15.7, range 0-269) and the median number of admissions was 2 (mean 2.5, range 1-23).

For ICU admissions, the median length of stay was 7 days (mean 12.7, range 0-170) and the median number of admissions was 1 (mean 1.3, range 1-5). The median number of basic respiratory support days whilst on ICU was 3 (mean 4.6, range 0-65) and the median number of advanced respiratory support days was 0 (mean 7.6, range 0-140) (Table 16).

Demographics								
	n	Mean age	Median age	IQR				
Any admission with COVID-19 code	4,433*	69.6	73.6	59.6-82.5 (22.9)				
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	1,081†	76.6	78.9	69.9-85.2 (15.3)				
Death within 28 days of positive COVID-19 PCR	958	76.6	78.7	70.2-85.1 (14.9)				
ICU admission with COVID-19 code	387	58.6	60.5	48.2-69.3 (21.1)				
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	128	64.7	65.2	57.8-74.5 (16.7)				
Death within 28 days of test	155	64.3	65.4	57.3-75.4 (18.2)				
COVID positive, not admitted, all	6,947	49.1	49.3	29.9-65.8 (35.9)				
Death from all causes	315	81.0	84.3	76.1-89.6 (13.5)				
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	261	81.6	84.6	76.1-89.9 (13.8)				
Death within 28 days of test	240 [§]	81.1	84.4	75.7-89.8 (14.1)				
Mention of COVID-19 on death certificate, without	36	82.6	84.6	73 8-90 6 (16 8)				
admission or positive PCR	84.0	75.8-50.0 (10.8)						
*Of whom 3014/4433 had a positive COVID-19 PCR test								
+ Of whom 1015/1081 had a positive COVID-19 PCR test								
[§] Of whom 211/240 had mention of COVID-19 on the	ir death ce	ertificate						
All hospital admissions with a diagnostic code for CO	VID-19‡ (n=4432)						
	Media	Mean	Range	IOR				
	n			i Qitt				
Duration of admission (days)	10.0	15.7	0.0-269.0	4.0-21.0				
Number of admissions per individual	2.0	2.5	1.0-23.0	1.0-3.0				
ICU admissions with a diagnostic code for COVID-19	: (n=387)							
	Media	Mean	Range	IOR				
	n							
Basic respiratory support days	3.0	4.6	0.0-65.0	1.0-6.0				
Advanced respiratory support days	0.0	7.6	0.0-140.0	0.0-8.0				
Duration of admission (days)	7.0	12.7	0.0-170.0	3.0-15.0				
Number of ICU admissions per individual	1.0	1.3	1.0-5.0	1.0-1.0				
‡Where an individual had more than one admission, totals are summed								

Table 16: Summary of hospital and intensive care unit (ICU) admissions, including demographics and characteristics of stay

4.5 Discussion

4.5.1 Main findings

In the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19-related death rates among people with RAIRD remained more than twice that of the general population.

Unlike in the first wave, the age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate was similar among people with RAIRD compared to the general population, which is likely to reflect <u>testing</u> <u>availability early in the pandemic</u>. It may also reflect earlier vaccination in the RAIRD group compared to the general population due to vaccine prioritisation, although one might expect this to be reflected in the Covid-19 mortality rate too. Further discussion of this can be found in <u>section 4.5.5</u>.

There was no significant difference in the adjusted rates of COVID-19-related death between different RAIRDs.

Corticosteroid usage within the 30-days prior to COVID-19 infection was associated with an increased risk of COVID-19-related death, in a dose-dependent fashion. Patient and clinician education on this risk, and where appropriate steroid minimisation strategies, should be considered.

4.5.2 Strengths

This work adds further support to my findings in the first wave. In addition, it assesses the influence of corticosteroids, a common cause for immunosuppression in people with RAIRD, on COVID-19 outcomes. This is the first time that this has been analysed in whole population data for people with RAIRD.

This study includes the novel use of community prescription data for rare disease analyses within NDRS. Further potential uses for these data are detailed <u>below</u>.

Like my first study, a major strength of this work is that the denominator population is known, allowing me to describe rates of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19-related death.

The sub-analysis by disease continues to support the grouping together of RAIRD when assessing COVID-19 outcomes, in order to increase statistical power. The diseases have similar underlying disease mechanisms and immunosuppressive treatments and the risk of death related to COVID-19 is shown to be comparable between diseases. Unlike in the first wave, giant cell arteritis (GCA) showed the same risk profile as the other RAIRD, which may be a result of the narrower confidence intervals due to the increased number of events compared to the first wave.

4.5.3 Limitations

The two measures of COVID-19 mortality described were selected to allow comparison with available statistics for the general population and with my earlier study(55). I have previously discussed in detail the drawbacks and merits of these measures in Chapter 3 of this thesis and the associated published paper(136).

As I identified this cohort from diagnoses in HES admitted patient care (APC) data, my methodology would not have identified patients treated entirely on an outpatient basis, who have never had an in-patient or day case admission for any reason. Due to the complex nature of RAIRD, I believe this to be the minority of cases, and this is supported by the disease prevalence in this cohort being similar to previous studies(33, 35, 96). However, this could skew this cohort towards those with more severe disease.

This study does not include data on immunosuppressive medications other than corticosteroids. People taking corticosteroids for their RAIRD may be on <u>other</u> <u>immunosuppressants</u>, which may compound their risk from COVID-19.

4.5.4 Comparison to the published literature

Rare diseases are notoriously difficult to study as the small numbers of people affected by each condition reduces statistical power, making it harder to assess outcomes.

International studies describing COVID-19 in cohorts with AAV(132), GCA(133), Behçet's disease(134) and systemic sclerosis (SSc)(135) demonstrated higher levels of COVID-19 infection when compared to the general population (in SSc this was only true of those with

interstitial lung disease) but were limited by relatively small numbers(132, 133) and/or methods prone to inclusion bias(134), making it impossible to describe rates. Nationwide cohort studies from Denmark in people living with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE)(144) and vasculitis(145) showed an increased risk of hospitalisation with COVID-19 but did not look at associated mortality.

Most COVID-19-related research has therefore grouped RAIRD with more common rheumatic diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA).

The COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance described COVID-19-related mortality in rheumatic diseases, including RAIRD, and reported an association with immunosuppressive medication use(53). Studies from the same group looking at individual conditions (Idiopathic inflammatory myopathies (IIM)(138), SLE(146) and vasculitis combined with polymyalgia rheumatica(137)) described associations with steroid use, immunosuppressants including rituximab and COVID-19-related mortality. However, these studies relied on physician-reported cases and could not report rates of COVID-19 infection or deaths.

Whole population data from Denmark(127) found an increased risk of COVID-19 hospital admissions in people with connective tissue disease and vasculitis but did not report on COVID-19 infection rates, nor on mortality in RAIRD specifically. Whole population data from South Korea(128) also found an increased risk of COVID-19 infection and hospitalisation. There was a suggestion of increased COVID-19 mortality, but this was not statistically significant.

OpenSAFELY(39, 147) and QCOVID(57) looked at risk factors for severe COVID-19 outcomes in England, both combining SLE with other rheumatic diseases. Both found a modest increase in the risk of death (HR 1.32 (1.06-1.65) and 1.20 (1.12-1.28) respectively). A preprint(148) from the QCOVID team looking at outcomes in the Omicron wave suggest a persistently increased risk.

At the time of the last published analyses, OpenSAFELY included 24 million patients(39, 147) and QCOVID 8.26 million(57). My research uses the whole England population of 56 million,

affording us the statistical power to calculate more precise results. The use of whole population data, with a known denominator population, also allows calculation of rates and comparison to the general population.

4.5.5 Infection rate

There was no significant difference in the age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate between people with RAIRD and the general population. This differs from the first wave, where the rate in people with RAIRD was around 50% higher.

This is likely to reflect limited testing availability early in the pandemic, where testing was predominantly in hospital with few tests available in the community. It may be that as people with RAIRD have increased contact with healthcare services, they underwent more frequent testing, leading to ascertainment bias.

It could also reflect earlier vaccination in the RAIRD group due to prioritisation of at-risk groups. The first vaccination against SARS-CoV-2 outside of a trial setting was given on 8th December 2020 in England and by the end of this study (30th April 2021) 49.3% of the general population had received at least one vaccine dose and 21.1% two vaccine doses(111). However, given that many people with RAIRD were likely to have been deemed CEV, and so prioritised for vaccination, a larger proportion of the RAIRD population may have received their first and/or second vaccine doses by this date. It is possible that this explains the equalisation of the infection rates between RAIRD and the general population when compared to the first wave. However, vaccination is more effective at preventing Covid-19-related death than Covid-19 infection itself, as is borne out in the whole population figures(111), so if this were the case one might expect a concurrent fall in Covid-19-related mortality rate, which is not seen in this study.

4.5.6 Comparing mortality rate measures

There is some evidence that people with RAIRD may have later COVID-19-related mortality than that of the general population, making the death within 28 days measure less suitable for this cohort(149).

Dr Megan Rutter

I explored using the measure of death within 60 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test.

Of the RAIRD cohort of 168,330, 164 died between 28 and 60 days after a positive COVID-19 test. Of these 164, 64 (39.0%) died with a mention of COVID-19 on their death certificate. In comparison, 1,196 died within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test. Of these, 1,034 (86.5%) died with a mention of COVID-19 on their death certificate, making it a more specific measure.

The crude mortality rate for 28-day death in RAIRD was 947.3 (95% CI 900.8 – 993.8) per 100,000 person years, compared to 178.2 (95% CI 177.1 - 179.3) in the general population (rate ratio 5.32 (95% CI 5.06 - 5.58). For 60-day mortality this was 1,077.2 (95% CI 1,027.2 - 1,126.8) per 100,000 person years in RAIRD, compared to 212.7 (95% CI 211.5 - 213.9) in the general population (rate ratio 5.06 (95% CI 4.83 - 5.30).

The 60-day death general population data was not available grouped by sex/age bands and so I was unable to age-sex standardise the mortality rate, as I have done with the 28-day deaths. These crude mortality rates must therefore be interpreted with a caution. However, it is worth noting that whilst the crude rates seem comparatively slightly lower in the 60-day death measure, the confidence intervals for the rate ratios overlap.

As with my study during the first wave of the pandemic, death with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate was selected a priori as the primary study outcome.

4.5.7 Corticosteroids

COVID-19 registry studies in RAIRD have suggested an association with corticosteroid treatment and severe disease(53, 121, 125). Adverse outcomes were associated with a prednisolone equivalent dose of 7.5-10mg/day(56, 137, 138). However, registry studies tend to include more serious COVID-19 cases due to selection bias, so it was unclear to what extent they reflected the wider risk. Additionally, many of these studies used combined outcomes (varyingly including hospitalisation, oxygen supplementation, ventilation, death). Larger general population studies also showed an association between corticosteroid treatment and severe COVID-19 outcomes(52, 57).

My study is the first specific to the RAIRD cohort to show an association between corticosteroid dose and COVID-19-related death and the first to be able to demonstrate a clear dose-dependent effect. It remains unclear whether this is a causative effect, or whether those on corticosteroid treatment are in poorer health with more active underlying disease, predisposing them to poorer outcomes.

Most corticosteroid prescriptions are issued in the community and so will have been captured in my data. Whilst acute prescriptions issued in secondary care will not have been captured, this would lead me to underestimate total corticosteroid dose and therefore underestimate, rather than overestimate, the effect on COVID-19-related mortality.

Interestingly, glucocorticoids are also implicated in a reduced SARS-Cov-2 vaccine response, including in a cohort of people with SLE(150).

4.5.8 Use of Poisson or logistic regression

When deciding on the methodology for calculating the effect of corticosteroids on COVID-19-related death, my PhD supervisors and I considered the use of logistic rather than Poisson regression. This is because the primary focus of the analysis was whether COVID-19related death occurred (binary outcome), rather than the time until COVID-19-related death (time to event, which would not be accounted for in logistic regression). It was felt that either analysis would be methodologically suitable, but Poisson regression was selected in order to align with the first wave study. This used Poisson regression, with an offset term to account for follow-up time, to compare the outcomes between the different RAIRD diseases. This analysis was also repeated for this second wave study. For consistency and to ease reader interpretation, Poisson regression was therefore also used for the corticosteroid analysis.

4.5.9 Effect of other immunosuppressants

The <u>NHS Prescription Services data</u> used in this study contains all NHS prescriptions issued in the community in England. They do not cover secondary care prescriptions, e.g., those

Dr Megan Rutter

issued in hospitals, and so certain specialist drugs including disease modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDS) may not be included.

A particular difficulty with analysing the DMARD data contained in this dataset is the geographical variation in the use of shared care protocols. In some regions, the bulk of DMARD prescribing is performed by general practitioners, whereas in others it is predominantly done in secondary care. Therefore, in order to ensure accuracy, it is necessary to determine which geographical areas do not use shared care prescribing (i.e., largely prescribe DMARDs through secondary care), which can be ascertained using publicly available data(151) and exclude them from the analysis. Otherwise, exposed individuals may wrongly be assigned to the non-exposed group, leading to a dilution of any potential effect on COVID-19 outcomes.

I have developed code to extract relevant DMARD prescriptions from the NHS Prescription Services dataset (azathioprine, ciclosporin, everolimus, hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide, mercaptopurine, methotrexate, mycophenolate, penicillamine, sirolimus, sulfasalazine and tacrolimus) and to quantify the dose of DMARD for each study participant. However, due to the complexities described above, analysis of these data does not form part of the work contained within this thesis. Future research within my research group will look at the association of different DMARDs and outcomes.

I also started to develop methodology to accurately identify rituximab infusions within HES data, as rituximab has been associated with adverse COVID-19 outcomes(138, 146). Rituximab is coded using OPCS code X92.1 (Cytokine inhibitor drugs Band 1). This OPCS code is shared with other drugs, the most relevant of which are infliximab and tocilizumab as they can be delivered intravenously and so may also appear within in-patient or day-case admitted episodes.

All HES APC admissions for the study cohort with a OPCS code X92.1 were extracted, and a clinically informed identification strategy was developed (Figure 14)(152). Unfortunately, on analysing the data, it was not possible to accurately differentiate admissions for rituximab treatment due to the overlapping nature of both the dosing schedules and the total number

of annual infusions of the different drugs. It was therefore decided that further validation was required for these data, with the aim being to use Blueteq data for this purpose.

Figure 14: Algorithm for identifying rituximab infusions within X92.1 OPCS code – remains in development



4.5.10 Clinical and policy implications and future research

My findings provide evidence that people with RAIRD remained at increased risk of COVID-19-related death compared to people of the same age and sex in the general population during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. This has important implications for people living with RAIRD, their clinicians and for public health policy; to protect their health and reduce the risk of severe outcomes.

RAIRD may require immunosuppression with corticosteroids. I have demonstrated that corticosteroids are associated with poorer COVID-19 outcomes, and this should form part of the decision-making process when considering a corticosteroid prescription.

As during the first wave, I did not find an excess of non-COVID-19-related deaths. This is likely to reflect efforts across healthcare to prioritise access to emergency care. However, a delayed impact on mortality rates due to delayed or missed diagnoses, particularly from conditions such as cancer, remains possible.

4.6 Conclusions

My research has shown that in the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19related death rates among people with RAIRD remained more than twice (2.7 times) that of the general population. Whilst COVID-19 infection rates were similar between the RAIRD and general populations, there were higher mortality rates in people living with RAIRD. Corticosteroid usage within the 30-days prior to COVID-19 infection was associated with an increased risk of COVID-19-related death, in a dose-dependent fashion.

Chapter 5: All-cause and cause-specific mortality in people with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England using whole population data.

This chapter details the third study within my thesis. It is a nationwide cohort study looking at all-cause and cause-specific mortality in people with RAIRD in England during the years 2013-2020. This work is currently being prepared for publication.

5.1 Main findings and abstract

5.1.1 Main findings

- 1. Adjusted for age and sex, mortality in RAIRD was increased across all causes except for dementia, when compared to the general population.
- 2. Comparison between RAIRD showed higher all-cause mortality in scleroderma, myositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis.
- 3. Risk of death due to infection, COVID-19 and respiratory disease was particularly raised.
- Deaths due to progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML), Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia (PJP) and cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection occurred but were rare.

5.1.2 Abstract

Objectives:

People with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) are more likely to have morbidity and premature death. Poor outcomes are attributable both to underlying disease and treatment. Severe infections, including with atypical pathogens, are of concern.

Methods:

All people in England with any ICD-10 code ever for RAIRD were identified from Hospital Episode Statistics. Linked demographic and death certificate data were used to calculate crude and age-sex-standardised all-cause and cause-specific mortality rates. Office for National Statistics general population data were used for comparison.

Results:

There were 108,593 people with RAIRD in 2013 and 180,083 in 2020. The majority were female (annual minimum 69.9%, maximum 70.9%). Median age increased from 61.5 to 62.5 years, compared to 39.7 to 40.2 years in the general population. Crude and age-sex-standardised all-cause mortality gradually reduced between 2013-2019, increasing again in 2020 (during COVID-19). Age-sex-standardised mortality in 2013 was 2,324.5 per 100,000 person/years (95% CI 2,261.5-2,387.6) and in 2020 2,332.8 (2,283.3-2,382.2; rate ratio 2.4 (2.3-2.4) compared to general population). Risk of death due to infection (rate ratio 4.11 (3.82-4.40)), cardiovascular disease (2.51 (2.47–2.56)), COVID-19 (2.77 (2.62–2.92)), and respiratory disease (2.92 (2.84–2.99)) were particularly raised. Intra-disease comparison showed higher all-cause mortality in scleroderma, myositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis. Only 28/53,166 deaths were secondary to cytomegalovirus, 35 Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia and 8 progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy.

Conclusions:

Adjusting for age and sex, mortality in people with RAIRD was increased across all causes except dementia. Risk of death due to infection, COVID-19 and respiratory disease was particularly raised. Deaths due to atypical infections were rare.

5.2 Introduction

5.2.1 Mortality in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases

People with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) are more likely than the general population to have morbidity and premature death. These poor outcomes are attributable both to the effects of treatment and the underlying disease. The frequent use of immunosuppressants in this group is a particular concern for severe infections, including from atypical pathogens.

Previous studies have found that mortality is approximately 1.2-10-fold higher(66-73) among subjects with RAIRD compared with the general population, however there is variability within and between diseases, reflecting the relative lack of statistical power in most previous studies. Within-disease variation may be due to selection of the included population or variations in ascertainment of the underlying diseases, and there have been

few population-based studies. In addition, contemporary data regarding cause of death in RAIRD remain scarce.

5.2.2 Study objectives

This study uses linked national health records for the whole population of England in 2013-2020 to describe the rates of all-cause and cause-specific mortality for leading causes of death among people with RAIRD and compares these rates to those in the general population. It also describes deaths due to atypical pathogens of concern in this group, namely progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy (PML; caused by the JC virus), Pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia (PJP) and cytomegalovirus (CMV).

5.3 Methods

5.3.1 Background

This work is a product of the collaboration between the Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology (RECORDER) project(85) at the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS). NCARDRS, based within NHS Digital (NHSD), registers people with rare conditions in order to support high quality clinical practice and research, provide whole population epidemiological data and empower patients(105). It has unique access to linked national datasets of electronic health records at patient-identifiable level for the whole population of England.

This study uses Hospital Episode Statistics Admitted Patient Care data (HES APC), which contains every episode of in-patient and day-case care in NHS hospitals in England, and Office for National Statistics (ONS) death certificate data.

5.3.2 Data validation

My research team and I's <u>previous work</u> validating HES ICD-10 codes for RAIRD has shown high accuracy, with a positive predictive value of 84.7%(55). Prevalence estimates for individual RAIRD are similar to reported population estimates(33, 35, 96).

5.3.3 Study cohort

People with a diagnostic code ever for RAIRD in HES and resident in England were included in the study. A data flow diagram is shown in <u>Figure 15</u>. Vital status data from the NHS Personal Demographics Service were used to confirm whether people were alive, or where relevant to confirm date of death(99). Demographic data from the cohort were described for each year of the study. Figure 15: Data flow diagram showing identification of RAIRD cohort from HES data.



FCE = finished consultant episode. HES = hospital episode statistics. *RAIRD ICD-10 codes comprise: M313,
M317, M301, M314, I776, M352, M315, M316, M321, M330, M332, M331, M339, M340, M341, M348, M349,
M083, M084, M082, M080, M300, M308, J991, N085, N164, M328, M329, M609, G724, M608, M089

5.3.4 RAIRD diagnoses

Participants were grouped by RAIRD diagnosis, based on their most recent diagnostic code. Where the most recent code was non-specific, for example "Renal tubulo-interstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder", earlier, more specific diagnostic codes were used. Where only non-specific codes were available, participants were excluded, following the algorithm in Figure 16.

Figure 16: Algorithm for assigning main rheumatological diagnosis



5.3.5 Death certificate data

Death certificate data (free text and ICD-10 coded) provided by the ONS were utilised. Using internationally agreed rules, ONS assigns a single underlying cause of death code, usually based on the lowest completed line of Part 1 of a death certificate(100). This underlying cause of death code was used to group deaths by category.

5.3.6 Cause of death categories

Causes of death were grouped according to clinical category using their underlying cause of death ICD-10 code. Categories were largely in line with ICD-10 chapters e.g., ICD-10 codes beginning C assigned to "malignancy", those beginning J to "respiratory" etc.

Where ICD-10 codes for certain groups of conditions are found across ICD-10 chapters, e.g., venous thromboembolic disease, a combination of clinical knowledge and relevant published literature(153) were used to devise complete lists.

A description of the ICD-10 codes used for each cause of death category is available in <u>Table</u> <u>17</u>.

Cause of death category	ICD-10 codes utilised
Cardiovascular, exc. stroke and VTE	100-199 (except 126, 160-169, 180.1, 180.2)
COVID-19	U07.1, U07.2
Dementia	F00-F03, G30
Infection	A00-B99
Influenza and pneumonia	J09-J18
Malignancy	C00-C97
Respiratory, exc. influenza and pneumonia	J00-J08, J19-J99
Stroke	160-169
VTE	126, 180.1, 180.2, 022.3, 087.1, 088.2
Other	All other ICD-10 codes

Table 17: ICD-10 codes used in each cause of death category

5.3.7 Mortality rate calculation

Crude all-cause and cause-specific mortality rates were calculated overall and per year of the study. The number of people identified as having RAIRD at the mid-point of each year was used as the denominator population, along with the crude mortality rates overall and for each cause of death category.

Age-sex-standardised mortality rates per 100,000 in the population were calculated, standardised to the mid-year estimate for the England population for each year of the study using 5-year age bands.

The ONS provides publicly available general population mortality data through their website NOMIS(101). All-cause and cause-specific deaths in England were extracted for the time period of the study, split by sex and age band. These data were used to calculate the crude,

age-standardised and age-specific general population mortality rates as a comparator. The mid-year estimate for the population of England for each year of the study was used as the denominator.

Rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals were calculated for all-cause and cause-specific mortality rates, comparing the RAIRD and general populations.

5.3.8 Stratification by disease

Poisson regression methods were used to analyse rates of all-cause mortality, adjusted for age, sex and RAIRD diagnosis. The combined RAIRD cohort was used as the reference category. Incidence rate ratios for each diagnosis, with 95% confidence intervals, are displayed as a forest plot.

5.3.9 Deaths from opportunistic infections

A descriptive analysis of deaths due to PML, PJP or CMV infection was performed separately. These are opportunistic infections, which are defined as infections which affect patients with immunocompromised status and are caused by common microorganisms with more severe presentations, or atypical organisms that do not cause disease in the immunocompetent.

5.3.10 Ethics

The legal and ethical basis to access these data is covered by NCARDRS' Section 254 approval (sections 254(1) and 254(6) of the 2012 Health and Social Care Act), which allows for the use of data without specific patient consent.

For quality assurance the data extraction and analysis were re-conducted by an independent analyst from the National Disease Registration Service.

5.3.11 Patient and public involvement

Research into causes of death in RAIRD, particularly the risk of cancer and cardiovascular disease, has been identified as a priority area for research by the patient charity Vasculitis

UK. A plain English summary of this study is included in <u>Appendix 5</u> of this thesis and will be made available as an online supplement.

5.3.12 Data analysis

Cleaning, linkage, and analysis of the data was performed in R version 4.1.0 (packages *kableExtra*(154), *lubridate*(155), *nomisr*(156), *tidyverse*(112), *janitor*(113), *readxl*(157), *ggthemes*(158), *gtsummary*(159)).

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Demographic data

The overall size of the cohort increased from 108,593 in 2013 to 180,083 in 2020. Descriptive demographic data, including RAIRD diagnoses, are shown in <u>Table 18</u>.

The median (IQR) age of the population gradually increased from 61.5 (41.5 - 75.2) years to 62.5 (42.4 - 76.1) years over the course of the study, compared to 39.7 to 40.2 years in the general population of England.

The majority of the cohort were female, with a slight reduction in the proportion over time: 76,973 (70.9%) in 2013 compared to 125,805 (69.9%) in 2020. The median (IQR) age in males was initially slightly higher (61.7 (38.2 - 74.7) years compared to 61.3 (42.3 - 75.4) in females) but this evened out over the course of the study.

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and giant cell arteritis (GCA) were consistently the most common diagnoses in the cohort (24.3% and 23.4% respectively in 2020) and juvenile myositis (JM) and Takayasu arteritis (TAK) the least common (0.3% and 0.5% respectively in the same year). There was a 1% reduction in the proportion of people with scleroderma (from 8.2% to 6.9%) but over 1% increase in the proportion of people with a diagnosis of arteritis, unspecified (from 8.4% to 10.1%).

Dr Megan Rutter

Table 18: Characteristics of study cohort on 1st January of each study year

Characteristic	Study year							
	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018	2019	2020
n	108,593	118,235	128,305	138,920	149,285	160,486	172,369	180,083
Sex (n, %)								
Female	76,973 (70.9%)	83,697 (70.8%)	90,608 (70.6%)	97,752 (70.4%)	104,952 (70.3%)	112,518 (70.1%)	120,659 (70.0%)	125,805 (69.9%)
Male	28,678 (29.1%)	31,620 (29.2%)	37,697 (29.4%)	41,168 (29.6%)	44,333 (29.7%)	47,968 (29.9%)	51,710 (30.0%)	54,278 (30.1%)
Mean age								
Total cohort	56.8	57.0	57.1	57.1	57.3	57.5	57.8	58.1
Female	57.5	57.6	57.7	57.8	58.0	58.2	58.5	58.8
Male	55.3	55.5	55.6	55.3	55.6	55.8	56.1	56.4
Median age (IQR)								
Total cohort	61.5 (41.5 - 75.2)	61.6 (41.6 - 75.3)	61.6 (41.7 - 75.4)	61.7 (41.6 - 75.4)	61.8 (41.7 - 75.4)	62.0 (41.9 - 75.5)	62.2 (42.1 - 75.8)	62.5 (42.4 - 76.1)
Female	61.3 (42.3 - 75.4)	61.4 (42.5 - 75.6)	61.5 (42.7 - 75.6)	61.6 (42.8 - 75.6)	61.8 (43.0 - 75.6)	62.0 (43.2 - 75.7)	62.2 (43.4 – 76.0)	62.5 (43.7 - 76.2)
Male	61.7 (38.2 - 74.7)	62.0 (38.3 - 74.9)	62.0 (38.2 – 75.0)	61.8 (37.0 - 74.9)	61.8 (37.2 - 75.0)	61.9 (37.6 - 75.2)	62.2 (38.0 - 75.4)	62.4 (38.3 - 75.6)
Most recent diagnosis (n, %)	26 828 (24 7%)	20 266 (24 8%)	21 665 (24 7%)	24 102 (24 5%)	26 516 (24 5%)	20 142 (24 4%)	A1 026 (2A 2%)	42 708 (24 2%)
	20,000 (24.770)	23,200 (24.0/0)	21,002 (24.7 /0)	22 250 (22 20/)	21 262 (22 10/)	27 265 (22 20/)	41,320 (24.370)	43,700 (24.370)
	13 137 (12 1%)	27,070 (23.4%)	25,502 (25.470) 15 769 (12 3%)	17 151 (12 3%)	18 / 38 (12 /%)	19 729 (12 3%)	-+0,200 (23.470) 21 023 (12 2%)	71 9/3 (12 2%)
JIA	13,137 (12.1%)	14,460 (12.2%)	15,769 (12.3%)	17,151 (12.3%)	18,438 (12.4%)	19,729 (12.3%)	21,023 (12.2%)	21,943 (12.2%)

Polymyositis	10,154 (9.4%)	11,168 (9.4%)	12,398 (9.7%)	13,962 (10.1%)	15,163 (10.2%)	16,523 (10.3%)	17,853 (10.4%)	18,765 (10.4%)
Arteritis, unspecified	9,153 (8.4%)	10,171 (8.6%)	11,223 (8.7%)	12,360 (8.9%)	13,633 (9.1%)	15,260 (9.5%)	17,053 (9.9%)	18,208 (10.1%)
Scleroderma	8,905 (8.2%)	9,425 (8.0%)	9,978 (7.8%)	10,520 (7.6%)	11,091 (7.4%)	11,609 (7.2%)	12,175 (7.1%)	12,401 (6.9%)
GPA	5,063 (4.7%)	5,280 (4.5%)	5,550 (4.3%)	5,750 (4.1%)	5,947 (4.0%)	6,200 (3.9%)	6,398 (3.7%)	6,606 (3.7%)
Behcet's disease	2,974 (2.7%)	3,276 (2.8%)	3,565 (2.8%)	3,889 (2.8%)	4,195 (2.8%)	4,529 (2.8%)	4,869 (2.8%)	5,154 (2.9%)
Dermatomyositis	1,760 (1.6%)	1,892 (1.6%)	2,062 (1.6%)	2,201 (1.6%)	2,357 (1.6%)	2,536 (1.6%)	2,734 (1.6%)	2,807 (1.6%)
PAN	1,937 (1.8%)	2,039 (1.7%)	2,177 (1.7%)	2,346 (1.7%)	2,459 (1.6%)	2,593 (1.6%)	2,672 (1.6%)	2,708 (1.5%)
EGPA	1,671 (1.5%)	1,786 (1.5%)	1,916 (1.5%)	2,048 (1.5%)	2,151 (1.4%)	2,279 (1.4%)	2,406 (1.4%)	2,478 (1.4%)
MPA	738 (0.7%)	872 (0.7%)	1,004 (0.8%)	1,139 (0.8%)	1,281 (0.9%)	1,432 (0.9%)	1,565 (0.9%)	1,681 (0.9%)
Takayasu arteritis	548 (0.5%)	605 (0.5%)	671 (0.5%)	719 (0.5%)	775 (0.5%)	846 (0.5%)	927 (0.5%)	958 (0.5%)
Juvenile myositis	295 (0.3%)	317 (0.3%)	345 (0.3%)	383 (0.3%)	411 (0.3%)	443 (0.3%)	482 (0.3%)	522 (0.3%)

EGPA = Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis; GPA = Granulomatosis with polyangiitis; JIA = Juvenile idiopathic arthritis; MPA = Microscopic polyangiitis; PAN = Polyarteritis nodosa; SLE = Systemic lupus erythematosus

5.4.2 Crude all-cause mortality

In 2013, 5,220/108,593 (4.81%) people with RAIRD died of any cause, compared to 7,506/172,369 (4.35%) in 2019. In 2020, the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic, this increased to 8,553/180,083 (4.75%) deaths. Crude all-cause mortality rates gradually reduced from 4,806.9 per 100,00 person-years in 2013 to 4,354.6 in 2019, before increasing again to 4,749.5 in 2020. These data are summarised in <u>Table 19</u>.

5.4.3 Age- and age-sex-standardised mortality rates

The age-sex-standardised mortality rate for all-cause death in RAIRD was 2,324.5 (95% CI 2,261.5 – 2,387.6) in 2013, compared to 869.4 (866.9 - 871.9) in the general population (rate ratio 2.7 (2.6 - 2.7)) (Table 19). By 2019, this had reduced to 2,115.9 (95% CI 2,068.0 – 2,163.7) compared to 868.5 (866.1 - 871.0) in the general population, giving a rate ratio of 2.4 (2.4 - 2.5). In 2020, the age-sex-standardised mortality rate increased to 2,332.8 (2,283.3 – 2,382.2) but as there was also an increase in the general population (992.3 (95% CI 989.7 - 994.9)) the rate ratio remained similar (2.4 (2.3 - 2.4)).

Table 19: Age-sex-standardised all-cause mortality rates for RAIRD by year from 2013 to 2020, compared to the general population of England

51 21181	Number	Number of	Person/vears	Crude mortality	RAIRD age-sex-	England age-sex-	Risk ratio for mortality
	of deaths	people	i cisony years	rate per 100,000 person years	standardised mortality rate	standardised mortality rate	rates
All-caus	e mortality						
2013	5,220	108,593	108,593	4,806.9	2,324.5 (2,261.5 – 2,387.6)	869.4 (866.9 - 871.9)	2.7 (2.6 - 2.7)
2014	5,597	118,235	118,235	4,733.8	2,280.9 (2,221.1 – 2,340.6)	852.9 (850.5 - 855.4)	2.7 (2.6 - 2.7)
2015	6,069	128,305	128,305	4,730.1	2,257.3 (2,200.5 – 2,314.1)	893.0 (890.5 - 895.5)	2.5 (2.5 - 2.6)
2016	6,397	138,920	138,920	4,604.8	2,215.1 (2,160.9 – 2,269.4)	876.4 (874.0 - 878.9)	2.5 (2.5 - 2.6)
2017	6,749	149,285	149,285	4,520.9	2,158.9 (2,107.4 – 2,210.4)	884.8 (882.3 - 887.3)	2.4 (2.4 - 2.5)
2018	7,146	160,486	160,486	4,452.7	2,218.4 (2,167.0 – 2,269.9)	890.9 (888.4 - 893.4)	2.5 (2.4 - 2.5)
2019	7,506	172,369	172,369	4,354.6	2,115.9 (2,068.0 – 2,163.7)	868.5 (866.1 - 871.0)	2.4 (2.4 - 2.5)
2020	8,553	180,083	180,083	4,749.5	2,332.8 (2,283.3 – 2,382.2)	992.3 (989.7 - 994.9)	2.4 (2.3 - 2.4)

5.4.4 All-cause deaths over time

All-cause RAIRD and general population deaths were calculated as a proportion per 5-year age band (to allow comparison over between years) and plotted over time. People with RAIRD died at an earlier age than the general population in each year of the study. This is shown in <u>Figure 17</u>. This pattern was seen in both males and females, as shown in <u>Figure 18</u>.





Figure 17: RAIRD and general population deaths per year 2013-2020, shown as a proportion of deaths per five-year age band



Figure 18: RAIRD deaths per year 2013-2020, shown as a number of deaths per five-year age band and split by sex

5.4.5 Age at death

Median age (IQR) at death for each year of the study is shown in Supplementary Table 2. Between 2013 and 2019, there was no significant change (79.9 (70.4 – 86.6) and 80.8 (72.2 - 87.3) respectively). Throughout the study, median age of death was slightly lower for males than for females (in 2020, this was 79.5 (71.3 - 86.2) and 81.5 (72.7 – 88.0) respectively). Median age at death by RAIRD diagnosis, with median age of cohort for comparison, are also shown in Table 20.

Table 20: Age at death (median, I	QR) of RAI	IRD cohort	2013-2020
-----------------------------------	------------	------------	-----------

Year*	Whole cohort	Females	Males
2013	79.9 (70.4 – 86.6)	81.0 (71.3 – 87.3)	78.1 (69.3 – 84.8)
2014	79.9 (70.8 - 86.7)	80.6 (71.6 – 87.4)	78.5 (69.7 - 85.3)
2015	80.3 (71.3 - 87.0)	81.2 (72.2 – 87.9)	78.8 (69.7 - 85.4)
2016	80.4 (71.6 - 87.0)	81.0 (72.3 – 87.7)	79.3 (70.5 – 85.6)
2017	80.7 (71.3 - 87.3)	81.6 (72.4 – 88.2)	79.3 (70.0 – 85.5)
2018	80.5 (71.6 - 87.2)	81.3 (72.1 – 87.9)	79.1 (70.6 – 85.8)
2019	80.9 (71.8 - 87.3)	81.8 (72.5 – 88.0)	79.2 (70.3 - 86.1)
2020	80.8 (72.2 - 87.3)	81.5 (72.7 – 88.0)	79.5 (71.3 - 86.2)
Disease	Median age (IQR) [†]	Age at death †	
Behcet's disease	44.8 (33.4 – 57.5)	69.6 (55.8 – 80.4)	
Dermatomyositis	63.7 (49.6 – 74.8)	73.3 (63.8 – 80.8)	
EGPA	64.5 (51.7 – 73.9)	76.0 (68.1 – 82.9)	
Giant cell arteritis	78.6 (71.0 – 85.3)	84.9 (79.2 – 89.7)	
GPA	66.7 (53.6 – 77.1)	76.6 (68.1 – 82.9)	
Arteritis, unspecified	69.0 (55.0 – 79.2)	77.9 (69.0 – 84.7)	
JIA	16.4 (10.2 – 29.7)	62.2 (44.0 – 76.4)	
Juvenile Myositis	12.0 (7.4 – 19.5)	43.1 (15.6 – 63.6)	
MPA	69.8 (51.5 – 77.4)	79.4 (73.1 – 84.5)	
PAN	66.3 (51.5 – 77.1)	77.1 (69.6 – 83.6)	
Polymyositis	57.9 (33.2 – 73.7)	76.6 (66.9 – 83.7)	
Scleroderma	67.0 (55.4 – 76.6)	74.8 (66.1 – 81.9)	
SLE	54.1 (40.5 – 67.9)	72.4 (61.6 – 81.0)	
Takayasu arteritis	56.7 (38.3 – 70.0)	72.2 (59.5 – 80.5)	

*Chi-squared test for trend showed no significant difference [†]On entering the study

EGPA = Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis; GPA = Granulomatosis with polyangiitis;

JIA = Juvenile idiopathic arthritis; MPA = Microscopic polyangiitis; PAN = Polyarteritis nodosa; SLE = Systemic lupus erythematosus

5.4.6 Cause-specific death

Underlying causes of death by category are shown in <u>Table 21</u>. In total, there were 53,237 deaths over the course of the study. Deaths attributed to cardiovascular disease were recorded in 10,745 (20.2%), malignancy 10,489 (19.7%), respiratory disease (excluding influenza and pneumonia) 5,649 (10.6%), dementia 3,974 (7.5%), stroke 3,163 (5.9%), influenza and pneumonia 3,036 (5.7%), COVID-19 1,267 (2.4%), infection 784 (1.5%), and VTE 171 (0.3%), with the remaining 13,959 (26.2%) ascribed to other causes.

The cause-specific age-sex-standardised mortality rates are also shown in <u>Table 21</u>. For infection the rate was 36.43 (33.88 - 38.98) per 100,000 person-years, compared to 8.86 (8.78 - 8.95) in the general population, giving a of rate ratio 4.11 (3.82 - 4.40). The rate ratio was also significantly higher in cardiovascular disease (2.51 (2.47 - 2.56)), COVID-19 (2.77 (2.62 - 2.92)), respiratory disease (2.92 (2.84 - 2.99)) and other causes (3.96 (3.90 - 4.03)). Only in deaths due to dementia was the rate ratio not raised in RAIRD (0.99 (0.96 - 1.02)).

Dr Megan Rutter

	Number of deaths	Number of people	Person/years	Crude mortality rate per 100,000 person years	RAIRD age-sex- standardised mortality rate	England age-sex- standardised mortality rate	Risk ratio for mortality rates
Cause of death				·			
All cause	53,237	233,320	1,061,969	22,817.2 (22,623.3 – 23,011.0)	2237.49 (2218.48 - 2256.50)	903.46 (902.57 - 904.34)	2.48 (2.46 – 2.50)
Cardiovascular, exc. stroke and VTE	10,745	233,320	1,061,969	4,605.3 (4,518.2 – 4,692.3)	432.63 (424.45 - 440.81)	172.13 (171.75 - 172.52)	2.51 (2.47 – 2.56)
COVID-19	1,267	233,320	1,061,969	543.0 (513.1 - 572.9)	43.35 (40.96 - 45.74)	15.65 (15.54 – 15.77)	2.77 (2.62 – 2.92)
Dementia	3,974	233,320	1,061,969	1,703.2 (1,650.3 – 1,756.2)	104.54 (101.29 - 107.79)	105.85 (105.54 - 106.15)	0.99 (0.96 – 1.02)
Infection	784	233,320	1,061,969	336.0 (312.5 - 359.5)	36.43 (33.88 - 38.98)	8.86 (8.78 – 8.95)	4.11 (3.82 – 4.40)
Influenza and pneumonia	3,036	233,320	1,061,969	1,301.2 (1,254.9 – 1,347.5)	108.61 (104.75 - 112.47)	44.46 (44.27 - 44.66)	2.44 (2.36 – 2.53)
Malignancy	10,489	233,320	1,061,969	4,495.5 (4,409.5 – 4,581.6)	470.35 (461.34 - 479.35)	246.05 (245.59 - 246.52)	1.91 (1.87 – 1.95)
Other	13,959	233,320	1,061,969	5,982.8 (5,883.5 – 6,082.0)	698.05 (686.47 - 709.63)	176.07 (175.68 - 176.46)	3.96 (3.90 – 4.03)
Respiratory, exc. influenza and pneumonia	5,649	233,320	1,061,969	2,421.1 (2,358.0 – 2,484.3)	221.60 (215.82 - 227.38)	75.96 (75.70 - 76.21)	2.92 (2.84 – 2.99)
Stroke	3,163	233,320	1,061,969	1,355.6 (1,308.4 – 1,402.9)	114.26 (110.27 - 118.24)	54.59 (54.37 - 54.81)	2.09 (2.02 – 2.17)
Venous thromboembolic disease	171	233,320	1,061,969	73.3 (62.3 - 84.3)	7.68 (6.53 - 8.83)	3.83 (3.77 – 3.89)	2.01 (1.71 – 2.31)

Table 21: Age-sex-standardised cause-specific mortality rates for RAIRD during 2013 to 2020, compared to the general population of England

Cause specific deaths per year are shown in Figure 19.



Figure 19: Cause-specific deaths, shown as the total number of RAIRD deaths per year of study

The earlier age at death in the RAIRD cohort compared to the general population is demonstrated for all causes of death in <u>Figure 20</u> and for deaths due to infection in <u>Figure 21</u>.

Dr Megan Rutter



Figure 20: Deaths from all causes 2013-2020 in RAIRD cohort compared to general population, shown as a proportion of each 5-year age band
Dr Megan Rutter



Figure 21: Deaths from infection in RAIRD cohort compared to general population, shown by year and as a proportion of each 5-year age band

5.4.7 Stratification by disease

Incidence rate ratios for all-cause death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis are displayed in Figure 22. Scleroderma, dermatomyositis, polymyositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis are associated with a higher risk of death compared to other RAIRD.

Figure 22: Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% confidence intervals for allcause mortality stratified by RAIRD diagnosis, with the combined RAIRD cohort used as the reference group

Study	SE	No of death	S	Incidence	e rate ratio	IRR	95%-CI
Juvenile myositis	0.22	13			<u> </u>	0.80	[0.52; 1.24]
Takayasu's disease	0.08	189			+	1.04	[0.90; 1.21]
Microscopic polyangitis	0.05	682			— +—	1.26	[1.15; 1.39]
Dermatomyositis	0.05	1013			<u> </u>	1.48	[1.35; 1.62]
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.03	662		-+		0.86	[0.80; 0.91]
Polyarteritis nodosa	0.03	906				0.99	[0.93; 1.05]
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	0.03	696				0.80	[0.75; 0.85]
Behcet's disease	0.03	459		-+-		0.66	[0.62; 0.70]
Scleroderma	0.02	5446			+	1.52	[1.46; 1.58]
Granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.02	2293		-*	-	0.98	[0.94; 1.02]
Unspecified arteritis	0.02	7778			+	1.52	[1.47; 1.57]
Polymyositis	0.02	4856			+	1.19	[1.15; 1.24]
Systemic lupus erythematosus	0.01	7812		ł	*	1.01	[0.99; 1.04]
Giant cell arteritis	0.01	20095		+		0.74	[0.73; 0.75]
						I	
			0.5	1	l	2	

5.4.8 Deaths from opportunistic infections

Over the study period, there were 28 deaths secondary to CMV (0.053%), 35 secondary to PJP (0.066%) and 8 secondary to PML (0.015%). There were 53,166 deaths due to other causes, meaning that deaths from these infections were exceptionally rare.

The median age of death was earlier in these conditions (68, 68 and 70 years respectively) than in deaths from other causes (80, IQR 72-87).

Whilst there is a predominance of women in the cohort (69.9-70.9%), there was a more even split of deaths secondary to these infections, particularly PJP (60% men). These data are summarised in <u>Table 22</u>.

Cause of death	CMV, n = 28†	PJP, n = 35† PML, n = 8†		Other, n = 53,166†	
Sex					
F	18 (64%)	14 (40%)	5 (62%)	34,455 (65%)	
М	10 (36%)	21 (60%*)	3 (38%)	18,711 (35%)	
Age at death‡	68 (54, 75)	68 (60, 75)	70 (64, 74)	80 (72, 87)	

Table 22: Causes of death due to opportunistic infections in people with RAIRD 2013-2020

†n (%); ‡Median (IQR); *statistically significant, p<0.01.</pre>

CMV = cytomegalovirus; PJP = pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia; PML = progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy

5.5 Discussion

5.5.1 Main findings

Adjusted for age and sex, all-cause mortality in RAIRD is increased when compared to the general population.

Comparing all-cause mortality risk between RAIRD, adjusted for age and sex, scleroderma, myositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis showed the highest risk.

Cause-specific mortality was also increased across all categories except dementia, with the risk of death due to infection, COVID-19, cardiovascular and respiratory disease particularly raised.

Deaths due to the atypical infections PML, PJP and CMV infection occurred but were rare.

5.5.2 Strengths

This is the first time that all-cause and cause-specific mortality data have been described in whole population data for people with RAIRD in England. It is also the first time that all-cause mortality outcomes have been described since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic. This has been made possible through collaboration with NCARDRS, whose legal permissions allow unique access to patient-identifiable data allowing linkage.

A major strength of this work is that the denominator population is known, allowing me to describe rates and to compare them against the general population. The use of whole

population data also allows me to describe outcomes in a real-world, unselected population cohort, potentially allowing more generalisable results.

5.5.3 Limitations

The study cohort was identified from diagnoses in HES admitted patient care (APC) data, meaning that my methodology would not have identified patients treated entirely on an outpatient basis, who have never had an in-patient or daycase admission for any reason. Due to the complex nature of RAIRD, I believe this to be the minority of cases, and this is supported by the disease prevalence in this cohort being similar to previous studies(33, 35, 96). However, this could skew the cohort towards those with more severe disease.

This study uses the single ICD-10 code identified as the "underlying cause of death", as ascribed by the ONS(100), when describing cause-specific deaths. Whilst a standard ONS metric(100), and necessary in order to compare to the general population data, this over-simplifies cause of death, which in many cases is multi-factorial. Using "any mention" of a condition on a death certificate would provide more complete information on the causes contributing to death (although not always their relative importance). However, this information is not available for the general population, making comparisons impossible.

5.5.4 Comparison to the published literature

Whilst all-cause mortality has been shown to be raised across all RAIRD, there is some variation between diseases.

One study of 387 people with Behcet's disease in Turkey, with a 20-year follow-up period, found high standardised mortality rates (SMRs) in all ages groups but particularly for those in the cohort aged 14-24 years old, who had a rate 10-times that of the general population(70). The SMR was particularly high in men.

At the other end of the spectrum, a meta-analysis by Hill et al found that age-standardised mortality rates in GCA were only 1.17 (95% CI 1.02–1.35) times higher than the general population(72). This is potentially lower than in the other RAIRD as the highest incidence of GCA is in those aged 70-79(27), and by definition it is rare in people aged over 50, and the

mortality in those in the general population of the same age is also relatively high. There is also the impact of survivor bias to consider, as people need to be in relatively good general health to survive until an age where GCA may develop.

The other RAIRD lie somewhere in-between, with an SMR ranging from 1.75 (95% CI 1.41– 2.15) in biopsy-proven idiopathic inflammatory myositis (IIM) in South Australia(71) to 3.7 (95% CI 3.2 to 4.4) in a whole population study of the disease in Sweden(81). In Takayasu arteritis (TAK), a whole population study in South Korea found an SMR of 3.1 (2.4-4.0)(160). In JIA, a UK registry study of 1,556 patients reported the SMR as 2.8 (95% CI 1.4 - 5.2)(69). In a multi-centre, international cohort of SLE (n= 9,547), the SMR was reported as 2.4 (95% CI 2.3–2.5)(67). In scleroderma, a meta-analysis including a total of 1,645 incident cases found an SMR of 1.5-7.2, depending on the cohort(73). In AAV, a meta-analysis including 10 observational studies with a total of 3,338 patients enrolled between 1966-2009 found an SMR of 2.7 (95% CI 2.3 to 3.2))(75). The authors demonstrated a trend towards reducing SMR over time(75). A more recent study, in a US-based cohort of 484 people with AAV diagnosed between 2002 and 2017, the SMR was 2.3 (95% CI 1.9-2.8).

Rare disease research has common challenges, due to the size of the populations involved. Many of the studies described above were limited by relatively small cohorts. compared to my whole population cohort (n=180,083). There were also variations in how diseases were defined (for example, clinical diagnosis vs biopsy-proven disease), which accounts for some of the variation in findings. Changes to treatment protocols, such as the prompt use of corticosteroids or the introduction of rituximab in AAV, have also dramatically changed survival outcomes in RAIRD over the past few decades, so older studies may no longer accurately reflect the current landscape.

With regards to cause-specific mortality, the literature describes common causes but mortality rates are less frequently reported, presumably due the size of the study populations.

Infection has been found to be a leading cause of death across AAV(66, 161), GCA(72), IIM(71), JIA(69) and SLE(67). The SMR in SLE was reported as 5.0 (95% CI 3.7–6.7)(67). This

study found an increased risk ratio of 4.11 (95% CI 3.82 – 4.40) for non- influenza and pneumonia infections among the RAIRD cohort compared to the general population. My previous research has shown an increased risk of death related to COVID-19 in people with RAIRD(162, 163).

Cardiovascular disease is a leading cause of death in AAV(75, 164), Behcet's disease(70), GCA(72), IIM(71, 81), SLE(165), systemic sclerosis (SSc)(83) and TAK(160). The SMR for death due to cardiovascular disease in SLE was reported as 1.7 (95% Cl 1.5-1.9)(67). This study found an increased risk ratio of 2.51 (95% Cl 2.47 – 2.56) for cardiovascular deaths among the RAIRD cohort compared to the general population.

Respiratory disease is described as a significant cause of death in those with AAV(77), IIM(71, 81) and SSc(73, 82), although some of these studies included influenza and pneumonia within the respiratory category. In AAV, Wallace et al.(77) found a raised SMR for respiratory disease in MPO-antibody disease (2.4 (95% CI 1.1-5.4)) but found no increased risk in those with PR3 antibodies. This study found an increased risk ratio of 2.92 (95% CI 2.84 – 2.99) for respiratory deaths (excluding influenza and pneumonia) among the RAIRD cohort compared to the general population.

Whilst the greatest risk factor for dementia is increasing age(166), it is a recognised complication of many RAIRD(167). Some studies also show an increased incidence of the disease when compared to the general population, for instance in SLE(168). However, I was unable to find studies describing dementia as a cause of death in RAIRD.

5.5.5 Comparison between RAIRD

Adjusting for age and sex and comparing between RAIRD, SSc, IIM, microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) and unspecified arteritis showed the highest risk of all-cause mortality. To the best of my knowledge, mortality rates between RAIRD have never been compared in this way, using whole population data, before.

The literature supports high mortality rates in some cohorts of SSc(73) and in MPA(169), and there is some evidence to suggest that MPA may have more severe outcomes than

other forms of AAV(170). Results in IIM are more mixed but this may be due to included populations and case ascertainment, with a whole population study demonstrating a higher SMR(81) than a study including only patients with disease confirmed on muscle biopsy(71).

The interpretation of the finding that "arteritis, unspecified" (177.6) is associated with higher mortality is more complex. This ICD-10 code is frequently used by clinical coders for <u>cases of</u> <u>AAV</u>, where a more specific diagnosis (such as GPA, EGPA or MPA) is not recorded in the notes. It therefore likely reflects a relatively higher risk of death amongst these diagnoses. However, further research looking at the underlying diagnoses of those with a 177.6 code would aid the interpretation of this finding.

5.5.6 Opportunistic infections

Atypical infections such as PJP, PML and CMV are associated with high mortality and their risk is increased both by certain RAIRD themselves(171) but in particular by some treatments e.g., rituximab(172). Treatment guidelines typically recommend vigilance and counselling for, and the in the case of PJP prophylaxis against, these conditions(44, 173) and they remain a source of anxiety for patients and clinicians alike. My findings highlight that these infections do occur in RAIRD but overall are responsible for a reassuringly low proportion of deaths.

Comparing males and females, despite women making up 69.9-70.9% of the cohort, for deaths attributable to PJP men made up the majority (60%), which was statistically significant.

5.5.9 Temporal trends

Whilst this was a relatively short study in which to compare temporal trends (2013-2020), there was evidence that mortality risk was gradually reducing with time (although the arrival of the COVID-19 pandemic was associated with an increase in all-cause mortality). This may reflect improved treatments of the diseases themselves, better screening for and treatment of associated co-morbidities, or increased ascertainment of milder cases of disease.

Dr Megan Rutter

The size of the RAIRD cohort increased by 66% over the course of the study. There are several possible reasons for this, including: increased detection of cases through HES (people had a cumulative chance of admission, and so being added to the cohort, over the course of the study), increased awareness of the diagnosis among physicians, increased availability of testing, true increased incidence. If the increase in the size of the cohort was due to increasing case ascertainment over the study period, it is possible that the detection of milder cases explains some of the reduction in mortality risk. However, there is evidence to suggest that the incidence and prevalence of RAIRD is increasing(22, 35, 174). Whether this is due to a true increase in cases, or increased detection due to improved access to healthcare and evolving diagnostic methods, is unclear. Despite the increasing size of the cohort, the demographics remained fairly stable, suggesting that the cohort was representative throughout the study period.

The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on all-cause mortality rates, both in RAIRD and the general population, is shown in this study. As yet, there has been no evidence to suggest a significant increase in deaths due to causes other than COVID-19 infection. However, delayed or missed diagnoses during the height of the pandemic, particularly from conditions such as cancer, may further increase all-cause and certain cause-specific mortality rates in future years. It is possible that due to shielding and other COVID-19-related behaviour change, people with RAIRD will be disproportionately affected due to increased health-care avoidance(64).

5.5.9 Age at death

There was a lower age at death in both the juvenile myositis (median age at death 43.1 years (IQR 15.6 – 63.6)) and JIA (median age at death 62.2 years (IQR 44.0 – 76.4)) groups. Given that there were few deaths in both groups (juvenile myositis 13/522 (2.5%); JIA 696/21,943 (3.2%)), both as absolute numbers and as a percentage of the cohort, this should be treated with a degree of caution.

In addition, the relatively short duration of this study may have influenced these results. The earliest diagnoses recorded in the study cohort were in 1998, at the start of HES data collection, and so I may not have identified all the people who were diagnosed with juvenile

disease as children but who were adults at the time of the start of the study. Other studies have also found a similar at death in juvenile myositis(175) and JIA(69), despite longer periods of follow up (22 years and 10 years respectively). However, the nature of paediatric onset disease means that their findings were also likely affected by study duration.

Finally, as this study attributed RAIRD diagnosis on the basis of the most recently received RAIRD ICD-10 diagnostic code (as described in <u>figure 15</u>), it may be that people initially diagnosed with juvenile disease later received diagnostic codes for adult equivalent diagnoses. This would mean that in some cases the outcomes of adults with juvenile myositis, for example, would be recorded in a different disease group to their initial diagnosis, such as dermatomyositis.

5.5.10 Clinical and policy implications and future research

RAIRD are chronic conditions conferring ongoing risk. Certain causes of death can potentially be mitigated against, for instance with regular screening for and treatment of cardiovascular risk factors. This should be part of routine clinical practice, as described in the recently published EULAR guidance on the management of cardiovascular risk factors in rheumatic disease(176). Early recognition and treatment of infection and delivery of appropriate vaccinations (e.g., influenza, pneumococcal) may help to reduce deaths due to infection.

Further research to determine whether age or time from diagnosis are associated with increased risk of death from specific causes would be of benefit, although due to the sometimes differing disease courses of RAIRD this may be better designed as studies within single or similar groups of diseases.

The increased mortality rate seen in deaths due to malignancy requires further research in order to better understand whether specific types of cancer are driving this or whether it is a more general increase in risk.

5.6 Conclusions

My findings provide evidence that people with RAIRD are at increased risk of death compared to people of the same age and sex in the general population. This risk gradually decreased over the course of this study but remained significantly higher (rate ratio 2.4 (95% CI 2.3 - 2.4) in 2020), reflecting an ongoing clinical need in people with these conditions.

An increased mortality rate was seen across all causes except dementia. This may reflect competing risks, with the fact that dementia is typically seen in older age meaning that many people with RAIRD die from other causes before they can develop it. That RAIRD is associated with death at an earlier age across so many different cause of death categories highlights the complexity of these diseases, and the co-morbidities and treatment sequelae with which they are associated. Screening for and treatment of co-morbidities and complications is a key part of clinical care.

Chapter 6: Overall discussion and conclusions

This chapter discusses the clinical implications of each of the studies contained within this thesis, and the overall conclusions. It describes the implications of the first and second wave studies as they were at the time, taking into account the rapidly changing landscape of COVID-19 research during the period of my thesis.

6.1 Outcomes in people with RAIRD during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic

6.1.1 Summary of main findings

In the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19-related death rates among people with RAIRD were more than twice that of the general population when standardised for age and sex (rate ratio 2.41 (95% CI 2.30-2.53)).

The age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate was 1.54 (95% CI 1.50-1.59) times higher among people with RAIRD compared to the general population, despite shielding policies (protection of the clinically extremely vulnerable) in place in England.

Initially, the increased mortality rate seemed to have been contributed to by both higher COVID-19 infection rates and higher mortality after COVID-19 infection. However, in my subsequent study looking at the second wave of the pandemic, the increased mortality rate persisted despite similar age-standardised infection rates between the general population and people with RAIRD. Potential explanations of this are discussed <u>below</u>.

6.1.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications

These findings provided clear evidence that during the first wave of the pandemic people with RAIRD were at higher risk of COVID-19-related death than people of the same age and sex in the general population. At the time, there had been conflicting statements issued about risk during the pandemic and so these findings had important implications for people living with RAIRD, their clinicians and for public health policy.

These results confirmed at whole population-level the assumptions at the start of the pandemic: that many people with RAIRD would be clinically extremely vulnerable to the

effect of COVID-19. People with RAIRD may require lifelong immunosuppression, conferring ongoing risk. Protecting the health of people with RAIRD therefore required specific public health prioritisation, to reduce both their risk of acquiring COVID-19 infection and their mortality. Infection prevention measures, including robust alternatives to face-to-face appointments and support to shield during times of heightened infection rates in the community, were paramount.

However, my findings suggest that despite the intent of shielding policy to reduce infection exposure, COVID-19 infection and mortality rates were greater for people with RAIRD than for the general population. This was observational data, and the shielding status of the cohort is not yet known, so it is not possible to determine what the outcomes would have been without shielding policies in place. In addition, shielding policies were instituted on 23 March 2020 and some of my findings may reflect earlier transmission. Further research assessing the impact of shielding on COVID-19 outcomes is necessary to inform future pandemic planning at government level.

There are several potential reasons for the increased infection rate in the RAIRD cohort compared to the general population seen in this study. People with RAIRD may have been more susceptible to symptomatic COVID-19 infection due to their underlying disease and immunosuppression. During the first wave, where testing was predominantly in hospital, their increased contact with healthcare services may have led to increased testing and ascertainment bias. Anecdotally, it is known that some units were performing asymptomatic screening prior to day-case or immunosuppressive treatment. People with RAIRD may also have a worse state of health than the general population, leading to increased hospital admissions, necessitating COVID-19 admission screening tests and increasing the risk of nosocomial infection. Requirements for monitoring bloods and hospital attendances may also have increased the risk of acquiring infection. Notably, this increased infection rate was not seen in the second wave, and this is discussed in more detail <u>below</u>.

These results highlighted the urgent need at the time for vaccine prioritisation in people with RAIRD. They also demonstrated the need to analyse the real-world effectiveness of vaccination among people with RAIRD, given the evidence that they may respond less well to vaccination(123, 131). Ensuring access to vaccination through government policy, and deciding the optimal vaccination schedule to maximise protection, remains crucial in this group.

This study does not include data on immunosuppressive medications. The vulnerability to COVID-19 of people living with RAIRD is likely explained in part by the frequent need for immunosuppression in this group. Corticosteroid usage has long been thought to increase the risk of infection(48-50) and, despite the emergence of dexamethasone as an effective treatment for COVID-19(51), concerns remained that corticosteroid treatment preceding infection may predispose to more severe disease(52, 53, 121). Other immunosuppressants, such as rituximab, may impair the antiviral immune response and antibody production, with potentially more severe clinical outcomes(53, 54). Rituximab can also impact vaccine effectiveness and at the time of completing this study, data had just been published demonstrating attenuated antibody responses in people with AAV on rituximab(123). It is important to investigate the influence of these potentially modifiable risk factors, in order to inform clinical guidelines, treatment pathways and shared decision making, and to inform health policy.

I did not find an excess of non-COVID-19-related deaths during this period. This goes some way to alleviating concerns that difficulties accessing healthcare could lead to increased mortality due to underlying RAIRD and may reflect efforts to prioritise access to urgent care. However, the pandemic may have a delayed impact on mortality, particularly due to causes such as malignancy, due to delays in diagnosis and screening. Future mortality studies specifically focusing on the years during and following the pandemic would address this question.

This study shows the power of whole population data, accessed through collaboration with NCARDRS, for investigating outcomes in rare diseases. Whole population data bring many benefits; for instance, as the denominator population was known, I was able to describe for the first time both rates of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19 related death and compare these with the general population. Validation work has shown that my methods of case ascertainment from HES are robust and, as people with RAIRD frequently require in-patient

and day-case, they are an ideal group to identify through HES. However, there is a potential bias towards ascertainment of people with more severe disease and future epidemiological studies would benefit from the inclusion of primary care data, to ensure capture of the whole spectrum of disease. There is potential for this to be made possible with access to General Practice Extraction Service (GPES) data by NCARDRS in the future.

The comparable COVID-19 outcomes seen between RAIRD subtypes strengthens the case for analysing them as one group. Pooled analysis of these diseases increases statistical power to detect outcomes and is clinically justified by their common underlying disease mechanisms and treatments. Given the problems inherent in rare disease research, with the small numbers of people affected by each condition reducing statistical power, grouping together diseases with clinical similarities may offer an appropriate research methodology.

6.2 Outcomes in people with RAIRD during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic 6.2.1 Summary of main findings

In the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19-related death rates among people with RAIRD remained more than twice that of the general population when standardised for age and sex (rate ratio 2.76 (95% CI 2.63 – 2.89)). There was no significant difference in the adjusted rates of COVID-19-related death between different RAIRDs.

Unlike in the first wave, the age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate was similar among people with RAIRD compared to the general population, which is likely to reflect testing availability early in the pandemic, although it could also be influenced by earlier vaccination in the RAIRD cohort due to prioritisation of at-risk groups.

Corticosteroid usage within the 30-days prior to COVID-19 infection was associated with an increased risk of COVID-19-related death, in a dose-dependent fashion. People taking more than 15mg prednisolone per day at the time of COVID-19 infection had over twice the risk of COVID-19 related death than those not taking steroids, and even relatively small doses of more than 5mg prednisolone per day were associated with an increase in risk.

6.2.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications

Dr Megan Rutter

This study confirmed ongoing risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes in people with RAIRD. However, whilst the study period encompassed the beginning of the vaccine roll-out (the first UK vaccinations were in December 2020), it is hoped that outcomes will have improved now that full vaccination courses and boosters have been delivered. An up-to-date study looking at current outcomes would be of benefit, in order to guide current health policy. A pre-print(148) from the QCOVID team looking at outcomes in the Omicron wave suggest a persistently increased risk in people with SLE but to my knowledge there is no other published research specific to RAIRD.

There was no significant difference in the age-standardised COVID-19 infection rate between people with RAIRD and the general population. This differs from the first wave, where the rate in people with RAIRD was around 50% higher. This is likely to reflect limited testing availability early in the pandemic, where testing was predominantly in hospital with few tests available in the community. It may be that as people with RAIRD have increased contact with healthcare services, they underwent more frequent testing, leading to ascertainment bias. It could also reflect earlier vaccination in the RAIRD group due to prioritisation of at-risk groups.

My study is the first specific to the RAIRD cohort to show an association between corticosteroid dose and COVID-19-related death, and the first to be able to demonstrate a clear dose-dependent effect. People taking more than 15mg prednisolone per day at the time of COVID-19 infection had over twice the risk of COVID-19 related death than those not taking steroids and even relatively small doses of more than 5mg prednisolone per day were associated with an increase in risk. It remains unclear whether this is a causative effect, or whether treated with corticosteroids are in poorer health with more active underlying disease, predisposing them to poorer outcomes. However, it is important that clinicians take this risk into account when deciding whether to prescribe steroids and consider steroid minimisation strategies where appropriate. Patients should also be made aware, so that they can be vigilant for COVID-19 symptoms and seek early medical advice should they develop.

Dr Megan Rutter

This study does not include data on immunosuppressive medications other than corticosteroids. The NHS Prescription Services data used in this study contains all NHS prescriptions issued in the community in England but a particular difficulty with analysing the DMARD data contained in this dataset is the geographical variation in the use of shared care protocols. In some regions, the bulk of DMARD prescribing is performed by general practitioners, whereas in others it is predominantly done in secondary care, variation which much be accounted for in study design. However, future studies looking at the effect of DMARDs on COVID-19 outcomes are important so that evidence-based prescribing decisions can be made. It remains vital to bear in mind that certain immunosuppressive drugs may cause an inadequate response to vaccination, potentially leaving people treated with them at ongoing risk of severe COVID-19 outcomes. In particular, B cell depleting agents such as rituximab reduce antibody formation and lead to a lower production of, and poorer quality, T cells in response to COVID-19 vaccination(177). These results may therefore influence health policy, for instance when deciding which patients would be eligible for COVID-19 antibody treatments. As detailed in chapters 2 and 4, I have started to the develop the methodology for these studies and this work is a priority for my research group RECORDER.

As during the first wave, I did not find an excess of non-COVID-19-related deaths, including from underlying RAIRD. However, as discussed above, future epidemiological studies looking for any delayed impact on mortality rates would be of value in order to inform healthcare prioritisation in future pandemics.

The sub-analysis by disease continues to support the grouping together of RAIRD when assessing COVID-19 outcomes, in order to increase statistical power. Unlike in the first wave, giant cell arteritis (GCA) showed the same risk profile as the other RAIRD, which may be a result of the narrower confidence intervals due to the increased number of events compared to the first wave.

6.3 All-cause and cause-specific mortality in RAIRD

6.3.1 Summary of main findings

My findings show that people with RAIRD are at increased risk of early death compared to people of the same age and sex in the general population. This risk gradually decreased over the course of the study but remained significantly raised (rate ratio 2.4 (95% Cl 2.3 - 2.4) in 2020), reflecting an ongoing clinical need in people with these conditions. Comparing all-cause mortality risk between RAIRD, adjusted for age and sex, scleroderma, myositis, microscopic polyangiitis and unspecified arteritis showed the highest risk.

An increased mortality rate was seen across all causes except dementia. This may reflect competing risks, with the fact that dementia is typically seen in older age meaning that many people with RAIRD die from other causes before they can develop it.

6.3.2 Interpretation and clinical and policy implications

That RAIRD is associated with death at an earlier age across so many different cause of death categories highlights the complexity of these diseases, and the co-morbidities and treatment sequelae with which they are associated. Screening for and treatment of co-morbidities and complications is a key part of clinical care, as certain causes of death can potentially be mitigated against. For instance, regular screening for and treatment of cordiovascular risk factors has the potential to improve outcomes, and this should form part of routine clinical practice. There are clinical guidelines available to support this; for instance, the European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) has recently published guidance on the management of cardiovascular risk factors in rheumatic disease(176).

The high mortality rate due to infection highlights that despite widespread awareness of the susceptibility to infection of people on immunosuppression, associated mortality remains high. Early recognition and treatment of infection by both primary and secondary care clinicians may help to reduce deaths due to infection. The delivery of appropriate vaccinations (e.g., influenza, pneumococcal) is also important, as is patient education on the symptoms of infection, particularly as it may not present typically in the immunosuppressed.

Further research to determine whether age or time from diagnosis are associated with increased risk of death from specific causes may help to develop targeted strategies to

mitigate against any preventable mortality. Due to the sometimes differing disease courses of RAIRD, this may be better designed as studies within single or similar groups of diseases.

The increased mortality rate seen in deaths due to malignancy requires further research, in order to better understand whether this is a general phenomenon or whether specific types of cancer are driving this. This could potentially pave the way for targeted screening or education of patients and clinicians.

Data on socioeconomic status (indices of multiple deprivation (IMD)) and ethnicity were not available at the time of this research. Given the known impact of IMD and ethnicity on mortality rates, future research adjusting for these factors is important in order to be able to stratify risk. I was also unable to adjust for co-morbidities such as renal or cardiovascular disease, as validation of the associated HES codes has not been performed and the PPV of these codes is not known. It is recognised that certain co-morbidities compound the risk of mortality in RAIRD and future whole population research looking at their impact is essential for risk stratification and targeting of resources. Dr Megan Rutter

Chapter 7: Suggestions for further research

The work in this thesis has highlighted the need for further research in a number of areas.

Firstly, it is important to look at the real-world impact of immunosuppressants on COVID-19 outcomes in a whole population cohort. As I have highlighted in my discussion, several studies have shown an association between certain immunosuppressants and poor outcomes, but they are largely limited by small population sizes and/or selection bias. Rituximab is particularly implicated and has also been shown by laboratory studies to both reduce antibody formation and lead to a lower production of, and poorer quality, T cells in response to COVID-19 vaccination. Rituximab has become a lynchpin of treatment of many RAIRD, particularly for those with severe disease, but there are now concerns that individuals prescribed it remain at on-going risk of severe COVID-19 infection, despite vaccination and with fewer societal mitigations in place to protect them. I have developed code to <u>extract community prescriptions for DMARDs</u> from the NHS Prescriptions Service data, and RECORDER is developing techniques to account for regional variation in primary and secondary care prescribing that would enable future research in this area.

Secondly, the impact of shielding on outcomes should be assessed. RECORDER, in collaboration with NCARDRS, has legal permission to access to the <u>Shielded Patient List</u> (SPL) in identifiable format. We intend to identify those living with RAIRD who were deemed to be Clinically Extremely Vulnerable (CEV) and entered onto the SPL and compare their demographics and outcomes against people with RAIRD who were not deemed to be CEV.

Thirdly, a study looking at the COVID-19 outcomes in people living with RAIRD during the delta and omicron waves would give us more up-to-date data on the current risk of COVID-19 to those living with these conditions.

Finally, the association between corticosteroids (and potentially other DMARDs) and causespecific mortality such as influenza or cardiovascular disease should be investigated, through linkage of the NHS Prescriptions Service and mortality (MBIS) datasets.

References:

1. Wang W, Tang J, Wei F. Updated understanding of the outbreak of 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) in Wuhan, China. Journal of medical virology. 2020;92(4):441-7.

2. World Health Organisation. Archived: WHO Timeline - COVID-19 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/27-04-2020-who-timeline---covid-19</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

3. Hu B, Guo H, Zhou P, Shi Z-L. Characteristics of SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19. Nature Reviews Microbiology. 2021;19(3):141-54.

4. World Health Organisation. Pneumonia of unknown cause – China. 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/emergencies/disease-outbreak-news/item/2020-DON229</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

5. Wu Z, McGoogan JM. Characteristics of and important lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak in China: summary of a report of 72 314 cases from the Chinese Center for Disease Control and Prevention. jama. 2020;323(13):1239-42.

6. World Health Organisation. Statement on the first meeting of the International Health Regulations (2005) Emergency Committee regarding the outbreak of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/23-01-2020-statement-on-the-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov)</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

7. World Health Organisation. Statement on the second meeting of the International Health Regulations (2005) Emergency Committee regarding the outbreak of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-health-regulations-(2005)-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreak-of-novel-coronavirus-(2019-ncov). Last accessed 17/04/2023.</u>

8. World Health Organisation. Naming the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) and the virus that causes it. 2020. Available from:

<u>https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/technical-guidance/naming-the-coronavirus-disease-(covid-2019)-and-the-virus-that-causes-it</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

9. World Health Organization. Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). Situation report – 51. 2020. Available from: <u>https://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/331475</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

10. Acemoglu D, Chernozhukov V, Werning I, Whinston MD. A multi-risk SIR model with optimally targeted lockdown (Vol. 2020). National Bureau of Economic Research Cambridge, MA; 2020.

11. British Foreign Policy Group. COVID-19 timeline 2020. Available from: https://bfpg.co.uk/2020/04/covid-19-timeline/. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

12. NHS Digital. COVID-19 – high risk shielded patient list identification methodology. London. 2020. Available from: <u>https://digital.nhs.uk/coronavirus/shielded-patient-list/methodology</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

13. Public Health England. Guidance on shielding and protecting people who are clinically extremely vulnerable from COVID-19. 2020. Available from:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-on-shielding-and-protectingextremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19. Last accessed 17/04/2023. 14. Price E, MacPhie E, Kay L, Lanyon P, Griffiths B, Holroyd C, et al. Identifying rheumatic disease patients at high risk and requiring shielding during the COVID-19 pandemic. Clinical Medicine. 2020. 20(3):256.

15. UK Government. Guidance on protecting people who are clinically extremely vulnerable from COVID-19. 2020. Available from:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/guidance-on-shielding-and-protectingextremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19/guidance-on-shielding-and-protectingextremely-vulnerable-persons-from-covid-19. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

16. Geetha D, Kronbichler A, Rutter M, Bajpai D, Menez S, Weissenbacher A, et al. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the kidney community: Lessons learned and future directions. Nature Reviews Nephrology. 2022;18(11):724-37.

17. The King's Fund. The NHS budget and how it has changed. 2023. Available from: <u>https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/projects/nhs-in-a-nutshell/nhs-</u>

budget#:~:text=Real%20terms%20in%202022%2F23%20prices&text=Planned%20spending %20for%20the%20Department,for%20spending%20on%20health%20services. Last accessed 23/03/2023.

18. Department of Health. UK strategy for Rare Diseases. 2013. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment data/file/260562/UK Strategy for Rare Diseases.pdf. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

19. NHS England. NHS Commisioning. Specialised Services. 2023. Available from: https://www.england.nhs.uk/commissioning/spec-services. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

20. UK Government Department of Health and Social Care. The UK Rare Diseases Framework. London; 2021. Available from:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/uk-rare-diseases-framework/the-uk-rare-diseases-framework. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

 Jennette JC. Overview of the 2012 revised International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference nomenclature of vasculitides. Clinical and experimental nephrology. 2013;17:603-6.

22. Nilsen AT, Karlsen C, Bakland G, Watts R, Luqmani R, Koldingsnes W. Increasing incidence and prevalence of ANCA-associated vasculitis in Northern Norway. Rheumatology. 2020;59(9):2316-24.

23. Watts RA, Hatemi G, Burns JC, Mohammad AJ. Global epidemiology of vasculitis. Nature reviews rheumatology. 2022;18(1):22-34.

24. Berti A, Cornec D, Crowson CS, Specks U, Matteson EL. The epidemiology of antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibody–associated vasculitis in Olmsted County, Minnesota: a twenty-year US population–based study. Arthritis & rheumatology. 2017;69(12):2338-50.

25. Kanecki K, Nitsch-Osuch A, Gorynski P, Tarka P, Kutera A, Tyszko P. Behcet disease: a rare systemic vasculitis in Poland. Polish archives of internal medicine. 2017;127(10):652-6.

26. Lee Y, Lee S, Choi J, Lee J, Chae H, Kim J, et al. Incidence, prevalence, and mortality of Adamantiades-Behçet's disease in Korea: a nationwide, population-based study (2006–2015). Journal of the European Academy of Dermatology and Venereology. 2018;32(6):999-1003.

27. Smeeth L, Cook C, Hall AJ. Incidence of diagnosed polymyalgia rheumatica and temporal arteritis in the United Kingdom, 1990–2001. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2006;65(8):1093-8.

28. Oldroyd AG, Lilleker JB, Amin T, Aragon O, Bechman K, Cuthbert V, et al. British Society for Rheumatology guideline on management of paediatric, adolescent and adult patients with idiopathic inflammatory myopathy. Rheumatology. 2022;61(5):1760-8.

29. Meyer A, Meyer N, Schaeffer M, Gottenberg J-E, Geny B, Sibilia J. Incidence and prevalence of inflammatory myopathies: a systematic review. Rheumatology. 2015;54(1):50-63.

30. Onel KB, Horton DB, Lovell DJ, Shenoi S, Cuello CA, Angeles-Han ST, et al. 2021 American College of Rheumatology guideline for the treatment of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: therapeutic approaches for oligoarthritis, temporomandibular joint arthritis, and systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatology. 2022;74(4):553-69.

31. Thierry S, Fautrel B, Lemelle I, Guillemin F. Prevalence and incidence of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a systematic review. Joint Bone Spine. 2014;81(2):112-7.

32. Mohammad AJ, Jacobsson LT, Westman KW, Sturfelt G, Segelmark M. Incidence and survival rates in Wegener's granulomatosis, microscopic polyangiitis, Churg–Strauss syndrome and polyarteritis nodosa. Rheumatology. 2009;48(12):1560-5.

33. Royle JG, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Abhishek A, Pearce FA. The incidence, prevalence, and survival of systemic sclerosis in the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink. Clinical rheumatology. 2018;37(8):2103-11.

34. Gordon C, Amissah-Arthur M-B, Gayed M, Brown S, Bruce IN, D'Cruz D, et al. The British Society for Rheumatology guideline for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus in adults. Rheumatology. 2018;57(1):e1-e45.

35. Rees F, Doherty M, Grainge M, Davenport G, Lanyon P, Zhang W. The incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus in the UK, 1999–2012. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2016;75(1):136-41.

36. Rutter M, Bowley J, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Pearce FA. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the incidence rate of Takayasu arteritis. Rheumatology. 2021;60(11):4982-90.

37. Robson J, Doll H, Suppiah R, Flossmann O, Harper L, Höglund P, et al. Glucocorticoid treatment and damage in the anti-neutrophil cytoplasm antibody-associated vasculitides: long-term data from the European Vasculitis Study Group trials. Rheumatology. 2015;54(3):471-81.

38. Conrad N, Verbeke G, Molenberghs G, Goetschalckx L, Callender T, Cambridge G, et al. Autoimmune diseases and cardiovascular risk: a population-based study on 19 autoimmune diseases and 12 cardiovascular diseases in 22 million individuals in the UK. The Lancet. 2022;400(10354):733-43.

39. Williamson EJ, Walker AJ, Bhaskaran K, Bacon S, Bates C, Morton CE, et al. Factors associated with COVID-19-related death using OpenSAFELY. Nature. 2020;584(7821):430-6.

40. Walton EW. Giant-cell granuloma of the respiratory tract (Wegener's granulomatosis). British medical journal. 1958;2(5091):265.

41. Flossmann O, Berden A, de Groot K, Hagen C, Harper L, Heijl C, et al. Long-term patient survival in ANCA-associated vasculitis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2011;70(3):488-94.

42. Dasgupta B, Borg FA, Hassan N, Alexander L, Barraclough K, Bourke B, et al. BSR and BHPR guidelines for the management of giant cell arteritis. Rheumatology. 2010;49(8):1594-7.

43. Danda D, Goel R, Joseph G, Kumar ST, Nair A, Ravindran R, et al. Clinical course of 602 patients with Takayasu's arteritis: comparison between Childhood-onset versus adult onset disease. Rheumatology. 2021;60(5):2246-55.

44. Ntatsaki E, Carruthers D, Chakravarty K, D'Cruz D, Harper L, Jayne D, et al. BSR and BHPR guideline for the management of adults with ANCA-associated vasculitis. Rheumatology. 2014;53(12):2306-9.

45. Denton CP, Hughes M, Gak N, Vila J, Buch MH, Chakravarty K, et al. BSR and BHPR guideline for the treatment of systemic sclerosis. Rheumatology. 2016;55(10):1906-10.

46. Ozguler Y, Leccese P, Christensen R, Esatoglu SN, Bang D, Bodaghi B, et al. Management of major organ involvement of Behçet's syndrome: a systematic review for update of the EULAR recommendations. Rheumatology. 2018;57(12):2200-12.

47. Rutter, M, Lanyon, PC, Sandhu, R, Batten, RL, Garner, R, Little, J, et al. Estimation of the burden of shielding among a cross section of patients attending rheumatology clinics with SLE – data from the BSR audit of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Rheumatology (Oxford, England). 2020. 60(3):1474-1479.

48. Chen HL, Shen LJ, Hsu PN, Shen CY, Hall SA, Hsiao FY. Cumulative Burden of Glucocorticoid-related Adverse Events in Patients with Systemic Lupus Erythematosus: Findings from a 12-year Longitudinal Study. J Rheumatol. 2018;45(1):83-9.

49. Dixon W, Suissa, S., Hudson, M. The association between systemic glucocorticoid therapy and the risk of infection in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13(4):R129.

50. Youseff J, Novosad, S., Winthrop, K. Infection risk and safety of corticosteroid use. Rheumatic diseases clinics of North America. 2017;42:157.

51. Horby, P, Lim, WS, Emberson, JR, Mafham, M, Linsell, L, Staplin, N, et al. 2020. Dexamethasone in Hospitalized Patients with Covid-19. New England Journal Of Medicine, 384(8):693-704.

52. van Paassen J, Vos, JS., Hoekstra, EM., Neumann, KMI., Boot, PC., Abrous, SM. Corticosteroid use in COVID-19 patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis on clinical outcomes. Critical Care. 2020;24:696.

53. Gianfrancesco M, Hyrich KL, Al-Adely S, Carmona L, Danila MI, Gossec L, et al. Characteristics associated with hospitalisation for COVID-19 in people with rheumatic disease: data from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physician-reported registry. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2020;79(7):859-66.

54. Mehta P, Porter JC, Chambers RC, Isenberg DA, Reddy V. B-cell depletion with rituximab in the COVID-19 pandemic: where do we stand? The Lancet Rheumatology. 2020;2(10):e589-e90.

55. Peach E, Rutter M, Lanyon P, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Aston J, et al. Risk of death among people with rare autoimmune diseases compared to the general population in England during the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2021 Apr;60(4):1902-9.

56. Strangfeld A, Schäfer M, Gianfrancesco MA, Lawson-Tovey S, Liew JW, Ljung L, et al. Factors associated with COVID-19-related death in people with rheumatic diseases: results from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physician-reported registry. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2021:annrheumdis-2020-219498.

57. Clift AK, Coupland CAC, Keogh RH, Diaz-Ordaz K, Williamson E, Harrison EM, et al. Living risk prediction algorithm (QCOVID) for risk of hospital admission and mortality from coronavirus 19 in adults: national derivation and validation cohort study. BMJ. 2020;371:m3731.

58. Bairkdar M, Rossides M, Westerlind H, Hesselstrand R, Arkema EV, Holmqvist M. Incidence and prevalence of systemic sclerosis globally: a comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis.

59. Docherty AB, Mulholland RH, Lone NI, Cheyne CP, De Angelis D, Diaz-Ordaz K, et al. Changes in in-hospital mortality in the first wave of COVID-19: a multicentre prospective observational cohort study using the WHO Clinical Characterisation Protocol UK. The Lancet Respiratory Medicine. 2021 Jul;60(7):3121-33.

60. World Health Organisation. Tracking SARS-CoV-2 variants. 2020. Available from: <u>https://www.who.int/activities/tracking-SARS-CoV-2-variants</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.
61. Office for National Statistics. Coronavirus (COVID-19) latest insights: Infections. 2023.

Available from: <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/conditionsa</u> <u>nddiseases/articles/coronaviruscovid19latestinsights/infections</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

62. UK Health Security Agency. Immunisation Against Infectious Disease - The Green Book. London: PHE; 2020 December 2020. 20 p.

63. Arthritis and Musculoskeletal Alliance. Principles for COVID-19 Vaccination in Musculoskeletal and Rheumatology for Clinicians. 2021. Available from:

http://arma.uk.net/covid-19-vaccination-and-msk/. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

64. Sloan M, Gordon C, Harwood R, Lever E, Wincup C, Bosley M, et al. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the medical care and healthcare-behaviour of patients with lupus and other systemic autoimmune diseases: a mixed methods longitudinal study. Rheumatology Advances in Practice. 2021;5(1):rkaa072.

65. Versus Arthritis. Vaccines for COVID-19 - Your Questions Answered. 2021 [updated 15th January 2021]. Available from: <u>https://www.versusarthritis.org/covid-19-updates/vaccines-for-covid-19-your-questions-answered/</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

66. Phillip R, Luqmani R. Mortality in systemic vasculitis: a systematic review. Clinical & Experimental Rheumatology. 2008;26(5):S94.

67. Bernatsky S, Boivin JF, Joseph L, Manzi S, Ginzler E, Gladman D, et al. Mortality in systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis & Rheumatism: Official Journal of the American College of Rheumatology. 2006;54(8):2550-7.

68. Bryan C, Howard Y, Brennan P, Black C, Silman A. Survival following the onset of scleroderma: results from a retrospective inception cohort study of the UK patient population. Rheumatology. 1995;35(11):1122-6.

69. Davies R, Southwood T, Kearsley-Fleet L, Lunt M, Baildam E, Beresford MW, et al. Mortality rates are increased in patients with systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Archives of disease in childhood. 2017;102(2):206-7.

70. Kural-Seyahi E, Fresko I, Seyahi N, Ozyazgan Y, Mat C, Hamuryudan V, et al. The longterm mortality and morbidity of Behçet syndrome: a 2-decade outcome survey of 387 patients followed at a dedicated center. Medicine. 2003;82(1):60-76.

71. Limaye V, Hakendorf P, Woodman RJ, Blumbergs P, Roberts-Thomson P. Mortality and its predominant causes in a large cohort of patients with biopsy-determined inflammatory myositis. Internal medicine journal. 2012;42(2):191-8.

72. Hill CL, Black RJ, Nossent JC, Ruediger C, Nguyen L, Ninan JV, et al. Risk of mortality in patients with giant cell arteritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Seminars in arthritis and rheumatism. 2017. 46(4):513-519.

73. Ioannidis JP, Vlachoyiannopoulos PG, Haidich A-B, Medsger Jr TA, Lucas M, Michet CJ, et al. Mortality in systemic sclerosis: an international meta-analysis of individual patient data. The American journal of medicine. 2005;118(1):2-10.

74. Arnaud L, Tektonidou MG. Long-term outcomes in systemic lupus erythematosus: trends over time and major contributors. Rheumatology. 2020;59(Supplement_5):v29-v38.

75. Tan JA, Dehghan N, Chen W, Xie H, Esdaile JM, Avina-Zubieta JA. Mortality in ANCAassociated vasculitis: ameta-analysis of observational studies. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2017;76(9):1566-74.

76. D'Silva KM, Li L, Lu N, Ogdie A, Avina-Zubieta JA, Choi HK. Persistent premature mortality gap in dermatomyositis and polymyositis: a United Kingdom general population-based cohort study. Rheumatology. 2021;60(6):2653-60.

77. Wallace ZS, Fu X, Harkness T, Stone JH, Zhang Y, Choi H. All-cause and cause-specific mortality in ANCA-associated vasculitis: overall and according to ANCA type. Rheumatology. 2020;59(9):2308-15.

78. Tektonidou MG, Lewandowski LB, Hu J, Dasgupta A, Ward MM. Survival in adults and children with systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review and Bayesian metaanalysis of studies from 1950 to 2016. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2017;76(12):2009-16.

79. Conrad N, Verbeke G, Molenberghs G, Goetschalckx L, Callender T, Cambridge G, et al. Autoimmune diseases and cardiovascular risk: a population-based study on 19 autoimmune diseases and 12 cardiovascular diseases in 22 million individuals in the UK. The Lancet. 2022;400(10354):733-43.

80. Thomas T, Chandan JS, Subramanian A, Gokhale K, Gkoutos G, Harper L, et al. Epidemiology, morbidity and mortality in Behçet's disease: a cohort study using The Health Improvement Network (THIN). Rheumatology. 2020;59(10):2785-95.

81. Dobloug GC, Svensson J, Lundberg IE, Holmqvist M. Mortality in idiopathic inflammatory myopathy: results from a Swedish nationwide population-based cohort study. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2018;77(1):40-7.

82. Steen VD, Medsger TA. Changes in causes of death in systemic sclerosis, 1972–2002. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2007;66(7):940-4.

83. Czirják L, Kumánovics G, Varjú C, Nagy Z, Pákozdi A, Szekanecz Z, et al. Survival and causes of death in 366 Hungarian patients with systemic sclerosis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2008;67(1):59-63.

84. Ward-Platt M, Stevens S, Miller N. 118 The national congenital anomaly and rare disease registration service (ncardrs): the first year. BMJ Publishing Group Ltd; 2018.

85. University of Nottingham. RECORDER Registration of Complex Rare Diseases - Exemplars in Rheumatology. 2023. Available from:

https://www.nottingham.ac.uk/research/groups/recorder/index.aspx. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

86. Health Data Research UK. Using health data science and large-scale data to improve the lives of people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases and other rare diseases. 2021. Available from: <u>https://www.hdruk.ac.uk/projects/using-health-data-science-and-large-scale-data-to-improve-the-lives-of-people-with-rare-autoimmune-rheumatic-diseases-and-other-rare-diseases/</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

87. NHS Digital. About NDRS. 2023. Available from:

https://digital.nhs.uk/ndrs/about/ndrs#supporting-information. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

88. UK Government. Public health system reforms: location of Public Health England functions from 1 October. 2021. Available from:

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/location-of-public-health-england-phefunctions-from-1-october-2021/public-health-system-reforms-location-of-public-healthengland-functions-from-1-october. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

89. NHS Digital. NHS Digital merger with NHS England. 2023. Available from: https://digital.nhs.uk/about-nhs-digital/nhs-digital-merger-with-nhs-england.

90. UK HDR. About 2023 [Available from: <u>https://www.hdruk.ac.uk/about-us/</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

91. Burns EM, Rigby E, Mamidanna R, Bottle A, Aylin P, Ziprin P, et al. Systematic review of discharge coding accuracy. Journal of public health. 2012;34(1):138-48.

92. Pearce FA, Rutter M, Griffiths B, Mukhtyar C, Al-Jayoussi R, Watts RA, et al. O36 Validation of methods to enable national registration for rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Rheumatology. 2020;59(Supplement_2):keaa110. 035.

93. Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Bythell M, Stevens S, Aston J, Pearce FA. P134 Collaborating with the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service to estimate national incidence of Kawasaki disease in England. Rheumatology. 2020;59(Supplement 2):keaa111. 29.

94. Pearce F, Mcgrath C, Sandhu R, Packham J, Watts R, Rhodes B, et al. Outcomes and compliance with standards of care in ANCA-associated vasculitis. Rheumatology advances in practice. 2018;2(2):rky025.

95. Odingo M, Rutter M, Bowley J, Peach EJ, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, et al. The incidence of Kawasaki disease using hospital admissions data for England 2006-2021. Rheumatology. 2023:kead051.

96. Watts RA, Mooney J, Scott DG. The epidemiology of vasculitis in the UK. Rheumatology; 2014: OXFORD UNIV PRESS GREAT CLARENDON ST, OXFORD OX2 6DP, ENGLAND.

97. Chung EY, Risi D, Holt JL, Lonergan M, Kotwal S, Yong K, et al. Retrospective study on the epidemiology of antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies-associated vasculitis in two Australian health districts. Internal Medicine Journal. 2022;52(4):605-13.

98. Qian, G, Wang, X, Patel, NJ, Kawano, Y, Fu, X, Cook, CE, et al. 2023. Outcomes with and without outpatient SARS-CoV-2 treatment for patients with COVID-19 and systemic autoimmune rheumatic diseases: A retrospective cohort study. *The Lancet Rheumatology*, *5*(3), pp.e139-e150.

99. NHS Digital. Personal Demographics Service fair processing. 2021. Available from: https://digital.nhs.uk/services/demographics/personal-demographics-service-fairprocessing. Last access 17/04/2023.

100. Office for National Statistics. Use Guide to Mortality Statistics England September 2020. 2020 [updated 28/09/2020]. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death s/methodologies/userguidetomortalitystatisticsjuly2017#toc. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

101. Office for National Statistics. NOMIS: official census and labour market statistics. 2023. Available from: <u>https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

102. UK Government. National Health Service Act 2006. 2006. Available from:

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2006/41/section/251. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

103. UK Government. The Health Service (Control of Patient Information) Regulations 2002. 2002. Available from:

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2002/1438/contents/made. Last accessed 17/04/2023. 104. NHS Digital. National Disease Registration Service. 2021. Available from:

https://digital.nhs.uk/services/national-disease-registration-service. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

105. Public Health England. National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service. 2015. Available from: <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/the-national-congenital-anomaly-and-rare-disease-registration-service-ncardrs</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

106. World Health Organisation. Emergency use ICD codes for COVID-19 disease outbreak. 2020. Available from:

https://www.who.int/standards/classifications/classification-of-diseases/emergency-useicd-codes-for-covid-19-disease-outbreak. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

107. Office for National Statistics. Coronavirus (COVID-19) related deaths by ethnic group, England and Wales methodology. 2020. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death s/methodologies/coronaviruscovid19relateddeathsbyethnicgroupenglandandwalesmethod ology. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

108. Public Health England. Technical summary: Public Health England data series on deaths in people with COVID-19. 2020. Available from:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/916035/RA_Technical_Summary_-

PHE Data Series COVID 19 Deaths 20200812.pdf. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

109. Office for National Statistics. Deaths registered weekly in England and Wales, provisional. London. 2023. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death s/datasets/weeklyprovisionalfiguresondeathsregisteredinenglandandwales. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

110. Office for National Statistics. Deaths registered weekly in England, up to week ending 25 December 2020, provisional. 2021. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death s/adhocs/12724deathsregisteredweeklyinenglanduptoweekending25december2020provisio nal. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

111. UK Government. Coronavirus dashboard. 2020. Available from:

https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

112. Wickham H, Averick M, Bryan J, Chang W, McGowan LD, François R et al. Welcome to the Tidyverse. Journal of open source software. 2019 Nov 21;4(43):1686.

113. Firke S. janitor: Simple Tools for Examining and Cleaning Dirty Data. R package version 2.1.0. 2021. Available from: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=janitor</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

114. Therneau TM. A Package for Survival Analysis in R. R package version 3.2-10. 2021. Available from: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=survival</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

115. Fernihough A. mfx: Marginal Effects, Odds Ratios and Incidence Rate Ratios for GLMs. R package version 1.2-2. 2019. Available from: <u>https://CRAN.R-</u>

project.org/package=mfx. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

116. Kassambara A, Kosinski M, Biecek P, Fabian S. survminer: Drawing Survival Curves using 'ggplot2'. R package version 0.4.9. 2021 [Available from: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=survminer.

117. Balduzzi S RG, Schwarzer G. How to perform a meta-analysis with R: a practical tutorial. Evidence-Based Mental Health. 2019;22:153-60.

118. Office for National Statistics. Guidance for doctors completing Medical Certificates of Cause of Death in England and Wales. London. 2020. Available from:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment data/file/877302/guidance-for-doctors-completing-medical-certificates-of-cause-of-deathcovid-19.pdf. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

119. Office for National Statistics. Impact of registration delays on mortality statistics in England and Wales: 2019. London. 2020. Available from:

<u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death</u> <u>s/articles/impactofregistrationdelaysonmortalitystatisticsinenglandandwales/2019</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

120. Chief Coroner. Chief Coroner's Guidance No. 37 COVID-19 Deaths and Possible Exposure in the Workplace: Chief Coroner. 2020. Available from:

https://www.judiciary.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Chief-Coroners-Guidance-No-37-AMENDED-01.07.20.pdf. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

121. Rutherford MA, Scott J, Karabayas M, Antonelou M, Gopaluni S, Gray D, et al. Risk factors for severe outcomes in patients with systemic vasculitis & COVID-19: a bi-national registry-based cohort study. Arthritis & Rheumatology. 2021 Sep;73(9):1713-9.

122. Abani O, Abbas A, Abbas F, Abbas M, Abbasi S, Abbass H, et al. Tocilizumab in patients admitted to hospital with COVID-19 (RECOVERY): a randomised, controlled, openlabel, platform trial. The Lancet. 2021;397(10285):1637-45.

123. Kearns P, Siebert S, Gaskell C, Kirkham A, Pirrie S, Bowden S, et al. Examining the Immunological Effects of COVID-19 Vaccination in Patients with Conditions Potentially Leading to Diminished Immune Response Capacity–The OCTAVE Trial. 2021.

124. Avouac J, Drumez E, Hachulla E, Seror R, Georgin-Lavialle S, El Mahou S, et al. COVID-19 outcomes in patients with inflammatory rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases treated with rituximab: a cohort study. The Lancet Rheumatology. 2021;3(6):e419-e26.

125. FAI2R/SFR/SNFMI/SOFREMIP/CRI/IMIDIATE consortium and contributors. Severity of COVID-19 and survival in patients with rheumatic and inflammatory diseases: data from the French RMD COVID-19 cohort of 694 patients. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2021;80(4):527-38.

126. Marques CDL, Kakehasi AM, Pinheiro MM, Mota LMH, Albuquerque CP, Silva CR, et al. High levels of immunosuppression are related to unfavourable outcomes in hospitalised patients with rheumatic diseases and COVID-19: first results of ReumaCoV Brasil registry. RMD open. 2021;7(1):e001461.

127. Cordtz R, Lindhardsen J, Soussi BG, Vela J, Uhrenholt L, Westermann R, et al. Incidence and severeness of COVID-19 hospitalization in patients with inflammatory rheumatic disease: a nationwide cohort study from Denmark. Rheumatology. 2021;60(SI):SI59-67.

128. Shin YH, Shin JI, Moon SY, Jin HY, Kim SY, Yang JM, et al. Autoimmune inflammatory rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 outcomes in South Korea: a nationwide cohort study. The Lancet Rheumatology. 2021;3(10):e698-706.

129. Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Sandhu R, Batten RL, Garner R, Little J, et al. Estimation of the burden of shielding among a cross-section of patients attending rheumatology clinics with SLE—data from the BSR audit of systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatology. 2021;60(3):1474-9.

130. RAIRDA. Chronic Crisis: The impact of COVID-19 on people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. 2020. Available from:

https://rairdaorg.files.wordpress.com/2020/08/chronic-crisis-report-june-2020-1.pdf. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

131. Whitaker HJ, Tsang RS, Byford R, Andrews NJ, Sherlock J, Pillai PS, et al. Pfizer-BioNTech and Oxford AstraZeneca COVID-19 vaccine effectiveness and immune response amongst individuals in clinical risk groups. Journal of Infection. 2022 May 1;84(5):675-83.

132. Antovic A, Bruchfeld A, Ekland J, Lövström B, Hugelius A, Börjesson O, et al. Risks and treatment related aspects of COVID-19 infection in patients with ANCA-associated vasculitis. Scandinavian Journal of Rheumatology. 2022:1-6.

133. Kramarič J, Ješe R, Tomšič M, Rotar Ž, Hočevar A. COVID-19 among patients with giant cell arteritis: a single-centre observational study from Slovenia. Clinical Rheumatology. 2022;41(8):2449-56.

134. Correa-Rodríguez M, Callejas-Rubio J-L, Rueda-Medina B, Ríos-Fernández R, de la Hera-Fernández J, Ortego-Centeno N. Clinical course of Covid-19 in a cohort of patients with Behçet disease. Medicina Clínica. 2022;159(6):262-7.

135. de Oliveira SM, de Oliveira Martins LV, Lupino-Assad AP, Medeiros-Ribeiro AC, de Moraes DA, Del-Rio APT, et al., editors. Severity and mortality of COVID-19 in patients with systemic sclerosis: a Brazilian multicenter study. Seminars in arthritis and rheumatism; 2022;55:151987).

136. Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Peach E, Bythell M, et al. COVID-19 infection, admission and death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease in England: results from the RECORDER project. Rheumatology. 2022 Aug;61(8):3161-71.

137. Sattui SE, Conway R, Putman MS, Seet AM, Gianfrancesco MA, Beins K, et al. Outcomes of COVID-19 in patients with primary systemic vasculitis or polymyalgia rheumatica from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physician registry: a retrospective cohort study. The Lancet Rheumatology. 2021 Dec 1;3(12):e855-64.

138. Yeoh S-A, Gianfrancesco M, Lawson-Tovey S, Hyrich KL, Strangfeld A, Gossec L, et al. Factors associated with severe COVID-19 in people with idiopathic inflammatory myopathy: results from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physician-reported registry. RMD open. 2022;8(2):e002508.

139. NHS Digital. COVID-19 National Clinical Coding Standards. 2022. Available from: <u>https://classbrowser.nhs.uk/ref_books/ICD-10_2022_5th_Ed_NCCS.pdf</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

140. Office for National Statistics. Deaths registered weekly in England, 1 August 2020 to 30 April 2021, provisional. 2021. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/death s/adhocs/13754deathsregisteredweeklyinengland01august2020to30april2021provisional. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

141. NHS Business Services Authority. Prescription data. 2022. Available from: <u>https://www.nhsbsa.nhs.uk/prescription-data</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

142. Henson KE, Brock R, Shand B, Coupland VH, Elliss-Brookes L, Lyratzopoulos G, et al. Cohort profile: prescriptions dispensed in the community linked to the national cancer registry in England. BMJ open. 2018;8(7):e020980.

143. NHS Digital. Collecting and keeping patient data safe. 2022. Available from: <u>https://digital.nhs.uk/ndrs/data/collecting-and-keeping-patient-data-safe</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

144. Cordtz R, Kristensen S, Dalgaard LPH, Westermann R, Duch K, Lindhardsen J, et al. Incidence of COVID-19 hospitalisation in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a nationwide cohort study from Denmark. Journal of clinical medicine. 2021;10(17):3842.

145. Kristensen S, Cordtz R, Duch K, Lindhardsen J, Torp-Pedersen C, Dreyer L. Incidence and Risk Factors of COVID-19 In Patients With Vasculitis in the First Year of the Pandemic: A Danish Nationwide Cohort Study. Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology. 2022 Apr;40(4):856-7.

146. Ugarte-Gil MF, Alarcón GS, Izadi Z, Duarte-García A, Reátegui-Sokolova C, Clarke AE, et al. Characteristics associated with poor COVID-19 outcomes in individuals with systemic lupus erythematosus: data from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2022;81(7):970-8.

147. Bhaskaran K, Rentsch CT, Hickman G, Hulme WJ, Schultze A, Curtis HJ, et al. Overall and cause-specific hospitalisation and death after COVID-19 hospitalisation in England: A cohort study using linked primary care, secondary care, and death registration data in the OpenSAFELY platform. PLoS medicine. 2022;19(1):e1003871.

148. Hippisley-Cox J, Khunti K, Sheikh A, Nguyen-Van-Tam J, Coupland C. QCovid 4-Predicting risk of death or hospitalisation from COVID-19 in adults testing positive for SARS-CoV-2 infection during the Omicron wave in England. medRxiv. 2022.

149. Mageau A, Papo T, Ruckly S, Strukov A, van Gysel D, Sacre K, et al. Survival after COVID-19-associated organ failure among inpatients with systemic lupus erythematosus in France: a nationwide study. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2022;81(4):569-74.

150. Garcia-Cirera S, Calvet J, Berenguer-Llergo A, Pradenas E, Marfil S, Massanella M, et al. Glucocorticoids' treatment impairs the medium-term immunogenic response to SARS-CoV-2 mRNA vaccines in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus patients. Scientific reports. 2022;12(1):1-9.

151. OpenPrescribing. Department of Primary Care Health Sciences, University of Oxford. Explore England's prescribing data. 2023. Available from: <u>https://openprescribing.net/</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

152. Godsave C, Chakravorty M, Rutter M, Lanyon P, Aston J, Bythell M, et al. POS1412 IDENTIFYING HIGH-COST DRUGS FOR RARE RHEUMATIC DISEASES IN ROUTINELY COLLECTED NHS DATA. RESULTS FROM A PILOT STUDY OF RITUXIMAB USE IN VASCULITIS USING DATA FROM THE NATIONAL DISEASE REGISTRATION SERVICE AND THE REGISTRATION OF COMPLEX RARE DISEASES-EXEMPLARS IN RHEUMATOLOGY (RECORDER) PROJECT. BMJ Publishing Group Ltd. (2021): 989-990.

153. Lawrence K, Joos C, Jones AE, Johnson SA, Witt DM. Assessing the accuracy of ICD-10 codes for identifying acute thromboembolic events among patients receiving anticoagulation therapy. Journal of Thrombosis and Thrombolysis. 2019;48:181-6.

154. Zhu H, Travison T, Tsai T, Beasley W, Xie Y, Yu G, et al. kableExtra: Construct Complex Table with Kable and Pipe Syntax. R package version 1.3.4. 2021.

155. Grolemund G, Wickham H. Dates and Times Made Easy with lubridate. Journal of Statistical Software. 2011;40(3):1 - 25.

156. Odell E. nomisr: Access' Nomis' UK Labour Market Data. Journal of Open Source Software. 2018;3(27):859.

157. Wickham H, Bryan, J. readxl: Read Excel Files. R package version 1.3.1. 2019.
Available from: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=readxl</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.
158. Arnold JB. ggthemes: Extra Themes, Scales and Geoms for 'ggplot2'. R package version 4.2.4. 2021. Available from: <u>https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=ggthemes</u>. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

159. Sjoberg DD, Whiting K, Curry M, Lavery JA, Larmarange J. Reproducible Summary Tables with the gtsummary Package. R Journal. 2021;13(1).

160. Park SJ, Kim HJ, Park H, Hann HJ, Kim KH, Han S, et al. Incidence, prevalence, mortality and causes of death in Takayasu Arteritis in Korea - A nationwide, population-based study. Int J Cardiol. 2017;235:100-4.

161. Mahr A, Girard T, Agher R, Guillevin L. Analysis of factors predictive of survival based on 49 patients with systemic Wegener's granulomatosis and prospective follow-up. Rheumatology. 2001;40(5):492-8.

162. Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Peach E, Bythell M, et al. COVID-19 infection, admission and death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease in England: results from the RECORDER project. Rheumatology. 2022;61(8):3161-71.

163. Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Bythell M, Stilwell P, et al. COVID-19 infection, admission and death and the impact of corticosteroids amongst people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease during the second wave of covid-19 in England: results from the RECORDER Project. Rheumatology. 2023:kead150.

164. Kronbichler A, Leierer J, Gauckler P, Shin JI. Comorbidities in ANCA-associated vasculitis. Rheumatology. 2020;59(Supplement_3):iii79-iii83.

165. Manzi S, Meilahn EN, Rairie JE, Conte CG, Medsger Jr TA, Jansen-McWilliams L, et al. Age-specific incidence rates of myocardial infarction and angina in women with systemic lupus erythematosus: comparison with the Framingham Study. American journal of epidemiology. 1997;145(5):408-15.

166. van der Flier WM, Scheltens P. Epidemiology and risk factors of dementia. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry. 2005;76(suppl 5):v2-v7.

167. Atzeni F, Pipitone N, Iaccarino L, Masala IF, Weiss R, Alciati A, et al. Rheumatic diseases and autoimmune vascular dementia. Autoimmunity reviews. 2017;16(12):1265-9. 168. Lin YR, Chou LC, Chen HC, Liou TH, Huang SW, Lin HW. Increased risk of dementia in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a nationwide population-based cohort study. Arthritis Care & Research. 2016;68(12):1774-9.

169. Corral-Gudino L, Borao-Cengotita-Bengoa M, del Pino-Montes J, Lerma-Marquez JL. Overall survival, renal survival and relapse in patients with microscopic polyangiitis: a systematic review of current evidence. Rheumatology. 2011;50(8):1414-23.

170. Mohammad AJ, Jacobsson LTH, Westman KWA, Sturfelt G, Segelmark M. Incidence and survival rates in Wegener's granulomatosis, microscopic polyangiitis, Churg–Strauss syndrome and polyarteritis nodosa. Rheumatology. 2009;48(12):1560-5.

171. Molloy ES, Calabrese LH. Progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy in patients with rheumatic diseases: are patients with systemic lupus erythematosus at particular risk? Autoimmunity reviews. 2008;8(2):144-6.

172. Electronic medicines compendium. MabThera 100 mg Concentrate for Solution for Infusion Summary of Product Characteristics. 2021. Available from:

https://www.medicines.org.uk/emc/product/3801/smpc#gref. Last accessed 17/04/2023.

173. Holroyd CR, Seth R, Bukhari M, Malaviya A, Holmes C, Curtis E, et al. The British Society for Rheumatology biologic DMARD safety guidelines in inflammatory arthritis. Rheumatology. 2018;58(2):e3-e42.

174. Onen F, Akkoc N. Epidemiology of Takayasu arteritis. Presse Med. 2017;46(7-8 Pt 2):e197-e203.

175. Huber AM, Mamyrova G, Lachenbruch PA, Lee JA, Katz JD, Targoff IN, et al. Early illness features associated with mortality in the juvenile idiopathic inflammatory myopathies. Arthritis care & research. 2014;66(5):732-40.

176. Drosos GC, Vedder D, Houben E, Boekel L, Atzeni F, Badreh S, et al. EULAR recommendations for cardiovascular risk management in rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases, including systemic lupus erythematosus and antiphospholipid syndrome. Annals of the rheumatic diseases. 2022;81(6):768-79.

177. Gumber L, Gomez N, Hopkins G, Tucis D, Bartlett L, Ayling K, et al. Humoral and cellular immunity in patients with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases following SARS-CoV-2 vaccination. Rheumatology. 2022:keac574.

Appendix 1: PhD Outputs

A1.1 Published papers arising from this thesis

Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Bythell M, Stilwell P, Aston J, McPhail S, Stevens S, Pearce FA. COVID-19 infection, admission and death and the impact of corticosteroids amongst people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease during the second wave of covid-19 in England: results from the RECORDER Project, *Rheumatology*, 2023;, kead150, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/kead150</u>

Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Hubbard R, Peach E, Bythell M, Stilwell P, Aston J, Stevens S, Pearce FA. COVID-19 infection, admission and death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease in England: results from the RECORDER project. Rheumatology. 2022 Aug;61(8):3161-71. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keab794</u>

Geetha D, Kronbichler A, Rutter M, Bajpai D, Menez S, Weissenbacher A, Anand S, Lin E, Carlson N, Sozio S, Fowler K. Impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the kidney community: lessons learned and future directions. Nature Reviews Nephrology. 2022 Aug 24:1-4. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41581-022-00618-4</u>

A1.2 Presentations arising from this thesis

A1.2.1 National presentations

Oral abstract presentation at the British Society for Rheumatology annual conference April 2021: *Risk of death during the 2020 UK COVID-19 epidemic and annual influenza seasons among people with vasculitis compared to the general population.*

Oral presentation at the Public Health England Public Health Research and Science Conference May 2021: *Mortality from COVID-19 Amongst People with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Disease in England. Results from the RECORDER Project.*

Oral presentation at the Royal Society of Medicine/UKIVAS: Vasculitis: Registries, pathways and therapeutics conference November 2020: *RECORDER results: Risk of death during the 2020 UK COVID-19 epidemic and annual influenza seasons among people with vasculitis.*

Oral presentation at the Royal Society of Medicine/UKIVAS – Vasculitis: From Cell to Service conference November 2021. Using whole population data to describe COVID-19 outcomes in rare autoimmune rheumatic disease: The RECORDER project collaboration with National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS).

A1.2.2 Local Presentations

Oral presentation at the University of Nottingham Research Impact Forum 2022. Winner of third prize and students' choice prize.

Oral presentation at the University of Nottingham Sue Watson Presentation Event 2023. Winner of third prize.

A1.2.3 Patient charity presentations

Lupus UK Virtual Events. Covid-19 in people with lupus. October 2020

Lupus UK Virtual Events. An update on Covid-19 in people with lupus. November 2021

A1.2.4 Podcasts

Rheumatology podcast. Bukhari, M., Rutter, M. COVID-19 infection and related death amongst people with RAIRD. November 2021

Rheumatology podcast. Galloway, J., Rutter, M. Dr Megan Rutter on shielding patterns among patients with lupus. January 2021

A1.3 Abstracts arising from this thesis

Groves DJ, Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Odingo M, Grainge MJ, Bythell M, Aston J, Stevens S, Hannah JR, Mason J, Pearce FA. P300 Comparison of birth rates, gestational diabetes and non-standard maternal deliveries between Takayasu arteritis patients and the England and Wales population. Rheumatology. 2022 May;61(Supplement_1):keac133-299.

Godsave, C., Chakravorty, M., Rutter, M., Lanyon, P., Aston, J., Bythell, M., Stevens, S., Pearce, F. Identifying high-cost drugs for rare rheumatic diseases in routinely collected NHS data. Results from a pilot study of rituximab use in vasculitis using data from the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service and the Registration of Complex Rare Diseases - exemplars in Rheumatology (RECORDER) project. Presented as a poster at European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) conference 2021.

Chakravorty, M., Pearce, F., Rutter, M., Lanyon, P., Aston, J., Bythell, M., Stevens, S. Can patient-level data for high cost drugs in Rheumatology be obtained using clinical coding? Results and national implications from a pilot study in Nottingham. Presented as a poster at the British Society of Rheumatology conference 2021.

Rutter, M., Lanyon, P.C., Peach, E., Grainge, M.J., Hubbard, R.B., Aston, J., Bythell, M., Stevens, S., Pearce, F.A. Risk of death during the 2020 UK COVID-19 epidemic among people with rare diseases compared to the general population. Presented as a poster at the British Society of Rheumatology conference 2021.

A1.4 Prizes

Midlands Rheumatology Society spring meeting 2022 - best poster prize University of Nottingham Research Impact Forum 2022 - Students' Choice Prize University of Nottingham Research Impact Forum 2022 - Third Prize University of Nottingham Sue Watson Presentation Event 2023 – Third Prize

A1.5 Grants awarded

Versus Arthritis Clinical Research Fellowship (Co-applicants Prof R Hubbard/Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £154,695.00 01/08/2021 – 31/07/2023

Lupus UK Grant to Dr M Rutter (Co-applicants Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £16,428.40

Scleroderma and Raynauds UK to Dr M Rutter (Co-applicants Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £16,428.40

British Society of Rheumatology Grant to Dr M Rutter (Co-applicants Prof R Hubbard/Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £32,857 01/02/2021 - 31/07/2021

Vasculitis UK Grant to Dr M Rutter (grant reference CV01) (Co-applicants Prof R Hubbard/Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £32,856.71 01/08/2020 - 31/01/2020

Vasculitis UK Grant to Dr M Rutter (grant reference V2009) (Co-applicants Prof R Hubbard/Dr F Pearce/Dr P Lanyon/Dr M Grainge) £49,766

ICD-10 code	Description	Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Disease		
177.6	Arteritis, unspecified	Arteritis, unspecified		
M35.2	Behçet disease	Behcet's disease		
M33.1	Other dermatomyositis	Dermatomyositis		
M33.9	Dermatopolymyositis, unspecified	Dermatomyositis		
M30.1	Polyarteritis with lung involvement [Churg-Strauss]	Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis		
M31.5	Giant cell arteritis with polymyalgia rheumatica	Giant cell arteritis		
M31.6	Other giant cell arteritis	Giant cell arteritis		
M31.3	Wegener granulomatosis	Granulomatosis with polyangiitis		
M08.0	Juvenile rheumatoid arthritis	Juvenile inflammatory arthritis		
M08.2	Juvenile arthritis with systemic onset	Juvenile inflammatory arthritis		
M08.3	Juvenile polyarthritis (seronegative)	Juvenile inflammatory arthritis		
M08.4	Pauciarticular juvenile arthritis	Juvenile inflammatory arthritis		
M08.9	Juvenile arthritis, unspecified	Juvenile inflammatory arthritis		
M33.0	Juvenile dermatomyositis	Juvenile myositis		
M31.7	Microscopic polyangiitis	Microscopic polyangiitis		
M30.0	Polyarteritis nodosa	Polyarteritis nodosa		
M30.8	Other conditions related to polyarteritis nodosa	Polyarteritis nodosa		
G72.4	Inflammatory myopathy, not elsewhere classified	Polymyositis		
M33.2	Polymyositis	Polymyositis		
M60.8	Other myositis	Polymyositis		
M60.9	Myositis, unspecified	Polymyositis		
M34.0	Progressive systemic sclerosis	Scleroderma		
M34.1	CR(E)ST syndrome	Scleroderma		
M34.8	Other forms of systemic sclerosis	Scleroderma		
M34.9	Systemic sclerosis, unspecified	Scleroderma		
M32.1	Systemic lupus erythematosus with organ or system involvement	Systemic lupus erythematosus		
M32.8	Other forms of systemic lupus erythematosus	Systemic lupus erythematosus		
M32.9	Systemic lupus erythematosus, unspecified	Systemic lupus erythematosus		
M31.4	Aortic arch syndrome [Takayasu]	Takayasu arteritis		

Appendix 2: ICD-10 and OPCS Codes
U07.1	COVID-19, virus identified	COVID-19
U07.2	COVID-19, virus not identified	COVID-19
U07.3	Personal history of COVID-19	COVID-19
U07.4	Post-COVID-19 condition	COVID-19
U07.5	Multisystem inflammatory syndrome associated with COVID-19	COVID-19

OPCS code	Description	Contains
X92.1	Cytokine inhibitor drugs Band 1	Biologic drug treatments including rituximab

Appendix 3: Published papers arising from this thesis

RHEUMATOLOGY

Rheumatology 2022;61:3161–3171 https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keab794 Advance Access publication 26 October 2021

Original article

COVID-19 infection, admission and death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease in England: results from the RECORDER project

Megan Rutter (1, 2, Peter C. Lanyon^{1,2,3,4}, Matthew J. Grainge (1, Richard Hubbard^{1,4}, Emily Peach¹, Mary Bythell³, Peter Stilwell³, Jeanette Aston³, Sarah Stevens³ and Fiona A. Pearce (1, 2, 3, 4)

Abstract

Objectives. To calculate the rates of COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England compared with the general population.

Methods. We used Hospital Episode Statistics to identify all people alive on 1 March 2020 with ICD-10 codes for RAIRD from the whole population of England. We used linked national health records (demographic, death certificate, admissions and PCR testing data) to calculate rates of COVID-19 infection and death up to 31 July 2020. Our primary definition of COVID-19-related death was mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate. General population data from Public Health England and the Office for National Statistics were used for comparison. We also describe COVID-19-related hospital admissions and all-cause deaths.

Results. We identified a cohort of 168 680 people with RAIRD, of whom 1874 (1.11%) had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. The age-standardized infection rate was 1.54 (95% CI: 1.50, 1.59) times higher than in the general population. A total of 713 (0.42%) people with RAIRD died with COVID-19 on their death certificate and the age-sex-standardized mortality rate for COVID-19-related death was 2.41 (2.30–2.53) times higher than in the general population. There was no evidence of an increase in deaths from other causes in the RAIRD population.

Conclusions. During the first wave of COVID-19 in England, people with RAIRD had a 54% increased risk of COVID-19 infection and more than twice the risk of COVID-19-related death compared with the general population. These increases were seen despite shielding policies.

Key words: COVID-19, coronavirus, mortality, rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases, epidemiology, shielding, infection

Rheumatology key messages

- · People with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases were at increased risk of COVID-19 infection during the first wave.
- · Compared to the general population, they had over twice the risk of COVID-19-related death.

© The Authority 2021. Published by Oxford University Press on behalf of the British Society for Rheumatology. All rights reserved. For permissions, please email: journals.permi

These increased risks were seen despite shielding policies in place in England.

Introduction

Our previous work has shown that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases (RAIRD) were at

¹Department of Population and Lifespan Sciences, School of Medicine, University of Nottingham, ²Department of Rheumatology, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust, Nottingham, ³National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service, National Disease Registration Service, Public Health England, London and ⁴National Institute for Health Research (NIHR), Nottingham Biomedical Research Centre, Nottingham, UK Submitted 26 July 2021; accepted 17 October 2021

Correspondence to: Megan Rutter, Clinical Sciences Building, City Hospital Campus, University of Nottingham, Nottingham NG5 1PB, UK. E-mail: megan.rutter@nottingham.ac.uk increased risk of all-cause mortality during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic (March-April 2020), when compared with the general population in England [1]. However, this study did not examine whether the increased mortality was due to COVID-19 infection itself, or due to indirect effects of the pandemic.

This study uses linked national health records for the whole population of England to calculate the rates of laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death among people with RAIRD from 1 March to 31 July 2020, the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, and compares these rates to that in the general population. We describe COVID-19-related hospital and and intensive care unit (ICU) admission, underlying

Megan Rutter et al.

causes of death by category and COVID-19-related mortality stratified by RAIRD diagnosis.

Methods

Background

The Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology (RECORDER) project is a collaboration between the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service (NCARDRS). NCARDRS, based within Public Health England (PHE), registers people with rare conditions in order to support high quality clinical practice and research, provide epidemiology data and empower patients [2]. It has unique access to linked national datasets of electronic health records at patient-identifiable level for the whole population of England.

This study uses Hospital Episode Statistics (HES, which contains every episode of admitted patient care in NHS hospitals in England), COVID-19 polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test results and Office for National Statistics (ONS) death certificate data.

Data validation

Our previous work validating HES ICD-10 codes for RAIRD has shown high accuracy, with a positive predictive value of 84.7% [1]. Prevalence estimates based on our findings for ANCA-associated vasculitis, SLE and scleroderma are similar to reported population estimates [3–5].

Study cohort

People with a diagnostic code for RAIRD in HES from 2003 onwards, resident in England, and alive on 1 March 2020 were included in the study, using the same cohort as our preliminary all-cause mortality study [1]. A data flow diagram is shown in Supplementary Fig. S1, available at *Rheumatology* online. Vital status data from the NHS Personal Demographics Service were used to confirm whether people were alive, or to confirm date of death [6].

RAIRD diagnoses

Participants were grouped by RAIRD diagnosis, based on their most recent diagnostic code. Where the most recent code was non-specific, for example 'Renal tubulo-interstitial disorder in systemic connective tissue disorder', earlier, more specific diagnostic codes were used where available, following the algorithm in Supplementary Data S1, available at *Rheumatology* online.

Death certificate data

Death certificate and underlying cause of death data (free text and ICD-10 coded) provided by the ONS were utilized. Using internationally agreed rules, ONS assigns underlying cause of death, usually based on the lowest completed line of Part 1 of a death certificate [7]. Our data were examined for ICD-10 codes specific to COVID-19 (U07.1, U07.2). The free text was manually checked for keywords ('cov', 'virus' or '19') which confirmed that no deaths related to COVID-19 (including misspellings) had been omitted. While COVID-19-specific ICD-10 codes were not introduced until 25 March 2020 [8], all deaths with a free text mention of COVID-19 occurring before that date had been captured retrospectively by the ONS coding system. We classified underlying all-cause death by category.

COVID-19 status

A population-level dataset of COVID-19 PCR test results, held in the Second Generation Surveillance System in PHE, was used. Positive tests among the RAIRD cohort were extracted, along with the date the laboratory reported the result. Demographics are described by pillar 1 (in-hospital) or pillar 2 (community) testing.

Hospital and intensive care unit admissions

HES admitted patient care (APC) data on hospital and ICU admissions with an ICD-10 diagnostic code for COVID-19 were extracted. Duration and number of admissions, and basic and advanced respiratory support days on ICU are described.

Mortality rate calculation

We report two measures of COVID-19-related deaths. Our primary definition is death with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate as used by the ONS [9]. This was chosen due to the limited availability of COVID-19 PCR testing in the community during the first wave. Our secondary definition is death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, as used by PHE [10].

The crude all-cause mortality rate from 1 March to 31 July 2020 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population, along with the crude mortality rates for the two measures of COVID-19-related death.

Age-sex-standardized mortality rates per 100 000 in the population were calculated, standardized to the 2019 mid-year estimate for the England population using 5-year age bands. Age-standardized mortality rates (ASMRs) standardized to the 2013 European Standard Population (ESP) were also calculated. As the ESP is not disaggregated by sex and assumes equal numbers of males and females, and identical age distributions within sexes, this population was not used to calculate age-sex standardized rates.

The ONS provided data for all-cause deaths, and deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate, over the same time period in England, split by sex and age band [11, 12]. PHE provided comparable data for deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

test (available to the public on request). These data were used to calculate the crude, age-standardized and age-specific mortality rates as a comparator. Publicly available data from the government Coronavirus dashboard [13] were used to compare infection rates in the general population. The 2019 mid-year estimate for the population of England was used as the denominator.

COVID-19 infection rate calculation

Laboratory confirmed COVID-19 infection rate from 1 March to 31 July 2020 was calculated, with the cohort of patients identified as having RAIRD used as the denominator population. Infection rate was age-standardized to the mid-year 2019 England population.

Stratification by disease

Poisson regression methods were used to analyse rates of COVID-19-related death, adjusted for age, sex and RAIRD diagnosis. Incidence rate ratios for each diagnosis, with 95% CIs, were displayed as a forest plot.

Ethics

This study was approved by the Camden and Kings Cross Research Ethics Committee, study reference 20/ HRA/2076, on 18 June 2020.

The legal basis to access the data is predominantly covered by NCARDRS' Section 251 approval (Reference CAG 10-02(d)/2015). Where the work extends beyond Section 251 approval, it has been approved under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (COPI), allowing the processing of confidential patient information for the purposes of protecting public health and managing the COVID-19 outbreak.

For quality assurance, the data extraction and analysis were re-conducted by an independent analyst from the National Disease Registration Service.

Patient and public involvement

This work has been developed with input from people with RAIRD. Following our findings of increased mortality in this population [1], we consulted with patients and patient charities to confirm priorities for future research and inform the communication and dissemination of our results. This will continue as an iterative process as results become available. A plain English summary of this study is available in the Supplementary Material, available at *Rheumatology* online.

Data analysis

Cleaning, linkage and analysis of the data was performed in R version 3.6.3 (packages tidyverse [14], janitor [15], survival [16], mfx [17], survminer [18], meta [19]).

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

Results

Demographic data

A total of 168 691 people were included in the RAIRD cohort in our all-cause mortality study [1]. Updates to personal demographic data revealed that 11 people had died prior to 1 March 2020, leaving 168 680 people included in this study. Descriptive demographic data, including RAIRD diagnoses, are shown in Table 1. The median age of the population was 61.7 years (IQR 41.5–75.4) and 118374 (70.2%) were female.

COVID-19 infection

Between 1 March and 31 July 2020, 1874 (1.11%) of the RAIRD population had a positive COVID-19 PCR test, compared with 261 348 (0.46%) of the general population. Age-standardized to the England population, the infection rate per 100 000 person-years was 1720.3 (1670.0–1770.6), compared with 1114.3 (1111.5–1117.0) per 100 000 person-years in the general population [rate ratio 1.54 (1.50–1.59), Table 2].

Characteristics of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test are shown in Table 2. People with RAIRD with a positive PCR test were more likely to have had a pillar 1 test (86.87% of positive tests) than people with a positive PCR test in the general population (62.31% of positive tests).

All-cause mortality

Between 1 March and 31 July, 3401 (2.02%) people in the RAIRD cohort died of any cause, compared with 257 547 out of 56 286 961 (0.46%) among the general population.

COVID-19 related mortality

Of the 3401 people who died, death certificate data were available for 3332 (97.97%). In total, 713 (0.42% RAIRD cohort) had COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, in any position. This compares to 49 166 (0.09%) of all those who died in the general population.

Of those with a positive COVID-19 PCR test, 574/ 1874 (30.6%) died within 28 days of a positive test, compared with 36 658/261 348 (14.03%) of the general population. However, the RAIRD cohort were older than the general population of England.

The combined total of people with RAIRD dying with either COVID-19 mentioned on their death certificate, or within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test, is reported in Supplementary Data S1, available at *Rheumatology* online.

Age- and age-sex-standardized mortality rates

The age-sex-standardized mortality rate for all-cause death in RAIRD, standardized to the 2019 mid-year population of England, was 2325.2 (2274.8–2375.7), compared with 1098.1 (95% CI: 1095.4, 1100.9) in the general population [rate ratio 2.12 (2.07–2.16)]. For

Megan Rutter et al.

TABLE 1 Characteristics of the cohort of people with RAIRD alive 1 March 2020 (n = 168 680)

Characteristic	Value
Sex*	
Female	118 374 (70.2%)
Male	50 305 (29.8%)
Median age (IQR)	
Total cohort	61.7 (41.5-75.4; 33.9)
Female	61.8 (43.0-75.7; 32.6)
Male	61.3 (36.6-74.9; 38.3)
Most recent diagnosis (n, %)	
SLE	41 261 (24.5%)
GCA	38 014 (22.5%)
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	21 202 (12.6%)
Arteritis, unspecified	17 632 (10.5%)
Polymyositis	17 447 (10.3%)
Scleroderma	11 578 (6.9%)
Granulomatosis with polyangiitis	6164 (3.7%)
Behcet's disease	4880 (2.9%)
DM	2594 (1.5%)
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis	2351 (1.4%)
Polyarteritis nodosa	1597 (0.9%)
Microscopic polyangiitis	1339 (0.8%)
Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement	1218 (0.7%)
Takayasu arteritis	905 (0.5%)
Juvenile myositis	498 (0.3%)

ICD-10 codes used: SLE = M321, M328, M329; GCA = M315, M316; juvenile inflammatory arthritis = M080, M082, M083, M084, M089; arteritis, unspecified = I776; polymyositis = G724, M332, M608, M609; scleroderma = M340, M341, M348, M349; granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M313; Behcet's disease = M352; DM = M331, M339; eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis = M301; polyarteritis nodosa = M300, M308; microscopic polyangiitis = M317; connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement = J991, N085, N164; Takayasu arteritis = M314; juvenile myositis = M330. "One person did not have sex recorded.

TABLE 2 PCR-proven COVID-19 infections in the RAIRD population compared with the whole population of England

	RAIRD (<i>n</i> = 168 680)	England (n = 56 286 961)	Rate ratio
Infection rate (n, %)	1874 (1.11%)	261 348 (0.46%)	
Death certificate mention of COVID (n, %)	713 (0.42%)	56 196 (0.10%)	
Death within 28 days of COVID test (n, %)	574 (0.34%)	36 658 (0.07%)	
Age-standardized COVID-19 infection rate (per 100 000 person-years)	1720.3 (1670.0–1770.6	i) 1114.3 (1111.5–1117.0)) 1.54 (1.50–1.59)
Positive COVID-19 PCR tests by pillar [n (% total tests	s)]RAIRD (n = 168 680)	England (n = 56 286 961))
Pillar 1	1628 (86.87%)	164 600 (62.31%)	
Pillar 2	246 (13.13%)	99 583 (37.69%)	
Age of those in RAIRD cohort with a positive PCR test			
	Mean age	Median age	Interquartile range
Pillar 1	71.14	75.10	60.89-84.14 (23.25)
Pillar 2	62.42	65.31	42.19-84.72 (42.53)
Deaths in RAIRD cohort within 28 days of a positive PCR test, by pillar [n (% deaths)]			
Pillar 1	560 (97.6%)		
Pillar 2	14 (2.4%)		
Age of RAIRD cohort who died within 28 days of a positive PCR test			
Pillar 1	77.03	79.21	71.26-85.94 (14.68)
Dillor 0	00.10	00.47	04.04.00 55 (7.74)

Note: Pillar 1 denotes in-hospital testing and Pillar 2 denotes community testing.

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

deaths mentioning COVID-19 on the death certificate, the age-sex-standardized mortality rate was 505.5 (481.5-529.4), compared with 209.6 (208.4-210.8) in the general population [rate ratio 2.41 (2.30-2.53)]. For deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, the age-sex-standardized mortality rate in RAIRD was 422.0 (399.7-444.3), compared with 156.3 (155.3-157.3) in the general population [rate ratio 2.70 (2.56-2.84)]. These data are summarized in Table 3. The ASMR for all-cause death in RAIRD, adjusted to the 2013 European Standard Population is available in Supplementary Table S1, available at *Rheumatology* online.

COVID-19 related deaths over time

All-cause deaths in 2019 and 2020, deaths with any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate and deaths within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test were plotted over time and are shown in Supplementary Fig. S2, available at *Rheumatology* online.

Admissions

Demographic data for those who were admitted to hospital and/or to ICU with a diagnostic code for COVID-19 are shown in Table 4. The median age of those with a hospital admission was 75.07 years (IQR 62.13–83.64), and for an ICU admission 60.65 years (IQR 48.71–69.79).

For hospital admissions, the median length of stay was 8 days (mean 13.8, range 0–269) and the median number of admissions was 2 (mean 2.3, range 1–20).

For ICU admissions, the median length of stay was 6 days (mean 12.1, range 0–101) and the median number of admissions was 1 (mean 1.2, range 1–3). The median number of basic respiratory support days while on ICU was 2 (mean 3.6, range 0–30) and the median number of advanced respiratory support days was 1 (mean 7.9, range 0–93) (Table 4).

All-cause death by category

Where death certificate data were available, underlying cause of death by category was extracted and are shown in Supplementary Table S2, available at *Rheumatology* online. Deaths due to cardiovascular disease were recorded in 703 (21.1%), COVID-19 652 (19.6%), malignancy 581 (17.4%), respiratory 404 (12.1%), dementia 280 (8.4%), underlying RAIRD 113 (3.4%) and non-COVID-19 infection 19 (0.6%), with the remaining 580 (17.4%) ascribed to other causes.

For comparison, data were extracted on all-cause death in people with a diagnostic code for RAIRD occurring during March-July 2016-2020 and categorized by underlying cause (Fig. 1). There was no evidence of an increase in death from non-COVID-19-related causes during the pandemic.

Age at death

There was no significant change in median age at death between 2016 and 2020 (median age ranged from

79.92-81.50), and this was similar to age at death related to COVID-19 (median 81.31, IQR 72.98-87.34; Supplementary Table S3, available at *Rheumatology* online).

Age at death in people with RAIRD was compared between 2020 and 2019, categorized by underlying cause of death (Supplementary Fig. S3, available at *Rheumatology* online). There was no evidence of earlier age of death occurring in 2020 in certain cause of death categories, e.g. in deaths from cardiovascular disease.

Stratification by disease

Incidence rate ratios for COVID-19-related death stratified by RAIRD diagnosis are displayed in Fig. 2. The comparable ratios and overlapping CIs suggest a similar risk across the RAIRD cohort, regardless of diagnosis. People with GCA were at slightly reduced risk (RR 0.66, 95% CI: 0.60, 0.74), which may reflect that GCA is often a self-limiting disease not requiring lifelong immunosuppression. The wide CIs reflect the relatively small number of events in the first wave.

Discussion

Main findings

In the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic, COVID-19related death rates among people with RAIRD were more than twice that of the general population. This was contributed to by both higher COVID-19 infection rates, and higher mortality after COVID-19 infection.

The age-sex-standardized COVID-19 infection rate was 1.54 (1.50-1.59) times higher among people with RAIRD compared with the general population, despite shielding policies (protection of the clinically extremely vulnerable [20]) in place in England.

Strengths

A major strength is that the denominator population is known, allowing us to describe for the first time both rates of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19-related death. Previous mortality COVID-19 studies in RAIRD have either included a much smaller group of people, or relied on case series and physician-reported cases [21] and allowed only internal comparisons within cohorts of people with rheumatic diseases, and not comparison with the general population.

This work uses novel linkages of HES, COVID-19 PCR testing data and death certificate data for people with rare diseases, through collaboration with NCARDRS.

While our RAIRD cohort contains a heterogeneous group of diseases, our sub-analysis by disease show they have comparable risks of death due to COVID-19. Pooled analysis of these diseases increases statistical power to detect outcomes and is clinically justified by their common underlying disease mechanisms and treatments.

3 4839.0 (4734.0–4944.0) 3 4417.9 (4298.1–4537.6) 0 5830.0 (5619.0–6041.0) 16ath certificate 1 1014.4 (966.4–1062.6)	2325.2 (2274.8–2375.7) 2131.7 (2073.9–2189.4) 2518.8 (2427.7–2610.0)	1098.1 (1095.4–1100.9) 1069.5 (1065.7–1073.3) 1127.5 (1123.5–1131.4)	2.12 (2.07–2.16) 1.99 (1.94–2.05) 2.23 (2.15–2.31)
 4839.0 (4734.0–4944.0) 4839.0 (5139.1–4537.6) 5830.0 (5619.0–6041.0) 584th certificate 1014.4 (966.4–1062.6) 	2325.2 (2274.8–2375.7) 2131.7 (2073.9–2189.4) 2518.8 (2427.7–2610.0)	1098.1 (1095.4–1100.9) 1069.5 (1065.7–1073.3) 1127.5 (1123.5–1131.4)	2.12 (2.07–2.16) 1.99 (1.94–2.05) 2.23 (2.15–2.31)
3 4417.9 (4298.1–4537.6) 5830.0 (5619.0–6041.0) Jeath certificate 1014.4 (966.4–1062.6)	2131.7 (2073.9–2189.4) 2518.8 (2427.7–2610.0)	1069.5 (1065.7–1073.3) 1127.5 (1123.5–1131.4)	1.99 (1.94–2.05) 2.23 (2.15–2.31)
0 5830.0 (5619.0–6041.0) death certificate 3 1014.4 (966.4–1062.6)	2518.8 (2427.7–2610.0)	1127.5 (1123.5–1131.4)	2.23 (2.15-2.31)
death certificate 3 1014.4 (966.4-1062.6)			
3 1014.4 (966.4–1062.6)			
	505.5 (481.5–529.4)	209.6 (208.4–210.8)	2.41 (2.30–2.53)
3 865.7 (812.7–918.7)	417.4 (391.9-443.0)	186.2 (184.6–187.8)	2.24 (2.10–2.38)
1164.5 (1262.4–1466.6)	595.5 (551.0-640.1)	233.6 (231.8-235.4)	2.55 (2.39–2.74)
test			
3 816.7 (773.6–859.8)	422.0 (399.7-444.3)	156.3 (155.3–157.3)	2.70 (2.56–2.84)
3 673.1 (626.3–719.9)	327.2 (304.5–349.9)	131.1 (129.8–132.5)	2.50 (2.32-2.67)
0 1154.6 (1060.7–1248.5)	519.0 (476.8–561.2)	182.1 (180.5–183.6)	2.85 (2.62-3.08)
816.7 (773.6- 3 673.1 (626.3- 0 1154.6 (1060.7	859.8) 719.9) '-1248.5)	859.8) 422.0 (399.7–444.3) 719.9) 327.2 (304.5–349.9) –1248.5) 519.0 (476.8–561.2)	859.8) 422.0 (399.7-444.3) 156.3 (155.3-157.3) 719.9) 327.2 (304.5-349.9) 131.1 (129.8-132.5) -1248.5) 519.0 (476.8-561.2) 182.1 (180.5-183.6)

only

age-standardized

are

rates

^aSex-specfic

England.

ð

population

2019

mid-year

the

with

Limitations

The measures of COVID-19 mortality described were selected to allow comparison with available statistics for the general population. Our primary definition, any mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate (used by the ONS), infers that COVID-19 infection contributed to death, even if it was not the main cause and even in the absence of a positive PCR test. This has the theoretical potential to over-estimate deaths due to COVID-19 infection but has been found to be the best measure to explain the excess deaths seen in the national data. In our RAIRD cohort, of the 713 people with a mention of COVID-19 on the death certificate, 661 (93%) had COVID-19 in part 1, meaning that it directly lead to death [22]. Conversely, we may have underestimated COVID-19-related deaths as death certificate data were unavailable for 2% of our cohort. This proportion is not unexpected and registration delays are common [23], although they may disproportionately reflect certain groups such as deaths in hospital, or due to occupational exposure to disease (including COVID-19 [24]).

Our secondary definition was death within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 PCR test, as used by PHE. This measure overlooks deaths where the person never has a positive PCR test, or where the death occurred >28 days after diagnosis: important given the prolonged clinical course of COVID-19. In our RAIRD cohort, the median time between a positive test and death was 6 days, and only 22 (4%) of those who had COVID-19 on their death certificate, and had a positive PCR test, had that test >28 days prior to death.

We identified our cohort from diagnoses in HES admitted patient care (APC) data and our methodology may not have identified patients with RAIRD who have never had an in-patient or daycase admission for any reason, and who have been treated entirely on an out-patient basis. Due to the nature of RAIRD, we believe this to be the minority of cases, which is supported by disease prevalence in our cohort being similar to previous studies [3, 5, 25]. However, the potential impact is to skew our cohort towards those with more severe disease.

This work describes outcomes in the first wave only. Further work is needed to describe the outcomes in the second wave, and assess the influence of immunosuppression, shielding policies and the vaccination programme.

This study does not include data on immunosuppressive medications. The vulnerability to COVID-19 of people living with RAIRD is likely explained in part by the frequent need for immunosuppression in this group. Corticosteroid usage has long been thought to increase the risk of infection [26–28] although in COVID-19, this has been complicated by the emergence of dexamethasone as an effective treatment [29]. Concerns remain that corticosteroid treatment preceding infection may predispose to more severe disease [30–32]. While IL-6 receptor antagonists have been shown to reduce mortality in severe COVID-19 requiring intensive care [33],

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

3166

TABLE 3 Mortality rates for the RAIRD cohort compared with the general population of England

TABLE 4	Summary	of hospita	l and	intensive	care	unit ((ICU)	admissions,	including	demographics	and	characteristics	of
stay													

Demographics				
	n	Mean age	Median age	IQR
Any admission with COVID code	1672 ^a	71.43	75.07	62.13-83.64 (21.51)
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	546 ^b	76.68	79.04	71.15-85.66 (14.51)
Death within 28 days of test	504	76.73	78.95	71.26-85.65 (14.39)
ICU admission with COVID code	137	59.79	60.65	48.71-69.79 (21.08)
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	64	62.72	61.59	51.47-74.97 (23.51)
Death within 28 days of test	59	64.30	65.51	53.83-75.91 (22.07)
COVID positive, not admitted, all	595	65.30	70.72	48.83-84.71 (35.88)
Death from all causes	81	81.91	84.88	76.05-90.15 (14.10)
Death certificate mention of COVID-19	64	81.92	84.86	77.81-89.69 (11.89)
Death within 28 days of test	70 ^c	81.46	84.82	74.70-89.84 (15.14)
Mention of COVID-19 on death certificate, without admission or positive PCR	103	82.53	84.78	77.44-89.40 (11.96)
All hospital admissions ^d (n = 1672)				
	Median	Mean		Range
Duration of admission (days)	8.0	13.8		0-269
Number of admissions per individual	2.0	2.3		1-20
ICU admissions ^d (n =137)				
	Median	Mean		Range
Basic respiratory support days	2.0	3.6		0–30
Advanced respiratory support days	1.0	7.9		0-93
Duration of admission (days)	6.0	12.1		0-101
Number of ICU admissions per individual	1.0	1.2		1–3

^aOf whom 1279/1672 had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. ^bOf whom 502/546 had a positive COVID-19 PCR test. ^cOf whom 61/70 had mention of COVID-19 on their death certificate. ^dWhere an individual had more than one admission, totals are summed.

other immunosuppressants, such as rituximab, may impair the antiviral immune response and antibody production, with potentially more severe clinical outcomes [31, 34]. This may also impact vaccine effectiveness and recently published data has demonstrated attenuated antibody responses in people with AAV on rituximab [35].

Comparison to the published literature

The small numbers of people affected by each RAIRD makes it difficult for studies to have enough statistical power to assess outcomes. Most research has therefore included more common rheumatic diseases such as RA.

The COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance describes COVID-19-related mortality in RAIRD and reports an association between immunosuppressive medications and mortality [31]. However, this relied on physician-reported cases and could not report rates of COVID-19 infection or deaths. A study looking at the French RMD COVID-19 cohort, a mixture of physician-reported RA and RAIRD patients, found an increased risk of severe COVID-19 in those treated with rituximab [36]. There was no increase in mortality in the rituximab group once other risk factors were adjusted for. Data

from the same cohort also demonstrated an association between severe infection and treatment with corticosteroids or MMF [37].

A multicentre prospective cohort study from Brazil, with a mixed study population of inflammatory arthritis and RAIRD, showed an increased risk of ICU admission and mortality associated with corticosteroids and CYC [38].

OpenSAFELY and QCOVID, both of which looked at risk factors for severe COVID-19 outcomes in England, studied smaller populations. At the time of the last published analysis, OpenSAFELY included 24 million patients [39] and QCOVID 8.26 million [21]. Our research uses the whole England population of 56 million, which has afforded us the statistical power to calculate more precise results. The use of whole population data, with a known denominator population, also allows calculation of rates and comparison to the general population.

In addition, of the RAIRD, only SLE was included in the QCOVID and OpenSAFELY studies, in both cases combined with RA. Both found a modest increase in the risk of death [HR 1.32 (1.06–1.65) and 1.20 (1.12–1.28), respectively [39, 40]].

Whole population data from Denmark [41] on COVID-19 hospital admissions, including 10 749 people with

Megan Rutter et al.



Fig. 1 All cause death by category in people with RAIRD during March-July 2016-2020

Categories align to major ICD-10 code chapters, with the addition of diagnoses pertinent to the cohort (RAIRD, dementia).

Fig. 2 Forest plot showing incidence rate ratios with 95% CIs for COVID-19-related death, stratified by RAIRD diagnosis

Diagnosis	SE	No of events	Inc	idence	Rat	e Ratio	b		HR	95%-	-CI
Connective tissue disorder with specific organ involvement	0.65	9		-	-F				1,94	(0.54; 6.	.95]
Takayasu's disease	0.63	3			+				1.08	[0.32; 3.	.69]
Microscopic polyangitis	0.47	13			+		_		1.67	[0.67; 4.	18]
Polyarteritis nodosa	0.43	10			-	-	-		1.34	[0.58; 3.	.09]
Behcet's disease	0.34	10		-	+				1.05	[0.54; 2.	.03]
Juvenile inflammatory arthritis	0.31	10		-	+				0.95	[0.51; 1.	74]
Eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.30	10		-	-	-			0.93	[0.52; 1.	67]
Dermatomyositis	0.26	6	6						0.64	[0.38; 1.	.07]
Scleroderma	0.17	54						1.21	[0.86; 1.	70]	
Granulomatosis with polyangitis	0.17	24		_	+				0.80	[0.58; 1.	.11]
Unspecified arteritis	0.15	121			-	+			1.50	[1.12; 2.	.02]
Polymyositis	Polymyositis 0.15				+	-			1.08	[0.81; 1.	,44]
Systemic lupus erythematosus	0.12	113			+	-			1.13	[0.89; 1.	.44]
Giant cell arteritis	0.06	269	+					0.66	[0.60; 0.	.74]	
Juvenile myositis	0.01	0	r	_	-	_		_	0.00	[0.00; 0	00]
			2	0.5	4	2	5	10			

RAIRD, supports our findings of increased risk in connective tissue disease and vasculitis [age-sex adjusted HR 1.63 (0.78–3.43) and 2.03 (1.02–4.08), respectively]. The wide CIs reflect the small number of events, as well as their smaller population of 4.54 million. They do not report on COVID-19 infection rates, nor on mortality in RAIRD specifically. Whole population data from South Korea [42], including 1896 people with RAIRD, also found an increased risk of COVID-19 infection and hospitalization [HR 1.33 (1.02–1.74) and 1.71 (1.06–2.71), respectively]. There was also a suggestion of increased COVID-19 mortality but the small number of events (seven deaths) gave wide Cls, which were not statistically significant [HR 1.87 (0.71–4.85)].

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

Downloaded from https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology/article/61/8/3161/8410658 by guest on 17 April 2023

Covid outcomes in rare autoimmune rheumatic disease

Infection rate

There was an increased age-standardized infection rate in the RAIRD cohort, despite the intent of shielding policy to reduce infection exposure. There are several potential reasons for this. They may be more susceptible to symptomatic COVID-19 infection due to their underlying disease and immunosuppression. During the first wave, where testing was predominantly in hospital, their increased contact with healthcare services may have led to increased testing and ascertainment bias. People with RAIRD may have a worse state of health than the general population, leading to increased hospital admissions, necessitating COVID-19 admission screening tests and the risk of nosocomial infection. Requirements for hospital attendances may also have increased the risk of acquiring infection.

Clinical and policy implications and future research

Our findings provide clear evidence that during the first wave of the pandemic people with RAIRD were both at higher risk of COVID-19 infection and of COVID-19-related death than people of the same age and sex in the general population. These findings have important implications for people living with RAIRD, their clinicians and for public health policy.

They confirm at whole population-level that the assumptions at the start of the pandemic, that many people with RAIRD would be clinically extremely vulnerable to the effect of COVID-19 [43], were correct. Many people with RAIRD require lifelong immunosuppression, conferring ongoing risk. Protecting the health of people with RAIRD needs specific public health prioritization, to reduce both their risk of acquiring COVID-19 infection and mortality.

Within the UK, certain people were classified as 'clinically extremely vulnerable' to COVID-19 infection and asked to 'shield' [20]. While a RAIRD diagnosis alone did not lead to inclusion on the Shielded Patient List (SPL), risk stratification guidance advised that many patients on immunosuppressive therapies, including moderate- to high-dose corticosteroids, and/or with relevant co-morbidities, should shield [44]. Given the nature of RAIRD, this included many people living with these conditions [45, 46]. Our findings suggest that despite this, COVID-19 infection and mortality rates were greater for people with RAIRD than for the general population. This is observational data, and the shielding status of this cohort is not vet known, so it is not possible to determine what the outcomes would have been without shielding policies in place. In addition, shielding policies were instituted on 23 March 2020 and some of our findings may reflect earlier transmission. Further research in this cohort during later waves of the pandemic, including assessment of the impact of shielding, is ongoing.

We did not find an excess of non-COVID-19-related deaths during this period. This may reflect efforts to prioritize access to urgent care. However, any detrimental

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

effect of the pandemic may have a delayed impact on mortality.

Our results highlight the urgent need for analysis of the real-world effectiveness of vaccination among people with RAIRD, given the evidence that they may respond less well to vaccination [35, 47]. This will have crucial implications for their ongoing health protection needs, including deciding the optimal vaccination schedule to maximize protection.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Chetan Mukhtyar, Reem Al-Jayyousi, Bridget Griffiths, Richard Watts, Mithun Chakravorty, Cattleya Godsave, Julie Battista, Robin Glover, Matthew Bell and Kay Randall for their help confirming diagnoses in hospital medical notes.

We would also like to thank Charlotte Eversfield for the thorough quality assurance of the data included in this study.

This work uses data that has been provided by patients, the NHS and other healthcare organisations as part of patient care and support. The data is collated, maintained and quality assured by the National Congenital Anomaly and Rare Disease Registration Service, which is part of Public Health England (PHE).

F.A.P. is funded by an NIHR Advanced Fellowship.

This project is a HDR-UK Better Care theme project.

F.A.P. and P.C.L. are recipients of a grant from Vifor pharma. Vifor pharma had no influence on the design, conduct or interpretation of this study.

At the time of her contribution to this study, E.P. was employed by the University of Nottingham. She has gone on to work for Astra Zeneca, who had no influence on the design, conduct or interpretation of this study.

Funding: M.R. is funded by Vasculitis UK (patient charity) and the British Society for Rheumatology and would like to thank them for their help and support.

Disclosure statement: F.A.P. and P.C.L. are recipients of a grant from Vifor pharma. Vifor pharma had no influence on the design, conduct or interpretation of this study.

Data availability statement

Due to legal and ethical considerations, supporting data cannot be made openly available. However, NCARDRS data are available to all who have a legal basis to access them. Further details about the data and conditions for access are available by application to the National Disease Registration Service (https://www.gov.uk/guidance/the-national-congeni tal-anomaly-and-rare-disease-registration-service-ncardrs). Information on how to access this data can also be

Megan Rutter et al.

obtained from the University of Nottingham data repository: DOI: 10.17639/nott.7131.

Supplementary data

Supplementary data are available at Rheumatology online.

References

- Peach E, Rutter M, Lanyon P et al. Risk of death among people with rare autoimmune diseases compared with the general population in England during the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic. Rheumatology 202;60:1902–9.
- 2 Public Health England, London. National congenital anomaly and rare disease registration service. 2015. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/the-national-congenitalanomaly-and-rare-disease-registration-service-ncardrs (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 3 Royle JG, Lanyon PC, Grainge MJ, Abhishek A, Pearce FA. The incidence, prevalence, and survival of systemic sclerosis in the UK Clinical Practice Research Datalink. Clin Rheumatol 2018;37:2103–11.
- 4 Rees F, Doherty M, Grainge M et al. The incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus in the UK, 1999–2012. Ann Rheum Dis 2016;75:136–41.
- 5 Watts RA, Mooney J, Scott DG, eds. The epidemiology of vasculitis in the UK. Rheumatology. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014.
- 6 NHS Digital, London. Personal demographics service. https://digital.nhs.uk/services/demographics/personaldemographics-service-fair-processing (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 7 Office for National Statistics, London. User guide to mortality statistics. 2020. https://www.ons.gov.uk/people populationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/ deaths/methodologies/userguidetomortalitystatisticsjuly 2017#toc (23 July 2021, date last accessed)
- 8 World Health Organisation. COVID-19 coding in ICD-10. 2020. https://www.who.int/classifications/icd/COVID-19coding-icd10.pdf (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 9 Office for National Statistics, London. Coronavirus (COVID-19) related deaths by ethnic group, England and Wales methodology. 2020. https://www.ons.gov.uk/ peoplepopulation and community/ births deaths andmarriages/deaths/ methodologies/corona viruscovid19 relateddeath sbyethnic groupeng landandwales methodology (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 10 Public Health England, London. Technical summary: Public Health England data series on deaths in people with COVID-19. 2020. https://assets.publishing.service. gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attach ment_data/file/916035/RA_Technical_Summary__PHE_ Data_Series_COVID_19_Deaths_20200812.pdf (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 11 Office for National Statistics, London. Deaths registered weekly in England and Wales, provisional. https://www. ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulation andcommunity/birth sdeathsand marriages/deaths/datasets/weekly

provisionalf iguresonde athsre gistere dineng landa ndwales (23 July 2021, date last accessed)

- 12 Office for National Statistics, London. Deaths registered weekly in England, up to week ending. 2020, provisional.https://www.ons.gov.uk/people population andcomm unity/birth sdeathsa ndmarriages/deaths/ adhocs/12724deathsreg istered weeklyi nengland upto weekend ing25d ecember 2020pr ovisi onal (23 July 2021, date last accessed)
- 13 UK Government, London. Coronavirus dashboard. https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/ (23 July 2021, date last accessed)
- 14 Wickham H, Averick M, Bryan J et al. Welcome to the tidyverse. J Open Sour Softw 2019;4:1686.
- 15 Firke S. janitor: Simple tools for examining and cleaning dirty data. R package version 2.1.0. 2021.https://CRAN. R-project.org/package=janitor.
- 16 Therneau TM. A Package for Survival Analysis in R. R package version 3.2–10. 2021.https://CRAN.R-project. org/package=survival.
- 17 Fernihough A. mfx: marginal effects, odds ratios and incidence rate ratios for GLMs. R package version 1.2–2. 2019. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=mfx.
- 18 Kassambara A, Kosinski M, Biecek P, Fabian S. survminer: Drawing Survival Curves using 'ggplot2'. R package version 0.4.9. 2021.https://CRAN.R-project.org/ package=survminer.
- 19 Balduzzi S, Rücke G, Schwarzer G. How to perform a meta-analysis with R: a practical tutorial. Evid Based Mental Health 2019;22:153–60.
- 20 UK Government, London. Guidance on protecting people who are clinically extremely vulnerable from COVID-19. 2020.https://www.gov.uk/government/publica tions/guidance-on-shielding-and-protecting-extremely-vul nerable-persons-from-covid-19/guidance-on-shieldingand-protecting-extremely-vulnerable-persons-fromcovid-19 (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 21 Strangfeld A, Schäfer M, Gianfrancesco MA et al. Factors associated with COVID-19-related death in people with rheumatic diseases: results from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physician-reported registry. Ann Rheum Dis 2021;80:930–42.
- 22 Office for National Statistics, London. Guidance for doctors completing Medical Certificates of Cause of Death in England and Wales. https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/877302/guidance-for-doctorscompleting-medical-certificates-of-cause-of-death-covid-19.pdf (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 23 Office for National Statistics, London impact of registration delays on mortality statistics in England and Wales. 2019. https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulation andcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/articles/ impactofregistrationdelaysonmortalitystatisticsinengland andwales/2019 (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 24 Chief Coroner. Chief Coroner's Guidance No. 37 COVID-19 deaths and possible exposure in the workplace: Chief Coroner. 2020.https://www.judiciary.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2020/04/Chief-Coroners-Guidance-No-37-28.04. 20.pdf (23 July 2021, date last accessed).

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

Covid outcomes in rare autoimmune rheumatic disease

- 25 Rees F, Doherty M, Grainge MJ, Lanyon P, Zhang W. The worldwide incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review of epidemiological studies. Rheumatology 2017;56:1945–61.
- 26 Chen HL, Shen LJ, Hsu PN et al. Cumulative burden of glucocorticoid-related adverse events in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: findings from a 12-year longitudinal study. J Rheumatol 2018;45:83–9.
- 27 Dixon W, Suissa S, Hudson M. The association between systemic glucocorticoid therapy and the risk of infection in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther 2011;13:R139.
- 28 Youssef J, Novosad SA, Winthrop KL. Infection risk and safety of corticosteroid use. Rheum Dis Clin North Am 2016;42:157.
- 29 Horby P, Mafham M, Linsell L, et al. Effect of hydroxychloroquine in hospitalized patients with COVID-19: preliminary results from a multi-centre, randomized, controlled trial. medRxiv 2020; 10.1101/ 2020.07.15.2015185.
- 30 van Paassen J, Vos JS, Hoekstra EM et al. Corticosteroid use in COVID-19 patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis on clinical outcomes. Crit Care 2020;24:696.
- 31 Gianfrancesco M, Hyrich KL, Al-Adely S et al. Characteristics associated with hospitalisation for COVID-19 in people with rheumatic disease: data from the COVID-19 Global Rheumatology Alliance physicianreported registry. Ann Rheum Dis 2020;79:859–66.
- 32 Rutherford MA, Scott J, Karabayas M, Antonelou M et al. Risk factors for severe outcomes in patients with systemic vasculitis & COVID-19: a bi-national registrybased cohort study. Arthritis Rheumatol 2021;73:1713–9.
- 33 Abani O, Abbas A, Abbas F et al. Tocilizumab in patients admitted to hospital with COVID-19 (RECOVERY): a randomised, controlled, open-label, platform trial. Lancet 2021;397:1637-45.
- 34 Mehta P, Porter JC, Chambers RC, Isenberg DA, Reddy V. B-cell depletion with rituximab in the COVID-19 pandemic: where do we stand? Lancet Rheumatol 2020;2: e589-e90.
- 35 Kearns P, Siebert S, Gaskell C et al. Examining the immunological effects of COVID-19 vaccination in patients with conditions potentially leading to diminished immune response capacity-The OCTAVE Trial. 2021. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract= 3910058 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3910058.
- 36 Avouac J, Drumez E, Hachulla E et al. COVID-19 outcomes in patients with inflammatory rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases treated with rituximab: a cohort study. Lancet Rheumatol 2021;3:e419–e26.

https://academic.oup.com/rheumatology

- 37 FAI2R/SFR/SNFMI/SOFREMIP/CRI/IMIDIATE consortium and contributors. Severity of COVID-19 and survival in patients with rheumatic and inflammatory diseases: data from the French RMD COVID-19 cohort of 694 patients. Ann Rheum Dis 2020;80:527-38.
- 38 Marques CDL, Kakehasi AM, Pinheiro MM et al. High levels of immunosuppression are related to unfavourable outcomes in hospitalised patients with rheumatic diseases and COVID-19: first results of ReumaCoV Brasil registry. RMD Open 2021;7:e001461.
- 39 Williamson EJ, Walker AJ, Bhaskaran K et al. Factors associated with COVID-19-related death using OpenSAFELY. Nature 2020;584:430–6.
- 40 Clift AK, Coupland CAC, Keogh RH et al. Living risk prediction algorithm (QCOVID) for risk of hospital admission and mortality from coronavirus 19 in adults: national derivation and validation cohort study. BMJ 2020;371:m3731.
- 41 Cordtz R, Lindhardsen J, Soussi BG et al. Incidence and severeness of COVID-19 hospitalization in patients with inflammatory rheumatic disease: a nationwide cohort study from Denmark. Rheumatology 2021;60:SI59–SI67.
- 42 Shin YH, Shin JI, Moon SY et al. Autoimmune inflammatory rheumatic diseases and COVID-19 outcomes in South Korea: a nationwide cohort study. Lancet Rheumatol 2021;3:e698–e706.
- 43 NHS Digital, London. COVID-19 high risk shielded patient list identification methodology London. 2020. https://digital.nhs.uk/coronavirus/shielded-patient-list/ methodology (23 July 2021, date last accessed).
- 44 Price E, MacPhie E, Kay L et al. Identifying rheumatic disease patients at high risk and requiring shielding during the COVID-19 pandemic. Clin Med 2020;20:256–61.
- 45 Rutter M, Lanyon PC, Sandhu R et al. Estimation of the burden of shielding among a cross section of patients attending rheumatology clinics with SLE – data from the BSR audit of systemic lupus erythematosus. Rheumatology 2020;60:1474–9.
- 46 RAIRDA. Chronic Crisis: The impact of COVID-19 on people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. 2020. https://rairdaorg.files.wordpress.com/2020/08/chronic-cri sis-report-june-2020-1.pdf (23 July 2021, date last accessed)
- 47 Whitaker HJ, Tsang RS, Byford R et al. Pfizer-BioNTech and Oxford AstraZeneca COVID-19 vaccine effectiveness and immune response among individuals in clinical risk groups. 2021. https://khub.net/documents/13593 9561/43098 6542/RCGP+VE+riskgroups+paper.pdf/ abb5 4cd9-419d-9b63-e2bf-5dc79 6f5a91f, preprint: not peer reviewed.



Appendix 4: Ethical Approval



Health Research Authority London - Camden & Kings Cross Research Ethics Committee NHSBT Newcastle Blood Donor Centre Holland Drive Newcastle upon Tyne NE2 4NQ

<u>Please note</u>: This is the favourable opinion of the REC only and does not allow you to start your study at NHS sites in England until you receive HRA Approval

18 June 2020

Dr Fiona Pearce Clinical Sciences Building City Hospital Nottingham NG5 1PB

Dear Dr Pearce,

Study title:	Studying the risks of COVID-19 to people with rare
	autoimmune rheumatic disease, and assessing potential
	health inequalities resulting from disruption to
	healthcare during COVID-19.
REC reference:	20/HRA/2076
IRAS project ID:	282765

The Research Ethics Committee reviewed the above application at the meeting held on 15 June 2020. Thank you for attending to discuss the application.

Ethical opinion

The members of the Committee present gave a favourable ethical opinion of the above research on the basis described in the application form, protocol and supporting documentation, subject to the conditions specified below.

Conditions of the favourable opinion

The REC favourable opinion is subject to the following conditions being met prior to the start of the study.

<u>Confirmation of Capacity and Capability (in England, Northern Ireland and Wales) or NHS</u> <u>management permission (in Scotland) should be sought from all NHS organisations involved</u> <u>in the study in accordance with NHS research governance arrangements.</u> Each NHS organisation must confirm through the signing of agreements and/or other documents that it has given permission for the research to proceed (except where explicitly specified otherwise).

A Research Ethics Committee established by the Health Research Authority

Membership of the Committee

The members of the Ethics Committee who were present at the meeting are listed on the attached sheet.

The Committee is constituted in accordance with the Governance Arrangements for Research Ethics Committees and complies fully with the Standard Operating Procedures for Research Ethics Committees in the UK.

User Feedback

The Health Research Authority is continually striving to provide a high quality service to all applicants and sponsors. You are invited to give your view of the service you have received and the application procedure. If you wish to make your views known please use the feedback form available on the HRA website: <u>http://www.hra.nhs.uk/about-the-hra/governance/quality-assurance/</u>

HRA Learning

We are pleased to welcome researchers and research staff to our HRA Learning Events and online learning opportunities– see details at: <u>https://www.hra.nhs.uk/planning-and-improving-research/learning/</u>

IRAS project ID: 282765 Please quote this number on all correspondence

With the Committee's best wishes for the success of this project.

Yours sincerely,

K. Hol

Katie Arnold Approvals Officer P.P Mrs Rosie Glazebrook Chair

E-mail: CamdenandKingsCross.REC@hra.nhs.uk

 Enclosures:
 List of names and professions of members who were present at the meeting and those who submitted written comments

 "After ethical review – guidance for researchers" [SL-AR2 for other studies]

 Copy to:
 Dr Emily Peach, University of Nottingham

 Lead Nation England: approvals@hra.nhs.uk

A Research Ethics Committee established by the Health Research Authority



Sarah Wilkinson Chief Executive NHS Digital 1 Trevelyan Square Boar Lane Leeds LS1 6AE Department of Health and Social Care 39 Victoria Street London SW1H 0EU

17 March 2020

Dear Sarah,

Covid-19 – Notice under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002

The health and social care system is taking action to manage and mitigate the spread and impact of the current outbreak of Covid-19. Action to be taken will require the sharing of confidential patient information amongst health organisations and other appropriate bodies for the purposes of protecting public health, providing healthcare services to the public and monitoring and managing the outbreak.

I am therefore writing to you to serve notice on the Health and Social Care Information Centre, known as NHS Digital, under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (**COPI**) to require NHS Digital to process confidential patient information in the manner set out below for purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI (insofar as those purposes relate to the current outbreak of Covid-19).

1. Purpose of this Notice

The purpose of this Notice is to provide NHS Digital with the necessary statutory power to disseminate confidential patient information to organisations permitted to process confidential patient information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI for the purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI to support the Secretary of State's response to Covid-19 (Covid-19 Purpose).

I consider this Notice is necessary so that NHS Digital can lawfully and efficiently disseminate confidential patient information to those organisations set out in Regulation 3(3) of COPI being persons employed or engaged for the purposes of the health service or other persons employed or engaged by a Government Department or other public authority in communicable disease surveillance in connection with the health and social care system's management of the response to Covid-19.

2. Requirement to Disseminate Confidential Patient Information

- 2.1. I hereby provide NHS Digital with notice under Regulation 3(4) that, for the purposes set out above, I require NHS Digital to disseminate confidential patient information in respect of which it is a controller¹, including that which it has obtained by complying with a direction made under section 254 or a request made under section 255 of the Health and Social Care Act 2012 (2012 Act), to a person or organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI.
- 2.2. NHS Digital is only required to disseminate such confidential patient information where it is:
 - 2.2.1. requested to do so by an authorised officer of the Department of Health and Social Care acting on my behalf or requested to do so by another organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI (the **Requestor**), and
 - 2.2.2. reasonably satisfied that the confidential patient information to be disclosed pursuant to the request is required by the Requestor for a Covid-19 Purpose and will be processed by the Requestor or by a processor² on behalf of the Requestor, solely for that Covid-19 Purpose and in accordance with the restrictions set out in Regulation 7 of COPI; and
 - 2.2.3. from the date of this notice for the period up to 30 September 2020.

3. Notification to Requesters

NHS Digital is requested when sharing confidential patient information under this Notice:

3.1. to remind recipients of confidential patient information of their responsibilities under COPI when processing the confidential patient information, including

¹ As defined in Article 4(7) of the General Data Protection Regulation 2016

² As defined in Article 4(8) of the General Data Protection Regulation 2016

the restrictions which apply to their processing of it under Regulation 7 of COPI; and

3.2. to publish details of the organisations with whom it has shared confidential patient information under this Notice and the purposes for which it was shared in the NHS Digital Data Release Register³.

4. Review and Expiry of this Notice

This Notice will be reviewed on or before 30 September 2020 and may be extended by me by further notice in writing for the period specified in that notice. If no further notice is sent to you by me, this Notice will expire on 30 September 2020.

I am grateful for your continued support at this critical time for the nation.

Yours sincerely

K. Hell.

On behalf of Secretary of State for Health and Social Care

³ <u>https://digital.nhs.uk/services/data-access-request-service-dars/register-of-approved-data-releases</u>



Sarah Wilkinson Chief Executive NHS Digital 1 Trevelyan Square Boar Lane Leeds LS1 6AE Department of Health and Social Care 39 Victoria Street London SW1H 0EU

29 July 2020

Dear Sarah,

Covid-19 – Notice under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002

The health and social care system is taking action to manage and mitigate the spread and impact of the current outbreak of Covid-19. Action to be taken will require the sharing of confidential patient information amongst health organisations and other appropriate bodies for the purposes of protecting public health, providing healthcare services to the public and monitoring and managing the outbreak.

I am therefore writing to you to serve notice on the Health and Social Care Information Centre, known as NHS Digital, under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (**COPI**) to require NHS Digital to process confidential patient information in the manner set out below for purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI (insofar as those purposes relate to the current outbreak of Covid-19).

1. Purpose of this Notice

The purpose of this Notice is to provide NHS Digital with the necessary statutory power to disseminate confidential patient information to organisations permitted to process confidential patient information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI for the purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI to support the Secretary of State's response to Covid-19 (Covid-19 Purpose).

I consider this Notice is necessary so that NHS Digital can lawfully and efficiently disseminate confidential patient information to those organisations set out in Regulation 3(3) of COPI being persons employed or engaged for the purposes of the health service or other persons employed or engaged by a Government Department or other public authority in communicable disease surveillance in connection with the health and social care system's management of the response to Covid-19.

2. Requirement to Disseminate Confidential Patient Information

- 2.1. I hereby provide NHS Digital with notice under Regulation 3(4) that, for the purposes set out above, I require NHS Digital to disseminate confidential patient information in respect of which it is a controller¹, including that which it has obtained by complying with a direction made under section 254 or a request made under section 255 of the Health and Social Care Act 2012 (2012 Act), to a person or organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI.
- 2.2. NHS Digital is only required to disseminate such confidential patient information where it is:
 - 2.2.1. requested to do so by an authorised officer of the Department of Health and Social Care acting on my behalf or requested to do so by another organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI (the **Requestor**), and
 - 2.2.2. reasonably satisfied that the confidential patient information to be disclosed pursuant to the request is required by the Requestor for a Covid-19 Purpose and will be processed by the Requestor or by a processor² on behalf of the Requestor, solely for that Covid-19 Purpose and in accordance with the restrictions set out in Regulation 7 of COPI; and
 - 2.2.3. from the date of this notice for the period up to 31 March 2021.

3. Notification to Requesters

NHS Digital is requested when sharing confidential patient information under this Notice:

3.1. to remind recipients of confidential patient information of their responsibilities under COPI when processing the confidential patient information, including

¹ As defined in Article 4(7) of the General Data Protection Regulation 2016

² As defined in Article 4(8) of the General Data Protection Regulation 2016

the restrictions which apply to their processing of it under Regulation 7 of COPI; and

3.2. to publish details of the organisations with whom it has shared confidential patient information under this Notice and the purposes for which it was shared in the NHS Digital Data Release Register³.

4. Review and Expiry of this Notice

This Notice will be reviewed on or before 31 March 2021 and may be extended by me by further notice in writing for the period specified in that notice. If no further notice is sent to you by me, this Notice will expire on 31 March 2021.

I am grateful for your continued support at this critical time for the nation.

Yours sincerely

S.P. Malden

On behalf of Secretary of State for Health and Social Care

³ https://digital.nhs.uk/services/data-access-request-service-dars/register-of-approved-data-releases



Sarah Wilkinson Chief Executive NHS Digital 1 Trevelyan Square Boar Lane Leeds LS1 6AE

27 January 2021

Dear Sarah,

Covid-19 – Notice under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002

The health and social care system is taking action to manage and mitigate the spread and impact of the current outbreak of Covid-19. Action to be taken will require the sharing of confidential patient information amongst health organisations and other appropriate bodies for the purposes of protecting public health, providing healthcare services to the public and monitoring and managing the outbreak.

I am therefore writing to you to serve notice on the Health and Social Care Information Centre, known as NHS Digital, under Regulation 3(4) of the Health Service Control of Patient Information Regulations 2002 (**COPI**) to require NHS Digital to process confidential patient information in the manner set out below for purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI (insofar as those purposes relate to the current outbreak of Covid-19).

1. Purpose of this Notice

The purpose of this Notice is to provide NHS Digital with the necessary statutory power to disseminate confidential patient information to organisations permitted to process

confidential patient information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI for the purposes set out in Regulation 3(1) of COPI to support the Secretary of State's response to Covid-19 (Covid-19 Purpose).

I consider this Notice is necessary so that NHS Digital can lawfully and efficiently disseminate confidential patient information to those organisations set out in Regulation 3(3) of COPI being persons employed or engaged for the purposes of the health service or other persons employed or engaged by a Government Department or other public authority in communicable disease surveillance in connection with the health and social care system's management of the response to Covid-19.

2. Requirement to Disseminate Confidential Patient Information

I hereby provide NHS Digital with notice under Regulation 3(4) that, for the purposes set out above, I require NHS Digital to disseminate confidential patient information in respect of which it is a controller¹, including that which it has obtained by complying with a direction made under section 254 or a request made under section 255 of the Health and Social Care Act 2012 (**2012 Act**), to a person or organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI.

NHS Digital is only required to disseminate such confidential patient information where it is:

- requested to do so by an authorised officer of the Department of Health and Social Care acting on my behalf or requested to do so by another organisation permitted to process confidential information under Regulation 3(3) of COPI (the Requestor), and
- reasonably satisfied that the confidential patient information to be disclosed pursuant to the request is required by the Requestor for a Covid-19 Purpose and will be processed by the Requestor or by a processor²² on behalf of the Requestor, solely for that Covid-19 Purpose and in accordance with the restrictions set out in Regulation 7 of COPI; and
- from the date of this notice for the period up to 30 September 2021.

3. Notification to Requesters

NHS Digital is requested when sharing confidential patient information under this Notice:

· to remind recipients of confidential patient information of their responsibilities under

2 As defined in Article 4(8) of the UK GDPR

¹As defined in Art 4(7) of the UK GDPR. The UK GDPR means Regulation (EU) 2016/679 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 April 2016, as it forms part of the law of England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland by virtue of section 3 of the European Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 (and see section 205(4)).

COPI when processing the confidential patient information, including

- the restrictions which apply to their processing of it under Regulation 7 of COPI; and
- to publish details of the organisations with whom it has shared confidential patient information under this Notice and the purposes for which it was shared in the NHS Digital Data Release Register³.

4. Review and Expiry of this Notice

If no further notice is sent to you by me, this Notice will expire on 30 September 2021.

I am grateful for your continued support at this critical time.

Yours sincerely,

S.P. Maldam

On behalf of the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care

³ https://digital.nhs.uk/services/data-access-request-service-dars/register-of-approved-data-releases

Appendix 5: Plain English Summaries

Plain English summary: Infection rates and outcomes from COVID-19 Amongst People with

Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Disease in England. Results from the RECORDER Project.

Background

We are a team of doctors and researchers from the RECORDER project (Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology), working with the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Disease Registration Service at Public Health England. We used electronic health records that cover the whole of England for this research.

Our earlier research had shown that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases such as vasculitis, lupus, scleroderma, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, myositis and Behcet's disease were more likely to die, from any cause, during the first two months of the pandemic. However, we weren't sure why this was happening.

We looked at whether people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases were more likely to have COVID-19 infection and whether they were more likely to die of COVID-19 compared to people from the general population during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic.

Our findings

We studied nearly 170,000 people in England with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Between March and July 2020, during the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England, we found that:

- 1874 (1.11%) had COVID-19 infection (PCR test positive)
- Taking age into account, people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases were 54% more likely to have a COVID-19 infection than the general population
- 713 (0.42%) people living with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease died following COVID-19 infection
- Taking age and sex into account, death following COVID-19 was 2.4x more common in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease compared to the general population
- During this time period, there was no evidence of an increase in deaths from other causes, such as heart attacks. However, it may have been too soon to detect any change.

Implications for health policy

Our results show that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases are at increased risk of COVID-19 infection and COVID-19-related death. Many people with these conditions are immunosuppressed and protecting their health needs to have a higher prioritisation in public health policy. The impact of immunosuppression, and of shielding, is a focus of our ongoing research. Our results also highlight the urgent need to study the effectiveness of vaccination among people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases.

Plain English summary: Findings from the Second Wave of Covid-19 In England: Infections, deaths and the impact of steroids amongst people with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases. Results from the RECORDER Project.

Background

We are a team of doctors and researchers from the RECORDER project (Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology), working with the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Disease Registration Service at NHS Digital. We used electronic health records that cover the whole of England for this research.

Our earlier research had shown that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases such as vasculitis, lupus, scleroderma, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, myositis and Behcet's disease were more likely to die from COVID-19 infection during the first wave of the pandemic in England.

In this study, we looked at whether people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases remained more likely to die of COVID-19 compared to people from the general population during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. We also looked at whether taking steroids affected the risk of death.

Our findings

We studied nearly 170,000 people in England with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Between August 2020 and April 2021, during the second wave of the COVID-19 pandemic in England, we found that:

- 9,961 (5.92%) had COVID-19 infection (PCR test positive)
- Taking age into account, people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases had a similar risk of COVID-19 infection to that of the general population
- 1,342 (0.80%) of people living with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease died following COVID-19 infection
- Taking age and sex into account, death following COVID-19 was 2.7x more common in people with rare autoimmune rheumatic disease compared to the general population
- During this time period, there was no evidence of an increase in deaths from other causes, such as heart attacks.

Implications for health policy

Our results show that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases remained at increased risk of COVID-19-related death during the second wave of the pandemic. The risk was higher in those taking steroids, and the risk got higher as the steroid dose increased. This should form part of the decision-making process when considering starting steroid treatment.

We did not find an increase in deaths from non-COVID-19 causes such as heart attacks. However, a delayed impact due to later or missed diagnoses remains possible.

Plain English summary: Risk of death and underlying cause of death in people with Rare Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases in England.

Background

We are a team of doctors and researchers from the RECORDER project (Registration of Complex Rare Diseases Exemplars in Rheumatology), working with the University of Nottingham, Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust and the National Disease Registration Service at NHS England. We used electronic health records that cover the whole of England for this research.

It is recognised that people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases such as vasculitis, lupus, scleroderma, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, myositis and Behcet's disease have a higher risk of death than the general population. However, the absolute risk for people with these conditions in England was not clear. We also did not know what they were dying from.

In this study, which looked at health records between 2013 and 2020, we looked at everyone with a rare autoimmune rheumatic disease to see whether they had died and, if so, what the cause was. We calculated rates of death, taking into account age and sex.

Our findings

We studied 233,320 people in England with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. During the 2013-2020, we found that:

- 53,237 (22.8%) people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases died in total.
- Taking age and sex into account, in 2020 people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases were 2.4x more likely to die than people in the general population.
- Comparing between the diseases, people with scleroderma (or systemic sclerosis), myositis and microscopic polyangiitis were at the highest risk of death.
- Risk of death due to infection (4.1x higher), respiratory disease (2.9x), COVID-19 (2.8x) and cardiovascular disease (2.5x) was particularly raised.

Implications for health policy

Rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases are chronic conditions, with ongoing risk. Certain causes of death can potentially be delayed, for instance the development of heart disease can be slowed down by treating risk factors such as high blood pressure. We would like to see screening for these risk factors becoming part of usual care for people with rare autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Early recognition and treatment of infection, and regular vaccinations (e.g., against flu), may help to reduce deaths due to infection.

Further research to determine whether age or time from diagnosis are associated with increased risk of death from specific causes would be of benefit, as would further research looking at deaths from cancer, to better understand which types of cancer are driving this.